119th Congress 1st Session	HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES	REPORT 119-
ONI	E BIG BEAUTIFUL BILI ACT	L
	REPORT	
	OF THE	
	MITTEE ON THE BUDG SE OF REPRESENTATIV	
	TO ACCOMPANY	
	H. R	
	together with	
	VIEWS	
	IITTED TO THE COMMITTEE OF THE WH THE UNION AND ORDERED TO BE PRINT	

Г

ONE BIG BEAUTIFUL BILL ACT

119th Congress 1st Session	HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES	RT
ONF	E BIG BEAUTIFUL BILL ACT	
	R E P O R T of the	
	MITTEE ON THE BUDGET SE OF REPRESENTATIVES	
	TO ACCOMPANY	
	H. R	
	together with	
	VIEWS	
	COMMITTED TO THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE HOUSE TATE OF THE UNION AND ORDERED TO BE PRINTED	
XX-XXX	U.S. GOVERNMENT PUBLISHING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 2025	

COMMITTEE ON THE BUDGET

JODEY C. ARRINGTON, Texas, Chairman

RALPH NORMAN, South Carolina TOM MCCLINTOCK, California GLENN GROTHMAN, Wisconsin LLOYD SMUCKER, Pennsylvania EARL L. "BUDDY" CARTER, Georgia BEN CLINE, Virginia JACK BERGMAN, Michigan CHIP ROY, Texas MARLIN A. STUTZMAN, Indiana BLAKE D. MOORE, Utah RON ESTES, Kansas JOSH BRECHEEN, Oklahoma JAY OBERNOLTE, California MIKE CAREY, Ohio CHUCK EDWARDS, North Carolina ANDREW S. CLYDE, Georgia ERIN HOUCHIN, Indiana ADDISON P. MCDOWELL, North Carolina BRANDON GILL, Texas TIM MOORE, North Carolina

BRENDAN F. BOYLE, Pennsylvania, Ranking Member LLOYD DOGGETT, Texas ROBERT C. "BOBBY" SCOTT, Virginia SCOTT H. PETERS, California JIMMY PANETTA, California BONNIE WATSON COLEMAN, New Jersey STACEY E. PLASKETT, Virgin Islands VERONICA ESCOBAR, Texas ILHAN OMAR, Minnesota BECCA BALINT, Vermont MARCY KAPTUR, Ohio PRAMILA JAYAPAL, Washington JUDY CHU, California PAUL TONKO, New York MORGAN MCGARVEY, Kentucky GABE AMO, Rhode Island

PROFESSIONAL STAFF

GARY ANDRES, *Staff Director* GREG WARING, *Minority Staff Director*



Introduction by the Committee on the Budget
Title I—Committee on Agriculture
Title II—Committee on Armed Services
Title III—Committee on Education and Workforce
Title IV—Committee on Energy and Commerce
Title V—Committee on Financial Services
Title VI—Committee on Homeland Security
Title VII—Committee on the Judiciary
Title VIII—Committee on Natural Resources
Title IX—Committee on Oversight and Government Reform
Title X—Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure
Title XI—Committee on Ways and Means
Committee on the Budget:
Votes of the Committee on the Budget
Other House Report Requirements
Views of Committee Members
One Big Beautiful Bill Act (legislative text)

Page

GPO: New Odd

119TH CONGRESS 1st Session

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Report 119–

ONE BIG BEAUTIFUL BILL ACT

MAY --, 2025.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the State of the Union and ordered to be printed

Mr. ARRINGTON, from the Committee on the Budget, submitted the following

REPORT

together with

VIEWS

[To accompany H.R. ____]

[Including cost estimate of the Congressional Budget Office]

The Committee on the Budget, to whom reconciliation recommendations were submitted pursuant to title II of H. Con. Res. 14, the concurrent resolution on the budget for fiscal year 2025, having considered the same, report favorably thereon without amendment and recommend that the bill do pass.

GPO: New Odd INTRODUCTION BY THE COMMITTEE ON THE BUDGET

This legislation is the principal vehicle to advance President Trump's America First agenda. It delivers tax relief for Americans, reforms entitlement programs to ensure they are serving the most vulnerable, keeps our nation safe, and rolls back burdensome, expansive government regulations.

The gross federal debt is currently \$36.2 trillion – 121 percent of GDP. According to the nonpartisan Congressional Budget Office (CBO), it is projected to increase to \$59.2 trillion in 2035 - 134.8 percent of GDP. The fiscal year 2025 deficit is projected to be \$1.9 trillion and CBO projects that by 2035 the annual deficit will have grown to \$2.5 trillion.

As the Nation's debt and deficits have grown so has interest spending. Interest spending this year is estimated to be \$952 billion or 3.2 percent of GDP and exceeds what we spend each year on our military. CBO estimates that over the decade interest spending will total \$13.8 trillion and consume up to forty percent of all individual income taxes. These interest payments provide no benefits and finance no government service or operations. Instead, they divert resources from true needs.

Spending is also estimated to explode, from \$7 trillion annually in 2025 to \$10.6 trillion in 2035. As a share of the economy, future spending is estimated to average 24.9 percent over the next thirty years, well above the historic average of 21.1 percent. Revenues, in contrast, increase as a percentage of GDP, growing from the historical average of 17.3 percent to an average of 18.6 percent over the next three decades. Excessive spending, not insufficient revenue, explains the surge in annual deficits.

The Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, H. Con. Res. 14, provided the framework to implement President Trump's America First agenda and reduce spending by at least \$1.5 trillion over fiscal years 2025 through 2034.

Pursuant to section 310 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974, the Committee on the Budget binds together the submissions from the 11 instructed authorizing committees, without substantive revision, and reports the reconciliation bill to the House of Representatives.

This reconciliation bill contains the legislative recommendations marked up by the 11 authorizing committees of the House of Representatives pursuant to the reconciliation instructions included in H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025. These legislative recommendations were transmitted to the Committee on the Budget. CBO has confirmed that ten of the eleven submissions satisfied the instructions for the House authorizing committees instructed in H. Con. Res. 14. Although the House Committee on Armed Services exceeded its instruction, the legislative recommendations transmitted by the House Committee on Armed Services comply with the instruction given to the Senate Committee on Armed Services in H. Con. Res. 14.

This reconciliation bill addresses unchecked, automatic mandatory spending and tackles the fraud, waste, and unnecessary spending that will saddle our children with a debt they never voted for. This bill encompasses the single largest package of mandatory savings ever advanced by Congress. The policies in the One Big Beautiful Bill Act accomplish these reforms in a fiscally responsible package that will make our country stronger, safer, and more solvent.



May 15, 2025

Honorable Jodey Arrington Chairman Committee on the Budget U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

Re: Information About Reconciliation Legislation Passed by Several Committees of the House of Representatives

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Title II of H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, included reconciliation instructions directing the Committees of the House of Representatives to propose legislation that would produce specified budgetary results.

This letter summarizes information that CBO and the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation have provided about the budgetary effects of reconciliation recommendations by the various House Committees. The table shows estimates of the budgetary effects over the 2025-2034 period for each Committee.

Depending on the time available to complete the estimate, CBO has provided either a point estimate or information about whether the Committee has complied with the reconciliation instructions. Reconciliation Instructions to House Committees and CBO's Estimates of Recommendations for H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

House Committee	Reconciliation Instructions 2025-2034	Estimated Effects 2025-2034	Published Estimate
Agriculture	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$230 billion	Reduce deficits by more than \$230 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61405
Armed Services	Increase the deficit by not more than \$100 billion	Increase deficits by \$144 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61372
Education and Workforce	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$330 billion	Reduce deficits by not less than \$330 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61401
Energy and Commerce	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$880 billion	Reduce deficits by more than \$880 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61392
Financial Services	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$1 billion	Reduce deficits by \$5 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61379
Homeland Security	Increase the deficit by not more than \$90 billion	Increase deficits by \$67 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61384
Judiciary	Increase the deficit by not more than \$110 billion	Increase deficits by less than \$110 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61368
Natural Resources	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$1 billion	Reduce deficits by more than \$1 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61403
Oversight and Government Reform	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$50 billion	Reduce deficits by \$51 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61381
Transportation and Infrastructure	Reduce the deficit by not less than \$10 billion	Reduce deficits by \$37 billion	www.cbo.gov/publication/61400
Ways and Means	Increase the deficit by not more than \$4.5 trillion	Increase deficits by less than \$4.5 trillion	www.jct.gov/publications/2025/jcx-22-25r

I hope this information is useful to you. Please contact me if you have further questions.

Sincerely,

Phill have

Phillip L. Swagel Director

cc: Honorable Brendan F. Boyle Ranking Member House Committee on the Budget

GLENN THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA, CHAIRMAN

FRANK D. LUCAS, OKLAHOMA AUSTIN SCOTT, GEORGIA, VICE CHAIRMAN ERICA, "RICK" CRAWFORD, ARKANSAS SCOTT DESJARLAIS, TENNESSEE DOUG LAMALFA, CALIFORNIA DAVID ROUZER, NORTH CAROLINA TRENT KELLY, MISSISSIPPI DON BACON, NEBRASKA MIKE BOST, ILLINOIS DUSTY JOHNSON, SOUTH DAKOTA JAMES R. BAIRD, INDIANA TRACEY MANN, KANSAS ANDY FEENSTRA, IOWA MARY E. MILLER, ILLINOIS BARRY MOORE, ALABAMA KAT CAMMACK, FLORIDA BRAD FINSTAD, MINNESOTA JOHN W. ROSE, TENNESSEE RONNY JACKSON, TEXAS ZACHARY NUNN, IOWA DERRICK VAN ORDEN, WISCONSIN DAN NEWHOUSE, WASHINGTON TONY WIED, WISCONSIN MARK HARRIS, NORTH CAROLINA DAVID J. TAYLOR, OHIO

H.S. House of Representatives

Committee on Agriculture Room 1301, Longworth Nouse Office Building Washington, DC 20515–6001

(202) 225-2171

ANGIE CRAIG, MINNESOTA RANKING MINORITY MEMBER

DAVID SCOTT, GEORGIA JIM COSTA, CALIFORNIA JAMES P. McGOVERN, MASSACHUSETTS ALMA S. ADAMS, NORTH CAROLINA JAHANA HAYES, CONNECTICUT SHONTEL M. BROWN, OHIO *VICE RANKING MEMBER* SHARICE DAVIDS, KANSAS ANDREA SALINAS, OREGON DONALI G. DAVIS, NORTH CAROLINA JILL N. TOKUDA, HAWAII NIKKI BUDZINSKI, ILLINOIS GABE VASQUEZ, NEW MEXICO JONATHAN L. JACKSON, ILLINOIS SHRI THANEDAR, MICHIGAN KRISTEN MCDONALD RIVET, MICHIGAN SHOMARI FIGURES, ALABAMA EUGENE SIMON VINDMAN, VIRGINIA JOHN W. MANNION, NEW YORK APRIL MCCLAIN DELANEY, MARYLAND CHELIE PINGREE, MAINE

PARISH BRADEN, STAFF DIRECTOR BRIAN SOWYRDA, MINORITY STAFF DIRECTOR

May 14, 2025

The Honorable Jodey C. Arrington Chairman Committee on the Budget United States House of Representatives 204 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Arrington:

Pursuant to section 2001 of the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, I hereby transmit these recommendations which have been approved by vote of the Committee on Agriculture to the House Committee on the Budget. This submission is in order to comply with reconciliation directives included in H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, and is consistent with section 310 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974.

Sincerely,

Van GT Thompson

Glenn "GT" Thompson Chairman

TITLE I—COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE I – COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE	1
SUBTITLE A-NUTRITION	1
SUBTITLE B-INVESTMENT IN RURAL AMERICA	14
BRIEF EXPLANATION	
PURPOSE AND NEED	
SECTION-BY-SECTION DESCRIPTION	
COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION	
COMMITTEE VOTES	
COMMITTEE OVERSIGHT FINDINGS	
NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY, ENTITLEMENT AUTHORITY, AND	
TAX EXPENDITURES	
CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE ESTIMATES	
EARMARK STATEMENT	
PERFORMANCE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES	
ADVISORY COMMITTEE STATEMENT	
APPLICABILITY TO THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH	
FEDERAL MANDATES STATEMENT	
DUPLICATION OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS	
CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW	
DISSENTING VIEWS	

AMENDMENT IN THE NATURE OF A SUBSTITUTE

TO COMMITTEE PRINT

OFFERED BY MR. THOMPSON OF PENNSYLVANIA

[(Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025)]

Strike "TITLE —COMMITTEE ON AG-

RICULTURE" and all that follows and insert the following:

TITLE I—COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE Subtitle A—Nutrition

4 SEC. 10001. THRIFTY FOOD PLAN.

5 Section 3(u) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008
6 (7 U.S.C. 2012(u)) is amended to read as follows:

((u)(1)) 'Thrifty food plan' means the diet required 7 to feed a family of 4 persons consisting of a man and a 8 woman 20 through 50, a child 6 through 8, and a child 9 9 through 11 years of age, based on relevant market bas-10 11 kets that shall only be changed pursuant to paragraph (3). The cost of such diet shall be the basis for uniform allot-12 ments for all households regardless of their actual com-13 position. The Secretary shall only adjust the cost of the 14 diet as specified in paragraphs (2) and (4). 15

1

2

3

 $\mathbf{2}$

"(2) HOUSEHOLD ADJUSTMENTS.—The Secretary
 shall make household-size adjustments based on the fol lowing ratios of household size as a percentage of the max imum 4-person allotment:

5	"(A) For a 1-person household, 30 percent.
6	"(B) For a 2-person household, 55 percent.
7	"(C) For a 3-person household, 79 percent.
8	"(D) For a 4-person household, 100 percent.
9	"(E) For a 5-person household, 119 percent.
10	"(F) For a 6-person household, 143 percent.
11	"(G) For a 7-person household, 158 percent.
12	"(II) For an 8-person household, 180 percent.
13	"(I) For a 9-person household, 203 percent.
14	"(J) For a 10-person household, 224 percent.
15	"(K) For households with more than 10 per-
16	sons, such adjustment for each additional person
17	shall be 224 percent plus the product of 21 percent
18	and the difference in the number of persons in the
19	household and 10.
20	"(3) Reevaluation of market baskets.—
21	"(A) EVALUATION.—Not earlier than Oc-
22	tober 1, 2028, and at not more frequently than
23	5-year intervals thereafter, the Secretary may

reevaluate the market baskets of the thriftyfood plan taking into consideration current food

(99053016)

5

6

7

8

3

prices, food composition data, consumption pat-1 2 terns, and dietary guidance.

"(B) NOTICE.—Prior to any update of the market baskets of the thrifty food plan based 4 on a reevaluation pursuant to subparagraph (Λ) , the methodology and results of any such revelation shall be published in the Federal Register with an opportunity for comment of 9 not less than 60 days.

"(C) COST NEUTRALITY.—The Secretary 10 shall not increase the cost of the thrifty food 11 12 plan based on a reevaluation or update under this paragraph. 13

"(4) ALLOWABLE COST ADJUSTMENTS.-On 14 October 1 immediately following the effective date of 15 this paragraph and on each October 1 thereafter, 16 17 the Secretary shall—

18 "(A) adjust the cost of the thrifty food plan to reflect changes in the Consumer Price 19 20 Index for All Urban Consumers, published by 21 the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the Depart-22 ment of Labor, for the most recent 12-month 23 period ending in June;

"(B) make cost adjustments in the thrifty food plan for urban and rural parts of Hawaii

24

and urban and rural parts of Alaska to reflect 1 2 the cost of food in urban and rural Hawaii and urban and rural Alaska provided such cost ad-3 justment shall not exceed the rate of increase 4 described in the Consumer Price Index for All 5 Urban Consumers, published by the Bureau of 6 Labor Statistics of the Department of Labor, 7 for the most recent 12-month period ending in 8 9 June; and

"(C) make cost adjustments in the sepa-10 rate thrifty food plans for Guam and the Virgin 11 12 Islands of the United States to reflect the cost of food in those States, but not to exceed the 13 cost of food in the 50 States and the District 14 of Columbia, provided that such cost adjust-15 ment shall not exceed the rate of increase de-16 scribed in the Consumer Price Index for All 17 Urban Consumers, published by the Bureau of 18 Labor Statistics of the Department of Labor, 19 for the most recent 12-month period ending in 20 June.". 21

22 SEC. 10002. ABLE BODIED ADULTS WITHOUT DEPENDENTS 23 WORK REQUIREMENTS.

(a) Section 6(0)(3) of the Food and Nutrition Act
of 2008 is amended to read as follows:

1	((3) Exception.—Paragraph (2) shall not
2	apply to an individual if the individual is—
3	"(A) under 18 or over 65 years of age;
4	"(B) medically certified as physically or
5	mentally unfit for employment;
6	"(C) a parent or other member of a house-
7	hold with responsibility for a dependent child
8	under 7 years of age;
9	"(D) otherwise exempt under subsection
10	(d)(2);
11	"(E) a pregnant woman;
12	"(F) currently homeless;
13	"(G) a veteran;
14	"(II) 24 years of age or younger and was
15	in foster care under the responsibility of a State
16	on the date of attaining 18 years of age or such
17	higher age as the State has elected under sec-
18	tion 475(8)(B)(iii) of the Social Security Act
19	(42 U.S.C. 675(8)(B)(iii)); or
20	"(I) responsible for a dependent child 7
21	years of age or older and is married to, and re-
22	sides with, an individual who is in compliance
23	with the requirements of paragraph (2).".

(b) SUNSET PROVISION.—The exceptions in subpara graphs (F) through (II) shall cease to have effect on Octo ber 1, 2030.

4 SEC. 10003: ABLE BODIED ADULTS WITHOUT DEPENDENTS 5 WAIVERS.

6 Section 6(o) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008
7 (7 U.S.C. 2015(o)) is amended—

8 (1) by amending paragraph (4)(A) to read as9 follows:

"(A) IN GENERAL.—On the request of a 10 State agency and with the support of the chief 11 12 executive officer of the State, the Secretary may waive the applicability of paragraph (2) for not 13 14 more than 12 consecutive months to any group of individuals in the State if the Secretary 15 makes a determination that the county, or 16 county-equivalent (as recognized by the Census 17 Bureau) in which the individuals reside has an 18 unemployment rate of over 10 percent."; and 19 20 (2) in paragraph (6)(F) by striking "8 percent"

21 and inserting "1 percent".

	7
1	SEC. 10004. AVAILABILITY OF STANDARD UTILITY ALLOW-
2	ANCES BASED ON RECEIPT OF ENERGY AS-
3	SISTANCE.
4	(a) Allowance to Recipients of Energy Assist-
5	ANCE.—
6	(1) STANDARD UTILITY ALLOWANCE.—Section
7	5(e)(6)(C)(iv)(I) of the of the Food and Nutrition
8	Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. $2014(e)(6)(C)(iv)(I)$) is
9	amended by inserting "with an elderly or disabled
10	member" after "households".
11	(2) CONFORMING AMENDMENTS.—Section
12	$2605(f)(2)(\Lambda)$ of the Low-Income Home Energy As-
13	sistance Act is amended by inserting "received by a
14	household with an elderly or disabled member" be-
15	fore ", consistent with section $5(e)(6)(C)(iv)(I)$ ".
16	(b) THIRD-PARTY ENERGY ASSISTANCE PAY-
17	MENTS.—Section $5(k)(4)$ of the Food and Nutrition Act
18	of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2014(k)(4)) is amended—
19	(1) in subparagraph (A) by inserting "without
20	an elderly or disabled member" after "household"
21	the 1st place it appears; and
22	(2) in subparagraph (B) by inserting "with an
23	elderly or disabled member" after "household" the
24	1st place it appears.

1 SEC. 10005. RESTRICTIONS ON INTERNET EXPENSES.

2 Section 5(e)(6) of the Food and Nutrition Act of
3 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2014(e)(6)) is amended by adding at the
4 end the following:

"(E) RESTRICTIONS ON INTERNET 5 EX-PENSES.—Service fees associated with internet 6 including, but not limited to, 7 connection, monthly subscriber fees (i.e., the base rate paid 8 by the household each month in order to receive 9 service, which may include high-speed internet), 10 taxes and fees charged to the household by the 11 provider that recur on regular bills, the cost of 12 modem rentals, and fees charged by the pro-13 vider for initial installation, shall not be used in 14 15 computing the excess shelter expense deduction.". 16

17 SEC. 10006. MATCHING FUNDS REQUIREMENTS.

(a) IN GENERAL.—Section 4(a) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2013(a)) is amended—

20 (1) by striking "(a) Subject to" and inserting21 the following:

22 "(a) PROGRAM.—

23 "(1) ESTABLISHMENT.—Subject to"; and

24 (2) by adding at the end the following:

25 "(2) MATCHING FUNDS REQUIREMENTS.—

"(A) IN GENERAL.—

(99053016)

1	"(i) FEDERAL SHARE.—Subject to sub-
2	paragraph (B), the Federal share of the cost of
3	allotments described in paragraph (1) in a fis-
4	cal year shall be—
5	"(I) for each of fiscal years 2026 and
6	2027, 100 percent; and
7	"(II) for fiscal year 2028 and each
8	fiscal year thereafter, 95 percent.
9	"(ii) STATE SHARE.—Subject to subpara-
10	graph (B), the State share of the cost of allot-
11	ments described in paragraph (1) in a fiscal
12	year shall be—
13	"(I) for each of fiscal years 2026 and
14	2027, 0 percent; and
15	"(II) for fiscal year 2028 and each
16	fiscal year thereafter, 5 percent.
17	
17	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE.—
17 18	
	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE
18	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE.— Beginning in fiscal year 2028, any State that has a
18 19	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE.— Beginning in fiscal year 2028, any State that has a payment error rate, as defined in section 16, for the
18 19 20	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE.— Beginning in fiscal year 2028, any State that has a payment error rate, as defined in section 16, for the most recent complete fiscal year for which data is
18 19 20 21	"(B) STATE QUALITY CONTROL INCENTIVE.— Beginning in fiscal year 2028, any State that has a payment error rate, as defined in section 16, for the most recent complete fiscal year for which data is available, of—

T

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

(1) for the current fiscal year equal 85 percent, and its State share equal 15 percent;

"(ii) equal to or greater than 8 percent but less than 10 percent, shall have its Federal share of the cost of allotments described in paragraph (1) for the current fiscal year equal 80 percent, and its State share equal 20 percent; and

9 "(iii) equal to or greater than 10 percent, 10 shall have its Federal share of the cost of allot-11 ments described in paragraph (1) for the cur-12 rent fiscal year equal 75 percent, and its State 13 share equal 25 percent.".

(b) RULE OF CONSTRUCTION.—The Secretary of Agriculture may not pay towards the cost of allotments described in paragraph (1) of section 4(a) of the Food and
Nutrition Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2013(a)), as designated
by subsection (a), an amount greater than the applicable
Federal share described in paragraph (2) of such section
4(a), as added by subsection (a).

21 SEC. 10007. ADMINISTRATIVE COST SHARING.

Section 16(a) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008
(7 U.S.C. 2025(a)) is amended by striking "50 per centum" and inserting "25 percent".

	11
1	SEC. 10008. GENERAL WORK REQUIREMENT AGE.
2	Section 6(d) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008
3	(7 U.S.C. 2015(d)) is amended—
4	(1) in paragraph $(1)(\Lambda)$, in the matter pre-
5	ceding clause (i), by striking "over the age of 15 and
6	under the age of 60" and inserting "over the age of
7	17 and under the age of 65"; and
8	(2) in paragraph (2)—
9	(A) by striking "child under age six" and
10	inserting "child under age seven"; and
11	(B) by striking "between 1 and 6 years of
12	age" and inserting "between 1 and 7 years of
13	age''.
14	SEC. 10009. NATIONAL ACCURACY CLEARINGHOUSE.
15	Section $11(x)(2)$ of the Food and Nutrition Act of
16	2008 (7 U.S.C. $2020(x)(2)$) is amended by adding at the
17	end the following:
18	"(D) DATA SHARING TO PREVENT OTHER
19	MULTIPLE ISSUANCES.—A State agency shall
20	use each indication of multiple issuance, or each
21	indication that an individual receiving supple-
22	mental nutrition assistance program benefits in
23	1 State has applied to receive supplemental nu-
24	trition assistance program benefits in another
25	State, to prevent multiple issuances of other
26	Federal and State assistance program benefits

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.) (99053016)

23

1	that a State agency administers through the in-
2	tegrated eligibility system that the State uses to
3	administer the supplemental nutrition assist-
4	ance program in the State.".
5	SEC. 10010. QUALITY CONTROL ZERO TOLERANCE.
6	Section $16(c)(1)(\Lambda)(ii)$ of the Food and Nutrition Act
7	of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2025(c)(1)(A)(ii)) is amended—
8	(1) in subclause (I), by striking "and" at the
9	end;
10	(2) in subclause (II)—
11	(A) by striking "fiscal year thereafter" and
12	inserting "of fiscal years 2015 through 2025";
13	and
14	(B) by striking the period at the end and
15	inserting "; and"; and
16	(3) by adding at the end the following:
17	"(III) for each fiscal year there-
18	after, \$0.".
19	SEC. 10011. NATIONAL EDUCATION AND OBESITY PREVEN-
20	TION GRANT PROGRAM REPEALER.
21	The Food and Nutrition Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2011
22	et seq.) is amended by striking section 28 (7 U.S.C.
23	2036a).

1	SEC. 10012. ALIEN SNAP ELIGIBILITY.
2	Section 6(f) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008
3	(7 U.S.C. 2015(f)) is amended—
4	(1) in the 1st sentence—
5	(A) by striking "No" and inserting "In ad-
6	dition to the limitations on eligibility in the Per-
7	sonal Responsibility and Work Opportunity
8	Reconciliation Act of 1996, no"; and
9	(B) by striking "; or (C) an alien who en-
10	tered the United States prior to June 30, 1948,
11	or such subsequent date as is enacted by law,
12	has continuously maintained his or her resi-
13	dence in the United States since then, and is
14	not ineligible for citizenship, but who is deemed
15	to be lawfully admitted for permanent residence
16	as a result of an exercise of discretion by the
17	Attorney General pursuant to section 249 of
18	the Immigration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C.
19	(1259); or (D) an alien who has qualified for
20	conditional entry pursuant to sections 207 and
21	208 of the Immigration and Nationality Act (8)
22	U.S.C. 1157 and 1158); or (E) an alien who is
23	lawfully present in the United States as a result
24	of an exercise of discretion by the Attorney
25	General for emergent reasons or reasons
26	deemed strictly in the public interest pursuant

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.) (99053016)

1	to section $212(d)(5)$ of the Immigration and
2	Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. $1182(d)(5)$); or (F)
3	an alien within the United States as to whom
4	the Attorney General has withheld deportation
5	pursuant to section 243 of the Immigration and
6	Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1253(h))"; and
7	(2) in the 2d sentence by striking "clauses (B)
8	through (F)" and inserting "paragraph (2)(B)".
9	SEC. 10012. EMERGENCY FOOD ASSISTANCE.
10	Section 203D(d)(5) of the Emergency Food Assist-
11	ance Act of 1983 (7 U.S.C. 7507(d)(5)) is amended by
12	striking "2024" and inserting "2031".
13	Subtitle B—Investment in Rural
13 14	Subtitle B—Investment in Rural America
14	America
14 15	America sec. 10101. safety net.
14 15 16	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended
14 15 16 17	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended
14 15 16 17 18	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows:
14 15 16 17 18 19	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows: "(19) REFERENCE PRICE.—
 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows: "(19) REFERENCE PRICE.— "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara-
 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows: "(19) REFERENCE PRICE.— "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara- graphs (B) and (C), the term 'reference price',
 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows: "(19) REFERENCE PRICE.— "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara- graphs (B) and (C), the term 'reference price', with respect to a covered commodity for a crop
 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 	America SEC. 10101. SAFETY NET. (a) REFERENCE PRICE.—Section 1111(19) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9011(19)) is amended to read as follows: "(19) REFERENCE PRICE.— "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara- graphs (B) and (C), the term 'reference price', with respect to a covered commodity for a crop year, means the following:

14

1	"(iii) For grain sorghum, \$4.40 per
2	bushel.
3	"(iv) For barley, \$5.45 per bushel.
4	"(v) For oats, \$2.65 per bushel.
5	"(vi) For long grain rice, \$16.90 per
6	hundredweight.
7	"(vii) For medium grain rice, \$16.90
8	per hundredweight.
9	"(viii) For soybeans, \$10.00 per bush-
10	el.
11	"(ix) For other oilseeds, \$23.75 per
12	hundredweight.
13	"(x) For peanuts, \$630.00 per ton.
14	"(xi) For dry peas, \$13.10 per hun-
15	dredweight.
16	"(xii) For lentils, \$23.75 per hundred-
17	weight.
18	"(xiii) For small chickpeas, \$22.65
19	per hundredweight.
20	"(xiv) For large chickpeas, \$25.65 per
21	hundredweight.
22	"(xv) For seed cotton, \$0.42 per
23	pound.
24	"(B) Effectiveness.—Effective begin-
25	ning with the 2031 crop year, the reference

(990530|6)

1	prices defined in subparagraph (A) with respect
2	to a covered commodity shall equal the ref-
3	erence price in the previous crop year multiplied
4	by 1.005.
5	"(C) LIMITATION.—In no case shall a ref-
6	erence price for a covered commodity exceed
7	115 percent of the reference price for such cov-
8	ered commodity listed in subparagraph (A).".
9	(b) BASE ACRES.—Section 1112 of the Agricultural
10	Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9012) is amended—
11	(1) in subsection $(d)(3)(A)$, by striking "2023"
12	and inserting "2031"; and
13	(2) by adding at the end the following:
14	"(e) Additional Base Acres.—
15	"(1) IN GENERAL.—As soon as practicable
16	after the date of enactment of this subsection, and
17	notwithstanding subsection (a), the Secretary shall
18	provide notice to owners of eligible farms pursuant
19	to paragraph (4) and allocate to those eligible farms
20	a total of not more than an additional 30,000,000
21	base acres in the manner provided in this subsection.
22	"(2) CONTENT OF NOTICE.—The notice under
23	paragraph (1) shall include the following:
24	"(A) Information that the allocation is oc-
25	curring.

"(B) Information regarding the eligibility 1 2 of the farm for an allocation of base acres 3 under paragraph (4). "(C) Information regarding how an owner 4 may appeal a determination of ineligibility for 5 6 an allocation of base acres under paragraph (4)7 through an appeals process established by the 8 Secretary. 9 "(3) OPT-OUT.—An owner of a farm that is eligible to receive an allocation of base acres may elect 10 11 to not receive that allocation by notifying the Sec-12 retary. "(4) ELIGIBILITY.— 13 "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara-14 graph (D), effective beginning with the 202615 crop year, a farm is eligible to receive an alloca-16 tion of base acres if, with respect to the farm, 17 the amount described in subparagraph (B) ex-18 19 ceeds the amount described in subparagraph (C). 20"(B) 5-YEAR AVERAGE SUM.—The amount 21 22 described in this subparagraph, with respect to 23 a farm, is the sum of— "(i) the 5-year average of— 24

· 2

3

4

5

16

17

18

18

"(I) the acreage planted on the farm to all covered commodities for harvest, grazing, haying, silage or other similar purposes for the 2019 through 2023 crop years; and

"(II) any acreage on the farm 6 7 that the producers were prevented planting during the 8 from 2019through 2023 crop years to covered 9 because of drought, 10 commodities 11 flood, or other natural disaster, or other condition beyond the control of 12 the producers, as determined by the 13 Secretary; plus 14

15 "(ii) the lesser of—

"(I) 15 percent of the total acres on the farm; and

"(II) the 5-year average of—

19 "(aa) the acreage planted on
20 the farm to eligible noncovered
21 commodities for harvest, grazing,
22 haying, silage, or other similar
23 purposes for the 2019 through
24 2023 crop years; and

		19
1	C.	"(bb) any acreage on the
2		farm that the producers were
3		prevented from planting during
4		the 2019 through 2023 crop
5		years to eligible noncovered com-
6		modities because of drought,
7		flood, or other natural disaster,
8		or other condition beyond the
9		control of the producers, as de-
10		termined by the Secretary.
11		"(C) TOTAL NUMBER OF BASE ACRES FOR
12		COVERED COMMODITIES.—The amount de-
13		scribed in this subparagraph, with respect to a
14		farm, is the total number of base acres for cov-
15		ered commodities on the farm (excluding unas-
16		signed crop base), as in effect on September 30,
17		2024.
18		"(D) EFFECT OF NO RECENT PLANTINGS
19		OF COVERED COMMODITIES.—In the case of a
20		farm for which the amount determined under
21		clause (i) of subparagraph (B) is equal to zero,
22		that farm shall be ineligible to receive an alloca-

24 "(E) ACREAGE PLANTED ON THE FARM TO
25 ELIGIBLE NONCOVERED COMMODITIES DE-

(99053016)

tion of base acres under this subsection.

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

23

1	FINED.—In this paragraph, the term 'acreage
2	planted on the farm to eligible noncovered com-
3	modities' means acreage planted on a farm to
4	commodities other than covered commodities,
5	trees, bushes, vines, grass, or pasture (including
6	cropland that was idle or fallow), as determined
7	by the Secretary.
8	"(5) NUMBER OF BASE ACRES.—Subject to
9	paragraphs (4) and (7), the number of base acres al-
10	located to an eligible farm shall—
11	"(A) be equal to the difference obtained by
12	subtracting the amount determined under sub-
13	paragraph (C) of paragraph (4) from the
14	amount determined under subparagraph (B) of
15	that paragraph; and
16	"(B) include unassigned crop base.
17	"(6) Allocation of Acres.—
18	"(A) ALLOCATION.—The Secretary shall
19	allocate the number of base acres under para-
20	graph (5) among those covered commodities
21	planted on the farm at any time during the
22	2019 through 2023 crop years.
23	"(B) Allocation formula.—The alloca-
24	tion of additional base acres for covered com-
25	modities shall be in proportion to the ratio of-

	ZI
1	"(i) the 5-year average of—
2	"(I) the acreage planted on the
3	farm to each covered commodity for
4	harvest, grazing, haying, silage, or
5	other similar purposes for the 2019
6	through 2023 crop years; and
7	"(II) any acreage on the farm
8	that the producers were prevented
9	from planting during the 2019
10	through 2023 crop years to that cov-
11	ered commodity because of drought,
12	flood, or other natural disaster, or
13	other condition beyond the control of
14	the producers, as determined by the
15	Secretary; to
16	"(ii) the 5-year average determined
17	under paragraph (4)(B)(i).
18	"(C) INCLUSION OF ALL 5 YEARS IN AVER-
19	AGE.—For the purpose of determining a 5-year
20	acreage average under subparagraph (B) for a
21	farm, the Secretary shall not exclude any crop
22	year in which a covered commodity was not
23	planted.
24	"(D) TREATMENT OF MULTIPLE PLANTING
25	OR PREVENTED PLANTING.—For the purpose of

determining under subparagraph (B) the acre-1 age on a farm that producers planted or were 2 prevented from planting during the 2019 3 4 through 2023 crop years to covered commodities, if the acreage that was planted or pre-5 6 vented from being planted was devoted to another covered commodity in the same crop year 7 8 (other than a covered commodity produced 9 under an established practice of double crop-10 ping), the owner may elect the covered commodity to be used for that crop year in deter-11 mining the 5-year average, but may not include 12 both the initial covered commodity and the sub-13 14 sequent covered commodity.

15 "(E) LIMITATION.—The allocation of additional base acres among covered commodities on 16 a farm under this paragraph may not result in 17 a total number of base acres for the farm in ex-18 cess of the total number of acres on the farm. 19 20 "(7) REDUCTION BY THE SECRETARY.—In carrving out this subsection, if the total number of eli-21 gible acres allocated to base acres across all farms 22 23 in the United States under this subsection would ex-24 ceed 30,000,000 acres, the Secretary shall apply an across-the-board, pro-rata reduction to the number 25

of eligible acres to ensure the number of allocated
 base acres under this subsection is equal to
 30,000,000 acres.
 "(8) PAYMENT YIELD.—Beginning with crop

year 2026, for the purpose of making price loss coverage payments under section 1116, the Secretary
shall establish payment yields to base acres allocated
under this subsection equal to—

9 "(A) the payment yield established on the
10 farm for the applicable covered commodity; and
11 "(B) if no such payment yield for the applicable covered commodity exists, a payment
12 plicable covered commodity exists, a payment
13 yield—

14 "(i) equal to the average payment
15 yield for the covered commodity for the
16 county in which the farm is situated; or
17 "(ii) determined pursuant to section

18 1113(c).

19 "(9) TREATMENT OF NEW OWNERS.—In the
20 case of a farm for which the owner on the date of
21 enactment of this subsection was not the owner for
22 the 2019 through 2023 crop years, the Secretary
23 shall use the planting history of the prior owner or
24 owners of that farm for purposes of determining—
25 "(A) eligibility under paragraph (4);

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

1	"(B) eligible acres under paragraph (5);
2	and
3	"(C) the allocation of acres under para-
4	graph (6).".
5	(c) PRODUCER ELECTION.—Section 1115 of the Ag-
6	ricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9015) is amended—
7	(1) in subsection (a), in the matter preceding
8	paragraph (1) by striking "2023" and inserting
9	"2031"; and
10	(2) in subsection (c)—
11	(A) in the matter preceding paragraph (1),
12	by striking "2014 crop year or the 2019 crop
13	year, as applicable" and inserting "2014 crop
14	year, 2019 crop year, or 2026 crop year, as ap-
15	plicable'';
16	(B) in paragraph (1), by striking "2014
17	crop year or the 2019 crop year, as applicable,"
18	and inserting "2014 crop year, 2019 crop year,
19	or 2026 crop year, as applicable,"; and
20	(C) in paragraph (2)—
21	(i) in subparagraph (A), by striking
22	"and" at the end;
23	(ii) in subparagraph (B), by striking
24	the period at the end and inserting ";
25	and"; and

1	(iii) by adding at the end the fol-
2	lowing:
3	"(C) the same coverage for each covered
4	commodity on the farm for the 2026 through
5	2031 crop years as was applicable for the 2024
6	crop year.".
7	(d) PRICE LOSS COVERAGE.—Section 1116 of the
8	Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9016) is amended-
9	(1) in subsection $(a)(2)$, in the matter pre-
10	ceding subparagraph (A), by striking "2023" and
11	inserting "2031";
12	(2) in subsection $(c)(1)(B)$ —
13	(Λ) in the subparagraph heading, by strik-
14	ing "2023" and inserting "2031"; and
15	(B) in the matter preceding clause (i), by
16	striking "2023" and inserting "2031";
17	(3) in subsection (d), by striking " 2025 " and
18	inserting "2031"; and
19	(4) in subsection (g), by striking "2012 through
20	2016" each place it appears and inserting "2017
21	through 2021".
22	(e) AGRICULTURE RISK COVERAGE.—Section 1117
23	of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9017) is amend-
24	ed—

e.

.

26

1	(1) in subsection (a), in the matter preceding
2	paragraph (1), by striking "2023" and inserting
3	"2031";
4	(2) in subsection (c)—
5	(A) in paragraph (1), by inserting "for
6	each of the 2014 through 2024 crop years and
7	90 percent of the benchmark revenue for each
8	of the 2025 through 2031 crop years" before
9	the period at the end;
10	(B) by striking "2023" each place it ap-
11	pears and inserting "2031"; and
12	(C) in paragraph $(4)(B)$, in the subpara-
13	graph heading, by striking "2023" and inserting
14	"2031";
15	(3) by amending subsection $(d)(1)(B)$ to read
16	as follows:
17	"(B)(i) for each of the crop years 2014
18	through 2024, 10 percent of the benchmark
19	revenue for the crop year applicable under sub-
20	section (c); and
21	"(ii) for each of the crop years 2025
22	through 2031, 12.5 percent of the benchmark
23	revenue for the crop year applicable under sub-
24	section (c)."; and

.

26

(99053016)

1	(4) in subsections (e), $(g)(5)$, and $(i)(5)$, by
2	striking "2023" each place it appears and inserting
3	<i>"2031"</i> .
4	(f) Equitable Treatment of Certain Enti-
5	TIES.—
6	(1) IN GENERAL.—Section 1001 of the Food
7	Security Act of 1985 (7 U.S.C. 1308) is amended—
8	(A) in subsection (a)—
9	(i) by redesignating paragraph (5) as
10	paragraph (6); and
11	(ii) by inserting after paragraph (4)
12	the following:
13	"(5) QUALIFIED PASS-THROUGH ENTITY.—The
14	term 'qualified pass-through entity' means—
15	"(A) a partnership (within the meaning of
16	subchapter K of chapter 1 of the Internal Rev-
17	enue Code of 1986);
18	"(B) an S corporation (as defined in sec-
19	tion 1361 of that Code);
20	"(C) a limited liability company that does
21	not affirmatively elect to be treated as a cor-
22	poration; and
23	"(D) a joint venture or general partner-
24	ship.'';

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

e.

1	(B) in subsections (b) and (c), by striking
2	"except a joint venture or general partnership"
3	each place it appears and inserting "except a
4	qualified pass-through entity"; and
5	(C) in subsection (d), by striking "subtitle
6	B" and all that follows through the end and in-
7	serting "title I of the Agricultural Act of
8	2014.".
9	(2) ATTRIBUTION OF PAYMENTS.—Section
10	1001(e)(3)(B)(ii) of the Food Security Act of 1985
11	(7 U.S.C. 1308(e)(3)(B)(ii)) is amended—
12	(A) in the clause heading, by striking
13	"JOINT VENTURES AND GENERAL PARTNER-
14	SHIPS" and inserting "QUALIFIED PASS-
15	THROUGH ENTITIES";
16	(B) by striking "a joint venture or a gen-
17	eral partnership" and inserting "a qualified
18	pass-through entity';
19	(C) by striking "joint ventures and general
20	partnerships" and inserting "qualified pass-
21	through entities"; and
22	(D) by striking "the joint venture or gen-
23	eral partnership" and inserting "the qualified
24	pass-through entity".

1	(3) Persons actively engaged in farm-
2	ING.—Section 1001A(b)(2) of the Food Security Act
3	of 1985 (7 U.S.C. 1308–1(b)(2)) is amended—
4	(A) subparagraphs (A) and (B), by strik-
5	ing "in a general partnership, a participant in
6	a joint venture" each place it appears and in-
7	serting "a qualified pass-through entity"; and
8	(B) in subparagraph (C), by striking "a
9	general partnership, joint venture, or similar
10	entity" and inserting "a qualified pass-through
11	entity or a similar entity".
12	(4) JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITYSection
13	1001B(d) of the Food Security Act of 1985 (7
14	U.S.C. 1308–2(d)) is amended by striking "partner-
15	ships and joint ventures" and inserting "qualified
16	pass-through entities".
17	(5) EXCLUSION FROM AGI CALCULATION.—Sec-
18	tion 1001D(d) of the Food Security Act of 1985 (7
19	U.S.C. 1308–3a(d)) is amended by striking ", gen-
20	eral partnership, or joint venture" each place it ap-
21	pears.
22	(g) PAYMENT LIMITATIONS.—Section 1001 of the
23	Food Security Act of 1985 (7 U.S.C. 1308) is amended—
24	(1) in subsection (b)—

1	(A) by striking "The" and inserting "Sub-
2	ject to subsection (i), the"; and
3	(B) by striking "\$125,000" and inserting
4	``\$155,000'';
5	(2) in subsection (c)—
6	(Λ) by striking "The" and inserting "Sub-
7	ject to subsection (i), the"; and
8	(B) by striking "\$125,000" and inserting
9	"\$155,000"; and
10	(3) by adding at the end the following:
11	"(i) ADJUSTMENT.—For the 2025 crop year and
12	each crop year thereafter, the Secretary shall annually ad-
13	just the amounts described in subsections (b) and (c) for
14	inflation based on the Consumer Price Index for All Urban
15	Consumers published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics
16	of the Department of Labor.".
17	(h) Adjusted Gross Income Limitation.—Sec-
18	tion 1001D(b) of the Food Security Act of 1985 (7 U.S.C.
19	1308–3a(b)) is amended—
20	(1) in paragraph (1) , by striking "paragraph
21	(3)" and inserting "paragraphs (3) and (4) "; and
22	(2) by adding at the end the following:
23	"(4) EXCEPTION FOR CERTAIN OPERATIONS.—
24	"(A) DEFINITIONS.—In this paragraph:

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xmi (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

1	"(i) Excepted payment or ben-
2	EFIT.—The term 'excepted payment or
3	benefit' means—
4	"(I) a payment or benefit under
5	subtitle E of title I of the Agricultural
6	Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9081 et seq.);
7	"(II) a payment or benefit under
8	section 196 of the Federal Agriculture
9	Improvement and Reform Act of 1996
10	(7 U.S.C. 7333); and
11	"(III) a payment or benefit de-
12	scribed in paragraph $(2)(C)$ received
13	on or after October 1, 2024.
14	"(ii) Farming, ranching, or
15	SILVICULTURE ACTIVITIES.—The term
16	'farming, ranching, or silviculture activi-
17	ties' includes agritourism, direct-to-con-
18	sumer marketing of agricultural products,
19	the sale of agricultural equipment by a
20	person or legal entity that owns such
21	equipment, and other agriculture-related
22	activities, as determined by the Secretary.
23	"(B) EXCEPTION.—In the case of an ex-
24	cepted payment or benefit, the limitation estab-
25	lished by paragraph (1) shall not apply to a

1	person or legal entity during a crop, fiscal, or
2	program year, as appropriate, if greater than or
3	equal to 75 percent of the average gross income
4	of the person or legal entity derives from farm-
5	ing, ranching, or silviculture activities.".
6	(i) Marketing Loans.—
7	(1) AVAILABILITY OF NONRECOURSE MAR-
8	KETING ASSISTANCE LOANS FOR LOAN COMMOD-
9	ITIES.—Section 1201(b)(1) of the Agricultural Act
10	of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9031(b)(1)) is amended by strik-
11	ing "2023" and inserting "2031".
12	(2) LOAN RATES FOR NONRECOURSE MAR-
13	KETING ASSISTANCE LOANS.—Section 1202 of the
14	Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9032) is amend-
15	ed—
16	(A) in subsection (b)—
17	(i) in the subsection heading, by strik-
18	ing "2023" and inserting "2025"; and
19	(ii) in the matter preceding paragraph
20	(1), by striking "2023" and inserting
21	<i>``2025'';</i>
22	(B) by redesignating subsection (c) and (d)
23	as subsections (d) and (e), respectively;
24	(C) by inserting after subsection (b) the
25	following:

(990530l6)

1	"(c) 2026 Through 2031 Crop Years.—For pur-
2	poses of each of the 2026 through 2031 crop years, the
3	loan rate for a marketing assistance loan under section
4	1201 for a loan commodity shall be equal to the following:
5	"(1) In the case of wheat, \$3.72 per bushel.
6	"(2) In the case of corn, $$2.42$ per bushel.
7	"(3) In the case of grain sorghum, \$2.42 per
8	bushel.
9	"(4) In the case of barley, \$2.75 per bushel.
10	"(5) In the case of oats, \$2.20 per bushel.
11	"(6) In the case of upland cotton, $$0.55$ per
12	pound.
13	"(7) In the case of extra long staple cotton,
14	\$1.00 per pound.
15	"(8) In the case of long grain rice, \$7.70 per
16	hundredweight.
17	"(9) In the case of medium grain rice, \$7.70
18	per hundredweight.
19	"(10) In the case of soybeans, 6.82 per bushel.
20	"(11) In the case of other oilseeds, \$11.10 per
21	hundredweight for each of the following kinds of oil-
22	seeds:
23	"(A) Sunflower seed.
24	"(B) Rapeseed.
25	"(C) Canola.

1	"(D) Safflower.
2	"(E) Flaxseed.
3	"(F) Mustard seed.
4	"(G) Crambe.
5	"(II) Sesame seed.
6	"(I) Other oilseeds designated by the Sec-
7	retary.
8	((12) In the case of dry peas, \$6.87 per hun-
9	dredweight.
10	"(13) In the case of lentils, \$14.30 per hun-
11	dredweight.
12	"(14) In the case of small chickpeas, \$11.00
13	per hundredweight.
14	"(15) In the case of large chickpeas, $$15.40$ per
15	hundredweight.
16	"(16) In the case of graded wool, \$1.60 per
17	pound.
18	"(17) In the case of nongraded wool, 0.55 per
19	pound.
20	"(18) In the case of mohair, \$5.00 per pound.
21	"(19) In the case of honey, \$1.50 per pound.
22	"(20) In the case of peanuts, \$390 per ton.";
23	(D) in subsection (d) (as so redesignated),
24	by striking " $(a)(11)$ and $(b)(11)$ " and inserting
25	"(a)(11), (b)(11), and (c)(11)"; and

(99053016)

1	(E) by amending subsection (e) (as so re-
2	designated) to read as follows:
3	"(e) Special Rule for Seed Cotton and
4	CORN.—
5	"(1) IN GENERAL.—For purposes of section
6	1116(b)(2) and paragraphs $(1)(B)(ii)$ and
7	(2)(A)(ii)(II) of section 1117(b), the loan rate shall
8	be deemed to equal—
9	"(A) for seed cotton, \$0.30 per pound; and
10	"(B) for corn, 3.30 per bushel."
11	"(2) EFFECT.—Nothing in this subsection au-
12	thorizes any nonrecourse marketing assistance loan
13	under this subtitle for seed cotton.".
14	(3) PAYMENT OF COTTON STORAGE COSTS.—
15	Section 1204(g) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7
16	U.S.C. 9034(g)) is amended—
17	(A) by striking "Effective" and inserting
18	the following:
19	"(1) CROP YEARS 2014 THROUGH 2025.—Effec-
20	tive";
21	(B) in paragraph (1) (as so designated), by
22	striking "2023" and inserting "2025"; and
23.	(C) by adding at the end the following:
24	"(2) PAYMENT OF COTTON STORAGE COSTS.—
25	Effective for each of the 2026 through 2031 crop

35

	1	years, the Secretary shall make cotton storage pay-
Đ	2	ments for upland cotton and extra long staple cotton
	3	available in the same manner as the Secretary pro-
21	4	vided storage payments for the 2006 crop of upland
	5	cotton, except that the payment rate shall be equal
	6	to the lesser of—
	7	"(A) the submitted tariff rate for the cur-
3	8	rent marketing year; and
	9	"(B) in the case of storage in—
	10	"(i) California or Arizona, a payment
	11	rate of \$4.90; and
	12	"(ii) any other State, a payment rate
	13	of \$3.00.".
	14	(4) LOAN DEFICIENCY PAYMENTS.—
	15	(A) CONTINUATION.—Section
	16	1205(a)(2)(B) of the Agricultural Act of 2014
	17	(7 U.S.C. 9035(a)(2)(B)) is amended by strik-
	18	ing "2023" and inserting "2031".
	19	(B) PAYMENTS IN LIEU OF LDPS.—Section
/	20	1206 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C.
	21	9036) is amended, in subsections (a) and (d),
/	22	by striking "2023" each place it appears and
/	23	inserting "2031".
/	24	(5) Special competitive provisions for
/	25	EXTRA LONG STAPLE COTTON.—Section 1208(a) of

<u>e</u>	. 31			
1	the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9038(a)) is			
2	amended, in the matter preceding paragraph (1), by			
3	striking "2026" and inserting "2032".			
4	(6) AVAILABILITY OF RECOURSE LOANS.—Sec-			
5	tion 1209 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C.			
6	9039) is amended, in subsections $(a)(2)$, (b) , and			
7	(c), by striking "2023" each place it appears and in-			
8	serting "2031".			
9	(j) Repayment of Marketing LoansSection			
10	1204 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9034) is			
11	amended—			
12	(1) in subsection (b)—			
13	(A) by redesignating paragraph (1) as sub-			
14	paragraph (A) and indenting appropriately;			
15	(B) in the matter preceding subparagraph			
16	(Λ) (as so redesignated), by striking "The Sec-			
17	retary" and inserting the following:			
18	"(1) IN GENERAL.—The Secretary"; and			
19	(C) by striking paragraph (2) and insert-			
20	ing the following:			
21	"(B)(i) in the case of long grain rice and			
22	medium grain rice, the prevailing world market			
23	price for the commodity, as determined and ad-			
24	justed by the Secretary in accordance with this			
25	section; or			

37

2

3

4

5

6

7

"(ii) in the case of upland cotton, the lowest prevailing world market price for the commodity, as determined and adjusted by the Secretary in accordance with this section, during the 30-day period following the day on which the producer repays the marketing assistance loan.

"(2) REFUND FOR UPLAND COTTON.—In the 8 9 case of a repayment for a marketing assistance loan 10 for upland cotton at a rate described in paragraph (1)(B)(ii), the Secretary shall provide to the pro-11 12 ducer a refund (if any) in an amount equal to the 13 difference between the lowest prevailing world market price described in that paragraph and the repay-14 15 ment amount.";

16 (2) in subsection (c)—

17 (A) by striking the period at the end and
18 inserting "; and";

19 (B) by striking "at the loan rate" and in20 serting the following: "at a rate that is the less21 er of—

22 "(1) the loan rate"; and

23 (C) by adding at the end the following:

1	"(2) the prevailing world market price for the
2	commodity, as determined and adjusted by the Sec-
3	retary in accordance with this section.";
4	(3) in subsection (d)—
5	(A) in paragraph (1), by striking "and me-
6	dium grain rice" and inserting "medium grain
7	rice, and extra long staple cotton";
8	(B) by redesignating paragraphs (1) and
9	(2) as subparagraphs (A) and (B), respectively,
10	and indenting appropriately;
11	(C) in the matter preceding subparagraph
12	(A) (as so redesignated), by striking "For pur-
13	poses" and inserting the following:
14	"(1) IN GENERAL.—For purposes"; and
15	(D) by adding at the end the following:
16	"(2) UPLAND COTTON.—In the case of upland
17	cotton, for any period when price quotations for
18	Middling (M) $1^{3/32}$ -inch cotton are available, the for-
19	mula under paragraph (1)(A) shall be based on the
20	average of the 3 lowest-priced growths that are
21	quoted."; and
22	(4) in subsection (e)—
23	(Λ) in the subsection heading, by inserting
24	"EXTRA LONG STAPLE COTTON," after "UP-
25	LAND COTTON,";

39

40(B) in paragraph (2)— 1 2 (i) in the paragraph heading, by inserting "UPLAND" before "COTTON"; and 3 4 (ii) in subparagraph (B), in the mat-5 preceding clause (i), by striking ter "2024" and inserting "2032"; 6 7 (C) by redesignating paragraph (3) as 8 paragraph (4); and 9 (D) by inserting after paragraph (2) the 10 following: "(3) EXTRA LONG STAPLE COTTON.—The pre-11 12 vailing world market price for extra long staple cotton determined under subsection (d)-13 14 "(Λ) shall be adjusted to United States 15 quality and location, with the adjustment to include the average costs to market the com-16 17 modity, including average transportation costs, 18 as determined by the Secretary; and 19 "(B) may be further adjusted, during the 20 period beginning on the date of enactment of this paragraph and ending on July 31, 2032, if 21 22 the Secretary determines the adjustment is nec-23 essary-"(i) to minimize potential loan forfeit-24

25

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.) (990530l6)

ures;

1	"(ii) to minimize the accumulation of
2	stocks of extra long staple cotton by the
3	Federal Government;
4	"(iii) to ensure that extra long staple
5	cotton produced in the United States can
6	be marketed freely and competitively, both
7	domestically and internationally; and
8	"(iv) to ensure an appropriate transi-
9	tion between current-crop and forward-
10	crop price quotations, except that the Sec-
11	retary may use forward-crop price
12	quotations prior to July 31 of a marketing
13	year only if—
14	"(I) there are insufficient cur-
15	rent-crop price quotations; and
16	"(II) the forward-crop price
17	quotation is the lowest such quotation
18	available.".
19	(k) Economic Adjustment Assistance for Tex-
20	TILE MILLS.—Section 1207(c) of the Agricultural Act of
21	2014 (7 U.S.C. 9037(c)) is amended by striking para-
22	graph (2) and inserting the following:
23	"(2) VALUE OF ASSISTANCE.—The value of the
24	assistance provided under paragraph (1) shall be—

1	"(A) for the period beginning on August 1,
2	2013, and ending on July 31, 2025, 3 cents per
3	pound; and
4	"(B) beginning on August 1, 2025, 5 cents
5	per pound.".
6	(1) SUGAR PROGRAM UPDATES.—
7	(1) LOAN RATE MODIFICATIONS.—Section 156
8	of the Federal Agriculture Improvement and Reform
9	Act of 1996 (7 U.S.C. 7272) is amended—
10	(A) in subsection (a)—
11	(i) in paragraph (4), by striking
12	"and" at the end;
13	(ii) in paragraph (5), by striking
14	"2023 crop years." and inserting "2024
15	crop years; and"; and
16	(iii) by adding at the end the fol-
17	lowing:
18	"(6) 24.00 cents per pound for raw cane sugar
19	for each of the 2025 through 2031 crop years.";
20	(B) in subsection (b)—
21	(i) in paragraph (1), by striking
22	"and" at the end;
23	(ii) in paragraph (2), by striking
24	" 2023 crop years." and inserting " 2024
25	crop years; and"; and

1	(iii) by adding at the end the fol-
2	lowing:
3	"(3) a rate that is equal to 136.55 percent of
4	the loan rate per pound of raw cane sugar under
5	subsection (a)(6) for each of the 2025 through 2031
6	crop years."; and
7	(C) in subsection (i), by striking " 2023 "
8	and inserting "2031".
9	(2) Adjustments to commodity credit cor-
10	PORATION STORAGE RATES.—Section 167 of the
11	Federal Agriculture Improvement and Reform Act of
12	1996 (7 U.S.C. 7287) is amended—
13	(A) by striking subsection (a) and insert-
13 14	(A) by striking subsection (a) and insert- ing the following:
14	ing the following:
14 15	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro-
14 15 16	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent
14 15 16 17	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year, the Commodity Credit Corporation shall estab-
14 15 16 17 18	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year, the Commodity Credit Corporation shall estab- lish rates for the storage of forfeited sugar in an amount
14 15 16 17 18 19	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year, the Commodity Credit Corporation shall estab- lish rates for the storage of forfeited sugar in an amount that is not less than—
14 15 16 17 18 19 20	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year, the Commodity Credit Corporation shall estab- lish rates for the storage of forfeited sugar in an amount that is not less than— "(1) in the case of refined sugar, 34 cents per
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	ing the following: "(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other pro- vision of law, for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year, the Commodity Credit Corporation shall estab- lish rates for the storage of forfeited sugar in an amount that is not less than— "(1) in the case of refined sugar, 34 cents per hundredweight per month; and

1	(i) in the subsection heading, by strik-
2	ing "SUBSEQUENT" and inserting
3	"PRIOR"; and
4	(ii) by striking "and subsequent" and
5	inserting "through 2024".
6	(3) MODERNIZING BEET SUGAR ALLOT-
7	MENTS.—
8	(A) SUGAR ESTIMATES.—Section
9	359b(a)(1) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act
10	of 1938 (7 U.S.C. 1359bb(a)(1)) is amended by
11	striking "2023" and inserting "2031".
12	(B) Allocation to processors.—Sec-
13	tion $359c(g)(2)$ of the Agricultural Adjustment
14	Act of 1938 (7 U.S.C. 1359cc(g)(2)) is amend-
15	ed—
16	(i) by striking "In the case" and in-
17	serting the following:
18	"(A) IN GENERAL.—Except as provided in
19	subparagraph (B), in the case"; and
20	(ii) by adding at the end the fol-
21	lowing:
22	"(B) EXCEPTION.—If the Secretary makes
23	an upward adjustment under paragraph (1)(A),
24	in adjusting allocations among beet sugar proc-

1	essors, the Secretary shall give priority to beet
2	sugar processors with available sugar.".
3	(C) TIMING OF REASSIGNMENT.—Section
4	359e(b)(2) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act
5	of 1938 (7 U.S.C. 1359ee(b)(2)) is amended—
6	(i) by redesignating subparagraphs
7	(Λ) through (C) as clauses (i) through
8	(iii), respectively, and indenting appro-
9	priately;
10	(ii) in the matter preceding clause (i)
11	(as so redesignated), by striking "If the
12	Secretary determines that a sugar beet
13	processor who has been allocated a share
14	of the beet sugar allotment will be unable
15	to market that allocation" and inserting
16	the following:
17	"(A) IN GENERAL.—If the Secretary deter-
18	mines that a sugar beet processor who has been
19	allocated a share of the beet sugar allotment for
20	the crop year will be unable to market that allo-
21	cation"; and
22	(iii) by adding at the end the fol-
23	lowing:
24	"(B) TIMING.—In carrying out subpara-
25	graph (A), the Secretary shall—

1

÷

1	"(i) make an initial determination fol-
2	lowing the publication of the World Agri-
3	cultural Supply and Demand Estimates (in
4	this subparagraph referred to as
5	'WASDE') approved by the World Agricul-
6	tural Outlook Board for the month of Jan-
7	uary that is applicable to the crop year for
8	which a determination under subparagraph
9	(A) is made; and
10	"(ii) provide for an initial reassign-
11	ment under subparagraph $(\Lambda)(i)$ not later
12	than 30 days after the date of the an-
13	nouncement of such WASDE.".
14	(4) REALLOCATIONS OF TARIFF-RATE QUOTA
15	SHORTFALL.—Section 359k of the Agricultural Ad-
16	justment Act of 1938 (7 U.S.C. 1359kk) is amended
17	by adding at the end the following:
18	"(c) REALLOCATION.—
19	"(1) INITIAL REALLOCATION.—Subject to para-
20	graph (3), following the establishment of the tariff-
21	rate quotas under subsection (a) for a quota year,
22	the United States Trade Representative, in consulta-
23	tion with the Secretary, shall—

.

1	"(A) determine which countries do not in-
2	tend to fulfill their allocation for the quota
3	year; and
4	"(B) reallocate any forecasted shortfall in
5	the fulfillment of the tariff-rate quotas as soon
6	as practicable.
7	"(2) SUBSEQUENT REALLOCATION.—Subject to
8	paragraph (3), not later than March 1 of a quota
9	year, the United States Trade Representative, in
10	consultation with the Secretary, shall reallocate any
11	additional forecasted shortfall in the fulfillment of
12	the tariff-rate quotas for raw cane sugar established
13	under subsection $(a)(1)$ for that quota year.
14	"(3) CESSATION OF EFFECTIVENESS.—Para-
15	graphs (1) and (2) shall cease to be in effect if-
16	"(A) the Agreement Suspending the Coun-
17	tervailing Duty Investigation on Sugar from
18	Mexico, signed December 19, 2014, is termi-
19	nated; and
20	"(B) no countervailing duty order under
21	subtitle Λ of title VII of the Tariff Act of 1930
22	(19 U.S.C. 1671 et seq.) is in effect with re-
23	spect to sugar from Mexico.
24	"(d) Refined Sugar.—

1	"(1) DEFINITION OF DOMESTIC SUGAR INDUS-
2	TRY.—In this subsection, the term 'domestic sugar
3	industry' means domestic—
4	"(A) sugar beet producers and processors;
5	"(B) producers and processors of sugar
6	cane; and
7	"(C) refiners of raw cane sugar.
8	"(2) Study required.—
9	"(A) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 180
10	days after the date of enactment of this sub-
11	section, the Secretary shall conduct a study on
12	whether the establishment of additional terms
13	and conditions with respect to refined sugar im-
14	ports is necessary and appropriate.
15	"(B) ELEMENTS.—In conducting the study
16	under subparagraph (A), the Secretary shall ex-
17	amine the following:
18	"(i) The need for—
19	"(I) defining 'refined sugar' as
20	having a minimum polarization of
21	99.8 degrees or higher;
22	"(II) establishing a standard for
23	color- or reflectance-based units for
24	refined sugar such as those utilized by

1	the International Commission of Uni-
2	form Methods of Sugar Analysis;
3	"(III) prescribing specifications
4	for packaging type for refined sugar;
5	"(IV) prescribing specifications
6	for transportation modes for refined
7	sugar;
8	"(V) requiring affidavits or other
9	evidence that sugar imported as re-
10	fined sugar will not undergo further
11	refining in the United States;
12	"(VI) prescribing appropriate
13	terms and conditions to avoid the cir-
14	cumvention of Federal laws relating to
15	any sugar imports; and
16	"(VII) establishing other defini-
17	tions, terms and conditions, or other
18	requirements.
19	"(ii) The potential impact of modifica-
20	tions described in each of subclauses (I)
21	through (VII) of clause (i) on the domestic
22	sugar industry.
23	"(iii) Whether, based on the needs de-
24	scribed in clause (i) and the impact de-
25	scribed in clause (ii), the establishment of

÷.

additional terms and conditions is appro-1 2 priate. "(C) CONSULTATION.—In conducting the 3 study under subparagraph (A), the Secretary 4 5 shall consult with representatives of the domestic sugar industry, users of refined sugar, and 6 7 relevant State and Federal agencies. "(D) REPORT.-Not later than 1 year 8 after the date of enactment of this subsection, 9 10 the Secretary shall submit to the Committee on Agriculture of the House of Representatives 11 12 and the Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition,

and the Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition,
and Forestry of the Senate a report that describes the findings of the study conducted
under subparagraph (A).

16 "(3) ESTABLISHMENT OF ADDITIONAL TERMS
17 AND CONDITIONS PERMITTED.—

18 "(A) IN GENERAL.—Based on the findings the report submitted under paragraph 19 in 20 (2)(D), and after providing notice to the Committee on Agriculture of the House of Rep-21 resentatives and the Committee on Agriculture, 22 Nutrition, and Forestry of the Senate, the Sec-23 retary may issue regulations in accordance with 24 subparagraph (B) to establish additional terms 25

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.) (990530(6)

.

1	and conditions with respect to refined sugar im-
2	ports that are necessary and appropriate.
3	"(B) PROMULGATION OF REGULATIONS.—
4	The Secretary may issue regulations under sub-
5	paragraph (A) if the regulations—
6	"(i) do not have an adverse impact on
7	the domestic sugar industry; and
8	"(ii) are consistent with the require-
9	ments of this part, section 156 of the Fed-
10	eral Agriculture Improvement and Reform
11	Act of 1996 (7 U.S.C. 7272), and obliga-
12	tions under international trade agreements
13	that have been approved by Congress.".
14	(5) Clarification of tariff-rate quota
15	ADJUSTMENTS.—Section 359k(b)(1) of the Agricul-
16	tural Adjustment Act of 1938 (7 U.S.C.
17	1359kk(b)(1)) is amended, in the matter preceding
18	subparagraph (Λ) —
19	(A) by striking "Before" and inserting
20	"Notwithstanding any other provision of law,
21	before''; and
22	(B) by striking "if there is an" and insert-
23	ing "for the sole purpose of responding directly
24	to an".

1	(6) PERIOD OF EFFECTIVENESS.—Section
2	3591(a) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938
3	(7 U.S.C. 1359ll(a)) is amended by striking "2023"
4	and inserting "2031".
5	(m) DAIRY POLICY UPDATES.—
6	(1) DAIRY MARGIN COVERAGE PRODUCTION
7	HISTORY.—
8	(A) DEFINITION.—Section 1401(8) of the
9	Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9051(8)) is
10	amended by striking "when the participating
11	dairy operation first registers to participate in
12	dairy margin coverage".
13	(B) PRODUCTION HISTORY OF PARTICI-
14	PATING DAIRY OPERATIONS.—Section 1405 of
15	the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9055)
16	is amended—
17	(i) by amending subsection (a) to read
18	as follows:
19	"(a) PRODUCTION HISTORY.—Except as provided in
20	subsection (b), the production history of a dairy operation
21	for dairy margin coverage is equal to the highest annual
22	milk marketings of the participating dairy operation dur-
23	ing any one of the 2021, 2022, or 2023 calendar years.";
24	and

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

1 . (ii) by amending subsection (b) to 2 read as follows:

3 "(b) ELECTION BY NEW DAIRY OPERATIONS.—In 4 the case of a participating dairy operation that has been 5 in operation for less than a year, the participating dairy 6 operation shall elect 1 of the following methods for the 7 Secretary to determine the production history of the par-8 ticipating dairy operation:

9 "(1) The volume of the actual milk marketings for the months the participating dairy operation has 10 been in operation extrapolated to a yearly amount. 11 12 "(2) An estimate of the actual milk marketings of the participating dairy operation based on the 13 14 herd size of the participating dairy operation relative to the national rolling herd average data published 15 16 by the Secretary.".

17 (2) DAIRY MARGIN COVERAGE PAYMENTS.—
18 Section 1406(a)(1)(C) of the Agricultural Act of
19 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9056(a)(1)(C)) is amended by strik20 ing "5,000,000" and inserting "6,000,000" each
21 place it appears.

(3) PREMIUMS FOR DAIRY MARGINS.—
(A) TIER I.—Section 1407(b) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9057(b)) is
amended—

1	(i) in the heading, by striking
2	"5,000,000" and inserting "6,000,000";
3	and
4	(ii) in paragraph (1), by striking
5	"5,000,000" and inserting "6,000,000".
6	(B) TIER II.—Section 1407(c) of the Agri-
7	cultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9057(c)) is
8	amended—
9	(i) in the heading, by striking
10	"5,000,000" and inserting "6,000,000";
11	and
12	(ii) in paragraph (1), by striking
13	"5,000,000" and inserting "6,000,000".
14	(C) PREMIUM DISCOUNTS.—Section
15	1407(g) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7
16	U.S.C. 9057(g)) is amended—
17	(i) in paragraph (1)—
18	(I) by striking "2019 through
19	2023" and inserting "2026 through
20	2031"; and
21	(II) by striking "January 2019"
22	and inserting "January 2026"; and
23	(ii) in paragraph (2), by striking
24	"2023" each place it appears and inserting
25	<i>"2031"</i> .

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

(4) DURATION.—Section 1409 of the Agricul tural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9059) is amended by
 striking "2025" and inserting "2031".

4 (n) SUSPENSION OF PERMANENT PRICE SUPPORT
5 AUTHORITY.—Section 1602 of the Agricultural Act of
6 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9092) is amended by striking "2023" each
7 place it appears and inserting "2031".

8 (o) IMPLEMENTATION.—Section 1614(c) of the Agri9 cultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9097(c)) is amended by
10 adding at the end the following:

11 "(5) FISCAL YEAR 2025 RECONCILIATION.—The 12 Secretary shall make available to the Farm Service 13 Agency to carry out section 10101 of the Act titled 14 'An Act to provide for reconciliation pursuant to 15 title II of II. Con. Res. 14', and the amendments 16 made by that section, \$50,000,000, to remain avail-17 able until expended, of which—

18 "(A) not less than \$5,000,000 shall be
19 used to carry out paragraphs (3) and (4) of
20 subsection (b);

21 "(B) \$3,000,000 shall be used for activi22 ties described in paragraph (3)(A) of this sub23 section;

(990530l6)

1	"(C) \$3,000,000 shall be used for activities
2	described in paragraph (3)(B) of this sub-
3	section; and
4	"(D) \$10,000,000 shall be used to—
5	"(i) carry out mandatory surveys of
6	dairy production cost and product yield in-
7	formation to be reported by manufacturers
8	required to report under section 273 of the
9	Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 (7
10	U.S.C. 1637b), for all products processed
11	in the same facility or facilities; and
12	"(ii) publish the results of such sur-
13	veys biennially.".
14	(p) LIVESTOCK SAFETY NET UPDATES.—
15	(1) IN GENERAL.—Section 1501(b) of the Agri-
16	cultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9081(b)) is amend-
17	ed—
18	(A) by amending paragraph (2) to read as
19	follows:
20	"(2) PAYMENT RATES.—
21	"(A) Losses due to predation.—In-
22	demnity payments to an eligible producer on a
23	farm under paragraph (1)(A) shall be made at
24	a rate of 100 percent of the market value of the

÷,

affected livestock on the applicable date, as de-1 termined by the Secretary. 2 "(B) LOSSES DUE TO ADVERSE WEATHER 3 4 OR DISEASE.—Indemnity payments to an eligi-5 ble producer on a farm under subparagraph (B) 6 or (C) of paragraph (1) shall be made at a rate of 75 percent of the market value of the af-7 fected livestock on the applicable date, as deter-8 9 mined by the Secretary. 10 "(C) DETERMINATION OF MARKET VALUE.—In determining the market value de-11 scribed in subparagraphs (A) and (B), the Sec-12 retary may consider the ability of eligible pro-13 ducers to document regional price premiums for 14 affected livestock that exceed the national aver-15 age market price for those livestock. 16 "(D) APPLICABLE DATE DEFINED.—In 17 this paragraph, the term 'applicable date' 18 means, with respect to livestock, as applicable-19 20 "(i) the day before the date of death 21 of the livestock; or "(ii) the day before the date of the 22 23 event that caused the harm to the livestock 24 that resulted in a reduced sale price."; and

(B) by adding at the end the following:

25

1	"(5) Additional payment for unborn live-
2	STOCK.—
3	"(A) IN GENERAL.—In the case of unborn
4	livestock death losses incurred on or after Janu-
5	ary 1, 2024, the Secretary shall make an addi-
6	tional payment to eligible producers on farms
7	that have incurred such losses in excess of the
8	normal mortality due to a condition specified in
9	paragraph (1).
10	"(B) PAYMENT RATE.—Additional pay-
11	ments under subparagraph (A) shall be made at
12	a rate—
13	"(i) determined by the Secretary; and
14	"(ii) less than or equal to 85 percent
. 15	of the payment rate established with re-
16	spect to the lowest weight class of the live-
17	stock, as determined by the Secretary, act-
18	ing through the Administrator of the Farm
19	Service Agency.
20	"(C) PAYMENT AMOUNT.—The amount of
21	a payment to an eligible producer that has in-
22	curred unborn livestock death losses shall be
23	equal to the payment rate determined under
24	subparagraph (B) multiplied, in the case of live-
25	stock described in—

(99053016)

1	"(i) subparagraph (A), (B), or (F) of
2	subsection $(a)(4)$, by 1;
3	"(ii) subparagraph (D) of such sub-
4	section, by 2;
5	"(iii) subparagraph (E) of such sub-
6	section, by 12; and
7	"(iv) subparagraph (G) of such sub-
8	section, by the average number of birthed
9	animals (for one gestation cycle) for the
10	species of each such livestock, as deter-
11	mined by the Secretary.
12	"(D) UNBORN LIVESTOCK DEATH LOSSES
13	DEFINED.—In this paragraph, the term 'unborn
14	livestock death losses' means losses of any live-
15	stock described in subparagraph (A), (B), (D),
16	(E), (F), or (G) of subsection $(a)(4)$ that was
17	gestating on the date of the death of the live-
18	stock.".
19	(2) LIVESTOCK FORAGE DISASTER PROGRAM.—
20	Section $1501(c)(3)(D)(ii)(I)$ of the Agricultural Act
21	of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 9081(c)(3)(D)(ii)(I)) is amend-
22	ed—
23	(A) by striking "1 monthly payment" and
24	inserting "2 monthly payments"; and

2

3

4

5

15

60

(B) by striking "county for at least 8 consecutive" and inserting the following: "county for not less than—
"(aa) 4 consecutive weeks during the normal grazing period

for the county, as determined by 6 the Secretary, shall be eligible to 7 receive assistance under this 8 paragraph in an amount equal to 9 1 monthly payment using the 10 monthly payment rate deter-11 12 mined under subparagraph (B); 13 or "(bb) any of the 7 of the 14

16 (3) EMERGENCY ASSISTANCE FOR LIVESTOCK,
17 HONEY BEES, AND FARM-RAISED FISH.—Section
18 1501(d) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C.
19 9081(d)) is amended by adding at the end the fol20 lowing:

previous 8 consecutive".

21 "(5) ASSISTANCE FOR LOSSES DUE TO BIRD
22 DEPREDATION.—

23 "(A) PAYMENTS.—Eligible producers on a
24 farm of farm-raised fish, including fish grown
25 as food for human consumption, shall be eligi-

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.) (99053016)

1	ble to receive payments under this subsection to
2	aid in the reduction of losses due to piscivorous
3	birds.
4	"(B) PAYMENT RATE.—
5	"(i) IN GENERAL.—The payment rate
6	for payments under subparagraph (B)
7	shall be determined by the Secretary, tak-
8	ing into account—
9	"(I) costs associated with the de-
10	terrence of piscivorous birds;
11	"(II) the value of lost fish and
12	revenue due to bird depredation; and
13	"(III) costs associated with dis-
14	ease loss from bird depredation.
15	"(ii) MINIMUM RATE.—The payment
16	rate for payments under subparagraph (B)
17	shall be not less than \$600 per acre of
18	farm-raised fish.
19	"(C) PAYMENT AMOUNT.—The amount of
20	a payment under subparagraph (B) shall be the
21	product obtained by multiplying—
22	"(i) the applicable payment rate under
23	subparagraph (C); and
24	"(ii) 85 percent of the total number of
25	acres of farm-raised fish farms that the eli-

1	gible producer has in production for the
2	calendar year.".
3	(4) TREE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM.—Section
4	1501(e) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C.
5	9081(e)) is amended—
6	(A) in paragraph $(2)(B)$, by striking "15
7	percent (adjusted for normal mortality)" and
8	inserting "normal mortality"; and
9	(B) in paragraph (3)—
10	(i) in subparagraph (A)(i), by striking
11	"15 percent mortality (adjusted for normal
12	mortality)" and inserting "normal mor-
13	tality''; and
14	(ii) in subparagraph (B)—
15	(I) by striking "50" and insert-
16	ing "65"; and
17	(II) by striking "15 percent dam-
18	age or mortality (adjusted for normal
19	tree damage and mortality)" and in-
20	serting "normal tree damage or mor-
21	tality".
22	(q) Emergency Assistance for Honeybees.—In
23	determining honeybee colony losses eligible for assistance
24	under section $1501(d)$ of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7

	63
1	U.S.C. 9081(d)), the Secretary shall utilize a normal mor-
2	tality rate of 15 percent.
3	(r) Beginning and Veteran Farmer and Ranch-
4	er Benefit.—
5	(1) DEFINITIONS.—
* 6	(A) IN GENERAL.—Section 502(b) of the
7	Federal Crop Insurance Act (7 U.S.C. 1502(b))
8	is amended—
9	(i) in paragraph (3), by striking "5"
10	and inserting "10"; and
11	(ii) in paragraph $(14)(B)$ —
12	(I) in clause (i), by adding "or"
13	at the end after the semicolon;
14	(II) in clause (ii), by striking "5
15	years; or" and inserting "10 years.";
16	and
17	(III) in clause (iii), by striking
18	"5-year" and inserting "10-year".
19	(B) CONFORMING AMENDMENT.—Section
20	522(e)(7) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act (7
21	U.S.C. 1522(c)(7)) is amended by striking sub-
22	paragraph (F).
23	(2) INCREASE IN ASSISTANCE.—Section
24	508(e)(8) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act (7
25	U.S.C. 1508(e)(8)) is amended—

1	(A) by striking "Notwithstanding" and in-
2	serting the following:
3	"(A) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding";
4	(B) in subparagraph (A) (as so des-
5	ignated), by striking "is 10 percentage points
6	greater than" and inserting "is the number of
7	percentage points specified in subparagraph (B)
8	greater than"; and
9	(C) by adding at the end the following:
10	"(B) PERCENTAGE POINTS ADJUST-
11	MENTS.—The percentage points referred to in
12	subparagraph (Λ) are the following:
13	"(i) For each of the first and second
14	reinsurance years that a beginning farmer
15	or rancher or veteran farmer or rancher
16	participates as a beginning farmer or
17	rancher or veteran farmer or rancher, re-
18	spectively, in the applicable policy or plan
19	of insurance, 15 percentage points.
20	"(ii) For the third reinsurance year
21	that a beginning farmer or rancher or vet-
22	eran farmer or rancher participates as a
23	beginning farmer or rancher or veteran
24	farmer or rancher, respectively, in the ap-

1	plicable policy or plan of insurance, 13 per-
2	centage points.
3	"(iii) For the fourth reinsurance year
4	that a beginning farmer or rancher or vet-
5	eran farmer or rancher participates as a
6	beginning farmer or rancher or veteran
7	farmer or rancher, respectively, in the ap-
8	plicable policy or plan of insurance, 11 per-
9	centage points.
10	"(iv) For each of the fifth through
11	tenth reinsurance years that a beginning
12	farmer or rancher or veteran farmer or
13	rancher participates as a beginning farmer
14	or rancher or veteran farmer or rancher,
15	respectively, in the applicable policy or
16	plan of insurance, 10 percentage points.".
17	(s) Area-based Crop Insurance Coverage and
18	Affordability
19	(1) COVERAGE LEVEL.—Section $508(c)(4)$ of
20	the Federal Crop Insurance Act (7 U.S.C.
21	1508(c)(4)) is amended—
22	(A) by amending subparagraph (A)(ii) to
23	read as follows:
24	"(ii) may be purchased at any level
25	not to exceed—

1	"(I) in the case of the individual
2	yield or revenue coverage, 85 percent;
3	"(II) in the case of individual
4	yield or revenue coverage aggregated
5	across multiple commodities, 90 per-
6	cent; and
7	"(III) in the case of area yield or
8	revenue coverage (as determined by
9	the Corporation), 95 percent."; and
10	(B) in subparagraph (C)—
11	(i) in clause (ii), by striking "14" and
12	inserting "10"; and
13	(ii) in clause (iii)(I), by striking "86"
14	and inserting "90".
15	(2) PREMIUM COST SHARE.—Section
16	508(e)(2)(H)(i) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act
17	(7 U.S.C. 1508(e)(2)(H)(i)) is amended by striking
18	"65" and inserting "80".
19	(t) PREMIUM SUPPORT.—Section 508(e)(2) of the
20	Federal Crop Insurance Act (7 U.S.C. 1508(e)(2)) is
21	amended—
22	(1) in subparagraph (C)(i), by striking " 64 "
23	and inserting "69";
24	(2) in subparagraph (D)(i), by striking " 59 "
25	and inserting "64";

ş

(3) in subparagraph (E)(i), by striking "55"
 and inserting "60";

3 (4) in subparagraph (F)(i), by striking "48"
4 and inserting "51"; and

5 (5) in subparagraph (G)(i), by striking "38"
6 and inserting "41".

7 (u) ADMINISTRATIVE AND OPERATING EXPENSE AD8 JUSTMENTS.—Section 508(k) of the Federal Crop Insur9 ance Act (7 U.S.C. 1508(k)) is amended by adding at the
10 end the following:

11

"(10) Additional expenses.—

"(A) IN GENERAL.—Beginning with the 12 2026 reinsurance year and for each reinsurance 13 14 vear thereafter, in addition to the terms and conditions of the Standard Reinsurance Agree-15 16 ment, to cover additional expenses for loss ad-17 justment procedures, the Corporation shall pay an additional administrative and operating ex-18 19 pense subsidy to approved insurance providers 20 for eligible contracts.

21 "(B) PAYMENT AMOUNT.—In the case of
22 an eligible contract, the payment to an ap23 proved insurance provider required under sub24 paragraph (A) shall be the amount equal to 6
25 percent of the net book premium.

(99053016)

1	"(C) DEFINITIONS.—In this paragraph:
2	" "(i) ELIGIBLE STATE.—The term 'eli-
3	gible State' means a State—
4	((I) identified in State Group 2
5	or State Group 3 (as defined in the
6	Standard Reinsurance Agreement for
7	reinsurance year 2026); and
8	"(II) in which, with respect to an
9	insurance year, the loss ratio for eligi-
10	ble contracts is greater than 120 per-
11	cent of the total net book premium
12	written by all approved insurance pro-
13	viders.
14	"(ii) ELIGIBLE CONTRACTS.—The
15	term 'eligible contract'—
16	"(I) means a crop insurance con-
17	tract entered into by an approved in-
18	surance provider in an eligible State;
19	and
20	"(II) does not include a contract
21	for—
22	"(aa) catastrophic risk pro-
23	tection under subsection (b);
24	"(bb) an area-based plan of
25	insurance or similar plan of in-

1	surance, as determined by the
2	Corporation; or
3	"(cc) a policy under which
4	an approved insurance provider
5	does not incur loss adjustment
6	expenses, as determined by the
7	Corporation.
8	"(11) Specialty crops.—
9	"(A) MINIMUM REIMBURSEMENTBegin-
10	ning with the 2026 reinsurance year and for
11	each reinsurance year thereafter, the rate of re-
12	imbursement to approved insurance providers
13	and agents for administrative and operating ex-
14	penses with respect to crop insurance contracts
15	covering agricultural commodities described in
16	section 101 of title I of the Specialty Crops
17	Competitiveness Act of 2004 (7 U.S.C. 1621
18	note) shall be equal to or greater than the per-
19	cent that is the greater of the following:
20	"(i) 17 percent of the premium used
21	to define loss ratio.
22	"(ii) The percent of the premium used
23	to define loss ratio that is otherwise appli-
24	cable for the reinsurance year under the

terms of the Standard Reinsurance Agree-1 2 ment in effect for the reinsurance year. 3 "(B) OTHER CONTRACTS.—In carrying out 4 subparagraph (Λ) , the Corporation shall not re-5 duce, with respect to any reinsurance year, the 6 amount or the rate of reimbursement to ap-7 proved insurance providers and agents under 8 the Standard Reinsurance Agreement described 9 in clause (ii) of such subparagraph for adminis-10 trative and operating expenses with respect to 11 contracts covering agricultural commodities that are not subject to such subparagraph. 12 13 "(C) ADMINISTRATION.—The requirements 14 of this paragraph and the adjustments made 15 pursuant to this paragraph shall not be consid-16 ered a renegotiation under paragraph (8)(A). "(12) A&O INFLATION ADJUSTMENT.— 17 18 "(A) IN GENERAL.—Subject to subpara-19 graph (B), for the 2026 reinsurance year, and 20 each reinsurance year thereafter, the Corpora-21 tion shall increase the total administrative and operating expense reimbursements otherwise re-22 23 quired under the Standard Reinsurance Agree-24 ment in effect for the reinsurance year in order

to account for inflation, in a manner consistent

25

(99053016)

1	with the increases provided with respect to the
2	2011 through 2015 reinsurance years under the
3	enclosure included in Risk Management Agency
4	Bulletin numbered MGR-10-007 and dated
5	June 30, 2010.
6	"(B) Special rule for 2026 reinsur-
7 =	ANCE YEAR.—The increase under subparagraph
8	(A) for the 2026 reinsurance year shall not ex-
9	ceed the percentage change for the preceding
10	reinsurance year included in the Consumer
11	Price Index for All Urban Consumers published
12	by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the De-
13	partment of Labor.
14	"(C) Administration.—An increase
15	under subparagraph (A)—
16	"(i) shall apply with respect to all
17	contracts covering agricultural commodities
18	that were subject to an increase during the
19	period of the 2011 through 2015 reinsur-
20	ance years under the enclosure referred to
21	in that subparagraph; and
22	"(ii) shall not be considered to be a
23	renegotiation of the Standard Reinsurance
24	Agreement for purposes of paragraph
25	(8)(A).".

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

(v) PROGRAM COMPLIANCE AND INTEGRITY.—Sec tion 515(l)(2) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act (7
 U.S.C. 1515(l)(2)) is amended by striking "than" and all
 that follows through the period at the end and inserting
 the following: "than—

6 "(A) \$4,000,000 for each of fiscal years 7 2009 through 2025; and

8 "(B) \$6,000,000 for fiscal year 2026 and
9 each subsequent fiscal year.".

10 (w) REVIEWS, COMPLIANCE, AND INTEGRITY.—Sec-11 tion 516(b)(2)(C)(i) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act 12 (7 U.S.C. 1516(b)(2)(C)(i)) is amended by striking "each 13 fiscal year" and inserting "each of fiscal years 2014 14 through 2025 and \$10,000,000 for fiscal year 2026 and 15 each fiscal year thereafter".

16 (x) POULTRY INSURANCE PILOT PROGRAM.—Section
17 523 of the Federal Crop Insurance Act (7 U.S.C. 1523)
18 is amended by adding at the end the following:

19 "(j) POULTRY INSURANCE PILOT PROGRAM.—

"(1) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding subsection
(a)(2), the Corporation shall establish a pilot program under which contract poultry growers, including growers of broilers and laying hens, may elect to
receive index-based insurance from extreme weatherrelated risk resulting in increased utility costs (in-

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

cluding costs of natural gas, propane, electricity,
 water, and other appropriate costs, as determined by
 the Corporation) associated with poultry production.
 "(2) STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT.—The Corporation shall engage with poultry industry stake poration shall engage with poultry industry stake holders in establishing the pilot program under para graph (1).

8 "(3) LOCATION.—The pilot program established 9 under paragraph (1) shall be conducted in a suffi-10 cient number of counties to provide a comprehensive 11 evaluation of the feasibility, effectiveness, and de-12 mand among producers in the top poultry producing 13 States, including Alabama, Arkansas, and Mis-14 sissippi, as determined by the Corporation.

15 "(4) APPROVAL OF POLICY OR PLAN.—Notwith16 standing section 508(1), the Board shall approve a
17 policy or plan of insurance based on the pilot pro18 gram under paragraph (1)—

19 "(A) in accordance with section 508(h);20 and

21 "(B) not later than 24 months after the22 date of enactment of this subsection.".

741 SEC. 10102. CONSERVATION. (a) GRASSROOTS SOURCE WATER PROTECTION PRO-2 GRAM.-Section 12400(b) of the Food Security Act of 3 1985 (16 U.S.C. 3839bb-2(b)) is amended-4 (1) in paragraph (1), by striking "2023" and 5 inserting "2031"; and 6 7 (2) in paragraph (3)— (A) in subparagraph (A), by striking the 8 9 "and" at the end; (B) in subparagraph (B), by striking the 10 period at the end and inserting "; and"; and 11 (C) by adding at the end the following: 12 "(C) \$1,000,000 beginning in fiscal year 13 2026, to remain available until expended.". 14 (b) VOLUNTARY PUBLIC ACCESS AND HABITAT IN-15 CENTIVE PROGRAM.—Section 1240R(f)(1) of the Food 16 Security Act of 1985 (16 U.S.C. 3839bb-5(f)(1)) is 17 amended-18 (1) by striking the "and" after "2023,"; and 19 (2) by inserting ", and \$10,000,000 for each of 20 fiscal years 2025 through 2031" before the period at 21 22 the end. 23 (c) FERAL SWINE ERADICATION AND CONTROL PILOT PROGRAM.—Section 2408(g)(1) of the Agriculture 24 Improvement Act of 2018 (7 U.S.C. 8351 note; Public 25 26 Law 115–334) is amended—

1	(1) by striking "and" and inserting a comma;
2	and
3	(2) by inserting ", and \$15,000,000 for each of
4	fiscal years 2025 through 2031" before the period at
5	the end.
6	(d) FUNDING.—
7	(1) IN GENERAL.—Section 1241(a) of the Food
8	Security Act of 1985 (16 U.S.C. 3841(a)) is amend-
9	ed—
10	(A) in paragraph (2), by striking subpara-
11	graphs (A) through (F) and inserting the fol-
12	lowing:
13	"(A) \$625,000,000 for fiscal year 2026;
14	"(B) \$650,000,000 for fiscal year 2027;
15	"(C) \$675,000,000 for fiscal year 2028;
16	"(D) \$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2029;
17	"(E) \$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2030;
18	and
19	"(F) \$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2031.";
20	and
21	(B) in paragraph (3)—
22	(i) in subparagraph (A), by striking
23	clauses (i) through (v) and inserting the
24	following:

1		"(i) \$2,655,000,000 for fiscal year
2		2026;
3		"(ii) \$2,855,000,000 for fiscal year
4		2027;
5		"(iii) \$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year
6		2028;
7		"(iv) \$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year
8		2029;
9		"(v) \$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year
10		2030; and
11		"(vi) \$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year
12		2031; and"; and
13		(ii) in subparagraph (B), by striking
14		clauses (i) through (v) and inserting the
15		following:
16	*	"(i) \$1,300,000,000 for fiscal year
17		2026;
18		"(ii) \$1,325,000,000 for fiscal year
19		2027;
20		"(iii) \$1,350,000,000 for fiscal year
21		2028;
22		"(iv) \$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year
23	2. V	2029;
24		"(v) \$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year
25		2030; and

g:\V\H\051325\H051325.043.xml (990530l6) May 13, 2025 (6:58 p.m.)

1	"(vi) \$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year
2	2031.".
3	(2) REGIONAL CONSERVATION PARTNERSHIP
4	PROGRAM.—Section 1271D of the Food Security Act
5	of 1985 (16 U.S.C. 3871d) is amended by striking
6	subsection (a) and inserting the following:
7	"(a) Availability of Funding.—Of the funds of
8	the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Secretary shall
9	use to carry out the program, to the maximum extent
10	practicable—
11	"(1) \$425,000,000 for fiscal year 2026;
12	"(2) \$450,000,000 for fiscal year 2027;
13	"(3) \$450,000,000 for fiscal year 2028;
14	"(4) \$450,000,000 for fiscal year 2029;
15	"(5) \$450,000,000 for fiscal year 2030; and
16	"(6) \$450,000,000 for fiscal year 2031.".
17	(3) WATERSHED PROTECTION AND FLOOD PRE-
18	VENTION.—Section 15 of the Watershed Protection
19	and Flood Prevention Act (16 U.S.C. 1012a) is
20	amended—
21	(A) by striking "\$50,000,000 for fiscal
22	year 2019" and inserting "\$150,000,000 for
23	fiscal year 2026"; and
24	(B) by inserting ", to remain available
25	until expended" before the period at the end.

(990530|6)

	1	(4) RESCISSION.—The unobligated balances of
	2	amounts appropriated by section 21001(a) of Public
	3	Law 117–169 (136 Stat. 2015) are rescinded.
	4	SEC. 10103. TRADE.
	5	Section 203(f) of the Agricultural Trade Act of 1978
	6	(7 U.S.C. 5623(f)) is amended—
	7	(1) in paragraph (2)—
	8	(A) by striking "For each of fiscal years"
	9	and inserting "(A) IN GENERAL.—For each of
1	0	fiscal years''; and
1	1	(B) by adding at the end the following new
1	2	subparagraph:
1	3	"(B) FISCAL YEARS 2026 THROUGH 2031.—
1	4	For each of fiscal years 2026 through 2031, of
1	5	the funds of, or an equal value of commodities
1	6	owned by, the Commodity Credit Corporation,
1	7	the Secretary shall use to carry out this section
1	8	\$489,500,000, to remain available until ex-
1	9	pended.";
2	0	(2) by redesignating paragraphs (4) and (5) as
2	1	paragraphs (5) and (6), respectively;
2	2	(3) by inserting after paragraph (3) the fol-
2	3	lowing new paragraph:
2	4	"(4) Allocations for fiscal years 2026
2	5	THROUGH 2031.—

1	(A) IN GENERAL.—For each of fiscal
2	years 2026 through 2031, the Secretary shall
3	allocate funds to carry out this section in ac-
4	cordance with the following:
5	"(i) Market access program.—For
6	market access activities authorized under
7	subsection (b), of the funds of, or an equal
8	value of commodities owned by, the Com-
9	modity Credit Corporation, not less than
10	\$400,000 for each fiscal year.
11	"(ii) FOREIGN MARKET DEVELOP-
12	MENT COOPERATOR PROGRAMTo carry
13	out subsection (c), of the funds of, or an
14	equal value of commodities owned by, the
15	Commodity Credit Corporation, not less
16	than \$69,000,000 for each fiscal year.
17	"(iii) E (KIKA) DE LA GARZA EMERG-
18	ING MARKETS PROGRAM.—To provide as-
19	sistance under subsection (d), of the funds
20	of, or an equal value of commodities owned
21	by, the Commodity Credit Corporation, not
22	more than \$8,000,000 for each fiscal year.
23	"(iv) TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE FOR
24	SPECIALTY CROPS To carry out sub-
25	section (e), of the funds of, or an equal

14

1	value of the commodities owned by, the
2	Commodity Credit Corporation,
3	\$9,000,000 for each fiscal year.
4	"(v) PRIORITY TRADE FUND.—
5	"(I) IN GENERAL.—In addition
6	to the amounts allocated under
7	clauses (i) through (iv), and notwith-
8	standing any limitations in those
9	clauses, as determined by the Sec-
10	retary, for 1 or more programs under
11	this section for authorized activities to
12	access, develop, maintain, and expand
13	markets for United States agricultural
14	commodities, \$3,500,000 for each fis-
15	cal year.
16	"(II) CONSIDERATIONS.—In allo-
17	cating funds made available under
18	subclause (I), the Secretary may con-
19	sider providing a greater allocation to
20	1 or more programs under this section
21	for which the amounts requested
22	under applications exceed available
23	funding for the 1 or more programs.
24	"(B) REALLOCATION.—Any funds allo-
25	cated under clauses (i) through (iv) of subpara-

1		graph (A) that remain unobligated one year
2	а ж	after the end of the fiscal year in which they
3		are first made available shall be reallocated to
4	8	the priority trade fund under subparagraph
5		(A)(v). To the maximum extent practicable, the
6		Secretary shall allocate such reallocated funds
7	•	to support exports of those types of United
8		States agricultural commodities eligible for as-
9		sistance under the program for which the funds
10		were originally allocated under subparagraph
11		(A)."; and

(4) in paragraph (6), as so redesignated, by inserting ", paragraph (4)(A)(v)," after "paragraph
(3)(A)(v)".

15 SEC. 10104. RESEARCH.

(a) URBAN, INDOOR, AND OTHER EMERGING AGRI17 CULTURAL PRODUCTION RESEARCH, EDUCATION, AND
18 EXTENSION INITIATIVE.—Section 1672E(d)(1)(B) of the
19 Food, Agriculture, Conservation, and Trade Act of 1990
20 (7 U.S.C. 5925g(d)(1)(B)) is amended by striking "fiscal
21 year 2024, to remain available until expended" and insert22 ing "each of fiscal years 2024 through 2031".

23 (b) FOUNDATION FOR FOOD AND AGRICULTURE RE24 SEARCH.—Section 7601(g)(1)(A) of the Agricultural Act

1 of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 5939(g)(1)(A)) is amended adding at
2 the end the following:

3	"(iv) FURTHER FUNDING.—Of the
4	funds of the Commodity Credit Corpora-
5	. tion, the Secretary shall transfer to the
6	Foundation to carry out this section, to re-
7	main available until expended, not later
8	than 30 days after the date of enactment
9	of this clause, \$37,000,000.".

(c) SCHOLARSHIPS FOR STUDENTS AT 1890 INSTITUTIONS.—Section 1446 of the National Agricultural Research, Extension, and Teaching Policy Act of 1977 (7
U.S.C. 3222a) is amended—

(1) in subsection (a)—
(A) by striking paragraph (3); and
(B) by redesignating paragraph (4) as
paragraph (3); and

(2) in subsection (b), by amending paragraph(1) to read as follows:

20 "(1) MANDATORY FUNDING.—Of the funds of
21 the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Secretary
22 shall make available to carry out this section
23 \$60,000,000 for fiscal year 2026, to remain avail24 able until expended.".

18

(d) Assistive Technology Program for Farm-1 ERS WITH DISABILITIES.—Section 1680(c) of the Food, 2 Agriculture, Conservation, and Trade Act of 1990 (7 3 U.S.C. 5933(c)) is amended— 4 (1) in the subsection heading, by striking "AU-5 THORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS" and inserting 6 "FUNDING"; 7 (2) by redesignating paragraphs (1) and (2) as 8 paragraphs (2) and (3), respectively; and 9 (3) by inserting before paragraph (2), as so re-10 11 designated, the following: "(1) MANDATORY FUNDING.—Of the funds of 12 the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Secretary 13 shall use to carry out this section \$8,000,000, to re-14 main available until expended."; and 15 (4) in paragraph (2), as so redesignated— 16 (A) in the paragraph heading, by striking 17 "IN GENERAL" and inserting "AUTIIORIZATION 18 OF APPROPRIATIONS"; and 19 (B) by striking "Subject to paragraph (2)" 20and inserting "Subject to paragraph (3)". 21 (e) Specialty Crop Research Initiative.—Sec-22 tion 412(k)(1)(B) of the Agricultural Research, Exten-23 sion, and Education Reform Act of 1998 (7 U.S.C. 24 "section amended by striking 7632(k)(1)(B))is 25

1	\$80,000,000 for fiscal year 2014" and inserting the fol-
2	lowing: "section—
3	"(i) \$80,000,000 for each of fiscal
4	years 2014 through 2025; and
5	"(ii) \$175,000,000 for fiscal year
6	2026''.
7	(f) RESEARCH FACILITIES ACT.—Section 6 of the
8	Research Facilities Act (7 U.S.C. 390d) is amended—
9	(1) in the section heading by striking "AU-
10	THORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS" and insert-
11	ing " FUNDING "; and
12	(2) in subsection (a)—
13	(A) by striking "(a) IN GENERAL.—Sub-
14	ject to" and inserting the following:
15	"(a) IN GENERAL.—
16	"(1) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.—
17	Subject to"; and
18	(B) by adding at the end the following:
19	"(2) MANDATORY FUNDING.—Of the funds of
20	the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Secretary
21	shall make available to carry out the competitive
22	grant program under section 4, \$125,000,000 for
23	each fiscal year beginning with fiscal year 2026.".

1	SEC. 10105. SECURE RURAL SCHOOLS; FORESTRY.
2	(a) Extension of Certain Provisions of Secure
3	RURAL SCHOOLS AND COMMUNITY SELF-DETERMINA-
4	TION ACT OF 2000.—
5	(1) Secure payments for states and coun-
6	TIES CONTAINING FEDERAL LAND.—
7	(A) SECURE PAYMENTS.—Section 101 of
8	the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-
9	Determination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C. 7111) is
10	amended—
11	(i) in subsections (a) and (b), by
12	striking "2023" each place it appears and
13	inserting "2026"; and
14	. (ii) by adding at the end the fol-
15	lowing:
16	"(e) Special Rule for Fiscal Year 2024 Pay-
- 17	MENTS.—
18	"(1) STATE PAYMENT.—If an eligible county in
19	a State that will receive a share of the State pay-
20	ment for fiscal year 2024 has already received, or
21	will receive, a share of the 25-percent payment for
22	fiscal year 2024 distributed to the State before the
23	date of enactment of this subsection—
24	"(A) if the amount of the State payment
25	exceeds the amount of the 25-percent payment,
26	the amount of the State payment shall be re-

(99053016)

1	duced by the amount of the share of the eligible
2	county of the 25-percent payment; or
3	"(B) if the amount of the State payment
4	is less than or equal to the amount of the 25-
5	percent payment, the eligible county—
6	"(i) may retain the amount of the
7	share of the eligible county of the 25-per-
8	cent payment; and
9	"(ii) if so retained, such amount shall
10	be treated as if it were received by the
11	county as a State payment for purposes of
12	this Act.
13	"(2) COUNTY PAYMENT.—If an eligible county
14	that will receive a county payment for fiscal year
15	2024 has already received a 50-percent payment for
16	fiscal year 2024—
17	"(A) if the amount of the county payment
18	exceeds the amount of the 50-percent payment,
19	the amount of the county payment shall be re-
20	duced by the amount of the 50-percent pay-
21	ment; or
22	"(B) if the amount of the county payment
23	is less than or equal to the amount of the 50-
24	percent payment, the eligible county—

1	"(i) may retain the amount of the 50-
2	percent payment; and
3	"(ii) if so retained, such amount shall
4	be treated as if it were received as a coun-
5	ty payment for purposes of this Act.
6	"(3) TIMELY PAYMENT.—Not later than 90
7	days after the date of enactment of this subsection,
8	the Secretary of the Treasury shall make all pay-
9	ments under this title for fiscal year 2024.".
10	(B) DISTRIBUTION OF PAYMENTS TO ELI-
11	GIBLE COUNTIES.—Section 103(d)(2) of the Se-
12	cure Rural Schools and Community Self-Deter-
13	mination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C. 7113(d)(2)) is
14	amended by striking "2023" and inserting
15	``2026``.
16	(2) PAYMENTS TO STATES AND COUNTIES
17	Section 102 of the Secure Rural Schools and Com-
18	munity Self-Determination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C.
19	7112) is amended—
20	(A) in subsection (b)—
21	(i) in paragraph (1), by adding at the
22	end the following:
23	"(E) PAYMENTS FOR EACH OF FISCAL
24	YEARS 2024 AND 2025.—The election otherwise

1	required by subparagraph (A) shall not apply
2	for each of fiscal years 2024 and 2025."; and
3	(ii) in paragraph (2), by adding at the
4	end the following:
5	"(C) FISCAL YEARS 2024 AND 2025.—The
6	election described in paragraph (1)(A) applica-
7	ble to a county in fiscal year 2023 shall be cf-
8	fective for each of fiscal years 2024 and
9	2025."; and
10	(B) in subsection (d)—
11	(i) in paragraph (1), by adding at the
12	end the following:
13 ·	"(G) PAYMENTS FOR EACH OF FISCAL
14	YEARS 2024 AND 2025.—The election made by
15	an eligible county under subparagraph (B), (C),
16	or (D) for fiscal year 2023, or deemed to be
17	made by the county under paragraph $(3)(B)$ for
18	that fiscal year, shall be effective for each of
19	fiscal years 2024 and 2025."; and
20	(ii) in paragraph (3), by adding at the
21	end the following:
22	"(E) PAYMENTS FOR EACH OF FISCAL
23	YEARS 2024 AND 2025.—This paragraph does
24	not apply for each of fiscal years 2024 and
25	2025.''.

(990530l6)

1	(3) EXTENSION OF AUTHORITY TO CONDUCT
2	SPECIAL PROJECTS ON FEDERAL LAND
3	(A) Committee on composition waiver
4	AUTHORITY.—Section 205(d)(6)(C) of the Se-
5	cure Rural Schools and Community Self-Deter-
6	mination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C.
7 -	7125(d)(6)(C)) is amended by striking "2023"
8	and inserting "2026".
9	(B) EXTENSION OF AUTHORITY.—Section
10	208 of the Secure Rural Schools and Commu-
11	nity Self-Determination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C.
12	7128) is amended—
13	(i) in subsection (a), by striking
14	"2025" and inserting "2028"; and
15	(ii) in subsection (b), by striking
16	"2026" and inserting "2029".
17	(4) EXTENSION OF AUTHORITY TO EXPEND
18	COUNTY FUNDS.—Section 305 of the Secure Rural
19	Schools and Community Self-Determination Act of
20	2000 (16 U.S.C. 7144) is amended—
21	(A) in subsection (a), by striking "2025"
22	and inserting "2028"; and
23	(B) in subsection (b), by striking "2026"
24	and inserting "2029".

(99053016)

89

1	(b) Resource Advisory Committee Pilot Pro-
2	GRAM EXTENSION.—Section 205(g) of the Secure Rural
3	Schools and Community Self-Determination Act of 2000
4	(16 U.S.C. 7125(g)) is amended—
5	(1) in paragraph (5), by striking " 2023 " and
6	inserting "2026"; and
7	(2) by striking paragraph (6) .
8	(c) TECHNICAL CORRECTIONS.—
9	(1) RESOURCE ADVISORY COMMITTEES.—Sec-
10	tion 205 of the Secure Rural Schools and Commu-
11	nity Self-Determination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C.
12	7125) is amended—
13	(A) in subsection (c)—
14	(i) in paragraph (1), by striking "con-
15	cerned," and inserting "concerned"; and
16	(ii) in paragraph (3), by striking "the
17	date of the enactment of this Act" and in-
18	serting "October 3, 2008"; and
19	(B) in subsection (d)(4), by striking "to
20	extent" and inserting "to the extent".
21	(2) Use of project funds.—Section
22	206(b)(2) of the Secure Rural Schools and Commu-
23	nity Self-Determination Act of 2000 (16 U.S.C.
24	7126(b)(2)) is amended by striking "concerned,"
25	and inserting "concerned".

(99053016)

.

1 (d) RESCISSIONS.—

2 (1) COMPETITIVE GRANTS FOR NON-FEDERAL
3 FOREST LANDOWNERS.—All of the unobligated bal4 ances of the funds made available under each of
5 paragraphs (1) through (4) of section 23002(a) of
6 subtitle D of Public Law 117–169 are rescinded.

7 (2) STATE AND PRIVATE FORESTRY CONSERVA8 TION PROGRAMS.—Of the unobligated balances avail9 able under section 23003(a)(1) of subtitle D of Pub-

10 lic Law 117–169, \$100,719,676 are rescinded.

11 SEC. 10106. ENERGY.

(a) BIOBASED MARKETS PROGRAM.—Section
9002(k)(1) of the Farm Security and Rural Investment
Act of 2002 (7 U.S.C. 8102(k)(1)) is amended by striking
"2024" and inserting "2031".

16 (b) BIOENERGY PROGRAM FOR ADVANCED
17 BIOFUELS.—Section 9005(g)(1)(F) of the Farm Security
18 and Rural Investment Act of 2002 (7 U.S.C.
19 8105(g)(1)(F)) is amended by striking "2024" and insert20 ing "2031".

21 SEC. 10107. HORTICULTURE.

(a) PLANT PEST AND DISEASE MANAGEMENT AND
DISASTER PREVENTION.—Section 420(f) of the Plant
Protection Act (7 U.S.C. 7721) is amended—

(1) in paragraph (5), by striking "and" at the 1 2 end; 3 (2) by redesignating paragraph (6) as para-4 graph (7); (3) by inserting after paragraph (5) the fol-5 6 lowing: 7 "(6) \$75,000,000 for each of fiscal years 2018 8 through 2025; and"; and 9 (4) in paragraph (7) (as so redesignated), by striking "\$75,000,000 for fiscal year 2018" and in-10 serting "\$90,000,000 for fiscal year 2026". 11 12 (b) SPECIALTY CROP BLOCK GRANTS.—Section 101(l)(1) of the Specialty Crops Competitiveness Act of 13 2004 (7 U.S.C. 1621 note; Public Law 108-465) is 14 15 amended-(1) in subparagraph (D), by striking "and" at 16 17 the end; (2) by redesignating subparagraph (E) as sub-18 19 paragraph (F); (3) by inserting after subparagraph (D) the fol-20 21 lowing: "(E) \$85,000,000 for each of fiscal years 22 23 2018 through 2025; and"; and

1	(4) in subparagraph (F) (as so redesignated),
2	by striking "\$85,000,000 for fiscal year 2018" and
3	inserting "\$100,000,000 for fiscal year 2026".".
4	(c) Organic Production and Market Data Ini-
5	TIATIVE.—Section 7407(d)(1) of the Farm Security and
6	Rural Investment Act of 2002 (7 U.S.C. 5925c(d)(1)) is
7	amended—
8	(1) in subparagraph (B), by striking "and" at
9	the end;
10	(2) in subparagraph (C), by striking the period
11	at the end and inserting "; and"; and
12	(3) by adding at the end the following:
13	"(D) \$10,000,000 for the period of fiscal
14	years 2026 through 2031.".
15	(d) Modernization and Improvement of Inter-
16	NATIONAL TRADE TECHNOLOGY SYSTEMS AND DATA
17	Collection Funding.—Section 2123(c)(4) of the Or-
18	ganic Foods Production Act of 1990 (7 U.S.C.
19	6522(c)(4)) is amended, in the matter preceding subpara-
20	graph (A), by striking "and \$1,000,000 for fiscal year
21	2024" and inserting ", \$1,000,000 for fiscal years 2024
22	and 2025, and \$5,000,000 for fiscal year 2026".
23	(e) NATIONAL ORGANIC CERTIFICATION COST-SHARE
24	PROGRAM.—Section 10606(d)(1)(C) of the Farm Security
25	and Rural Investment Act of 2002 (7 U.S.C.

6523(d)(1)(C)) is amended by striking "for each of fiscal
 years 2022 through 2024" and inserting "for each of fis cal years 2022 through 2031".

4 (f) MULTIPLE CROP AND PESTICIDE USE SURVEY.—
5 Section 10109(c)(1) of the Agriculture Improvement Act
6 of 2018 (Public Law 115–334; 132 Stat. 4906) is amend7 ed to read as follows:

8 "(1) MANDATORY FUNDING.—Of the funds of
9 the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Secretary
10 shall use to carry out this section—
11 "(A) \$500,000 for fiscal year 2019, to re12 main available until expended;
13 "(B) \$100,000 for fiscal year 2024, to re14 main available until expended; and

15 "(C) \$5,000,000 for fiscal year 2026, to
16 remain available until expended.".

17 SEC. 10108. MISCELLANEOUS.

(a) ANIMAL DISEASE PREVENTION AND MANAGEMENT.—Section 10409A(d)(1) of the Animal Health Protection Act (7 U.S.C. 8308a(d)(1)) is amended to read
as follows:

22 "(1) MANDATORY FUNDING.—

23 ""(A) FISCAL YEARS 2023 THROUGH
24 2025.—Of the funds of the Commodity Credit
25 Corporation, the Secretary shall make available

2

3

4

5

6

16

17

18

19

95

to carry out this section \$30,000,000 for each of fiscal years 2023 through 2025, of which not less than \$18,000,000 shall be made available for each of those fiscal years to carry out subsection (b). "(B) FISCAL YEARS 2026 THROUGH

2030.—Of the funds of the Commodity Credit 7 Corporation, the Secretary shall make available 8 9 to carry out this section \$233,000,000 for each of fiscal years 2026 through 2030, of which-10 "(i) not less than \$10,000,000 shall 11 be made available for each such fiscal year 12 to carry out subsection (a); 13 "(ii) not less than \$70,000,000 shall 14 be made available for each such fiscal year 15

to carry out subsection (b); and

"(iii) not less than \$153,000,000 shall be made available for each such fiscal year to carry out subsection (c).

20 "(C) SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS.—Of the
21 funds of the Commodity Credit Corporation, the
22 Secretary shall make available to carry out this
23 section \$75,000,000 for fiscal year 2031 and
24 each fiscal year thereafter, of which not less
25 than \$45,000,000 shall be made available for

1	each of those fiscal years to carry out sub-
2	section (b).".
3	(b) SHEEP PRODUCTION AND MARKETING GRANT
4	PROGRAM.—Section 209(c) of the Agricultural Marketing
5	Act of 1946 (7 U.S.C. 1627a(c)) is amended—
6	(1) by striking "\$2,000,000 for fiscal year
7	2019, and"; and
8	(2) by inserting "and \$3,000,000 for fiscal year
9	2026" after "fiscal year 2024".
10	(c) Miscellaneous Trust Funds.—
11	(1) PIMA AGRICULTURE COTTON TRUST
12	FUND.—Section 12314 of the Agricultural Act of
13	2014 (7 U.S.C. 2101 note; Public Law 113-79) is
14	amended—
15	(A) in subsection (b), in the matter pre-
16	ceding paragraph (1), by striking "2024" and
17	inserting "2031"; and
18	(B) in subsection (h), by striking "2024"
19	and inserting "2031".
20	(2) AGRICULTURE WOOL APPAREL MANUFAC-
21	TURERS TRUST FUNDSection 12315 of the Agri-
22	cultural Act of 2014 (7 U.S.C. 7101 note; Public
23	Law 113–79) is amended by striking "2024" each
24	place it appears and inserting "2031".

(3) WOOL RESEARCH AND PROMOTION.—Sec tion 12316(a) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 (7
 U.S.C. 7101 note; Public Law 113-79) is amended
 by striking "2024" and inserting "2031".

.5 (4) EMERGENCY CITRUS DISEASE RESEARCH
6 AND DEVELOPMENT TRUST FUND.—Section
7 12605(d) of the Agriculture Improvement Act of
8 2018 (7 U.S.C. 7632 note; Public Law 115–334) is
9 amended by striking "2024" and inserting "2031".

\boxtimes

BRIEF EXPLANATION

The provisions passed by the Committee reduce the deficit within the jurisdiction of the Committee on Agriculture, as instructed by H. Con. Res. 14, establishing the congressional budget for the United States Government for Fiscal Year 2025 and setting forth the appropriate budgetary levels for fiscal years 2026 through 2034, as passed by the House of Representatives on February 18, 2025.

PURPOSE AND NEED

The House Concurrent Resolution, H. Con. Res. 14, included budget reconciliation instructions directing the Committee on Agriculture to report changes in laws within its jurisdiction that result in decreases to the deficit of not less than \$230,000,000,000 for fiscal years 2025 through 2034. The Committee on Agriculture reported provisions out of Committee that meet those instructions by making much needed and overdue reforms to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) and providing the resources necessary to shore up the farm safety net and invest in other critical functions.

Though intended to supplement the food budget for low-income individuals, due to a lack of effective oversight by Congress, overreach by the executive branch and States in administration of the program, and a weakening of statutory provisions intended to promote work, SNAP has ballooned in cost and is not effectively serving those who truly need the benefit. Since 2019, SNAP rolls have increased by 17 percent, from 36 million in 2019 to 42 million today, meanwhile the overall cost of the program has grown by 83 percent, ballooning from \$60 billion to \$110 billion annually. The Congressional Budget Office projects Federal outlays on SNAP to exceed \$115 billion by 2035. This is an unsustainable trajectory that threatens the long-term integrity and health of the SNAP program.

Because the SNAP benefit is 100 percent funded by the Federal government, there is minimal incentive for States to control costs, enhance efficiencies, and improve outcomes for recipients. Instead, we have seen States discourage work and expand benefits for those the program was not intended to serve.

Despite a time limit and work requirement enshrined in law for Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs) on SNAP, only 28 percent of these individuals have earned income from work. USDA and States have intentionally limited enforcement of the SNAP work requirement for ABAWDs through waivers, leaving 40 percent of these work-ready individuals today under a waiver of the ABAWD work requirement, remaining on the SNAP rolls long after the three-month time limit.

Moreover, the statutory gross monthly income limit is set at 130 percent of the Federal Poverty Line (FPL) for SNAP eligibility. The statute also specifies certain asset limits. Nonetheless, 44 States have opted into some form of Broad-Based Categorical Eligibility (BBCE), a loophole in the law that the Obama Administration exploited to allow States to increase SNAP eligibility up to 200 percent of the FPL and waive asset limits entirely simply because an individual is receiving a brochure from another welfare program. This loophole violates the income and asset limits set in the law by Congress.

Increasing SNAP caseloads have consequences for those this program was intended to serve. States, who administer the program, collectively make close to \$13 billion per year in erroneous payments, both overpayments and underpayments, to participants in the SNAP

program. Error rates for individual States range from over 60 percent to less than 5 percent, with a national average error rate of 11.68 percent, which has nearly doubled since 2019. Moreover, the majority of SNAP State agencies are out of compliance with processing applications on time. Federal law is clear: States must process SNAP applications within 30 days for most households, and seven days for those who are elderly or disabled. This failure by the States means families in need are waiting too long for assistance.

The provisions reported out of the Committee on Agriculture achieve significant savings for taxpayers through common sense reforms to SNAP including preventing the executive branch from unilaterally increasing SNAP benefits without Congressional authority, ensuring that able-bodied adults who can work do work, limiting the ability of State's to take advantage of loopholes in the law that allow them to inflate SNAP benefits regardless of true need, and encouraging States to administer the SNAP program more efficiently and effectively.

Since the enactment of the Agricultural Improvement Act of 2018 (PL 115-334, 2018 Farm Bill) total production costs for producers have increased by over 30 percent. This, coupled with steep and rapid declines in commodity prices from recent highs, has resulted in negative projected returns for all major row crops. Some commodities are on their third consecutive year of negative returns, eroding farmers' balance sheets and driving a 55 percent year-over-year increase in Chapter 12 (farm) bankruptcies. These conditions in the farm economy are what the Title I commodity policy provisions were intended to help mitigate. However, due to inflation, the effective support provided by the current policies is almost negligible. The combination of worsening economic conditions, concerning increases in farmer debt, and lack of a sufficient safety net, compelled Congress in December of 2024 via the American Relief Act, 2025 (PL

118-158) to provide \$10 billion in emergency *ad hoc* assistance to row crop producers and over\$20 billion to compensate farmers impacted by natural disasters in 2023 and 2024.

While this assistance was critical for many producers to service debt and secure operating loans for crop year 2025, relying on costly and unbudgeted aid is not a sustainable trajectory for the taxpayer or for producers who need a more reliable and predictable safety net to make long-term business decisions.

To mitigate the need for future unbudgeted assistance – which has grown to \$130 billion since 2018 – the Committee included provisions to make targeted and strategic enhancements to the farm safety net. These improvements focus on Title I commodity policy, designed to assist farmers during periods of low prices, as well as crop insurance, where average coverage levels have stagnated since 2000, when the last significant reforms were made.

The Committee also sought to address other key priorities in its jurisdiction such as: increasing investment in trade promotion activities, which assist the export dependent agriculture sector with finding foreign markets for U.S. food, feed, and fuel; enhancing livestock biosecurity programming to prepare for, prevent, and respond to animal disease outbreaks which could devastate livestock and poultry industries; investing in public research infrastructure to spur innovation and aid the U.S. in regaining global dominance in new agricultural technologies; and provide a continuation of funding for other policies that are vital to improving rural prosperity and economic development.

SECTION BY SECTION

Subtitle A - Nutrition

Section 10001 amends section 3(u) of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008 to provide a cost neutrality provision that would prevent the Secretary from increasing the cost of the thrifty food plan based on a reevaluation or update of market baskets, which under this section may not occur more frequently than every 5 years. This section also requires the Secretary to publish in the Federal Register with an opportunity for comment a notice prior to any update of the thrifty food plan market baskets. Under section 3(u)(4), the Secretary would be required to adjust the cost of the thrifty food plan to reflect changes in the Consumer Price Index.

Sec. 10002. Able Bodied Adults Without Dependents Work Requirements.

Subsection (a) of section 10002 amends the exceptions listed for able bodied adults without dependents (ABAWD) in Section 6(o)(3) of the Food and Nutrition Act to the SNAP work requirement. Specifically, this section would increase the age with which ABAWDs must continue working to qualify for SNAP to 64 (up from 54 currently); it changes the generic, functional definition of "dependent child" for ABAWD purposes from under 18 years of age to under 7; and it carves out an exception to the work requirements for a person responsible for a child 7 years of age or older who is married and resides with an individual who complies with the SNAP work requirements.

Subsection (b) of section 10002 keeps in place the October 1, 2030 sunset provision currently in law for the ABAWD exception for: homeless individuals; veterans; and individuals who are 24 years of age or younger and who were in foster care under the responsibility of a

State on the date of attaining 18 years of age or such higher age as the State has elected under section 475(8)(B)(iii) of the Social Security Act.

Sec. 10003. Able Bodied Adults Without Dependents Waivers.

Paragraph (1) of section 10003 amends Section 6(0)(4)(A) of the Food and Nutrition Act—which addresses State waiver requests to the work requirement for ABAWDs—by requiring county or county-equivalents to have unemployment rates of over 10% to be eligible for waivers, such waivers being valid for not more than 12 consecutive months. Currently, the Secretary has wide discretion to issue such waivers indefinitely across entire States if the Secretary determines the area does not have a sufficient number of jobs.

Paragraph (2) of section 10003 amends Section 6(0)(6)(F) to lower the maximum number of exempt ABAWDs not living in a waived county or county-equivalent from the SNAP work requirement from 8 percent of such individuals in the State to 1 percent.

Sec. 10004. Availability of Standard Utility Allowances Based on Receipt of Energy Assistance.

Subsection (a) of section 10004 amends Section 5(e)(6)(C)(iv)(I) of the Food and Nutrition Act to limit the use of payments of \$20 or more from the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Act of 1981 (or similar energy assistance program) to automatically qualify for the standard utility allowance in determining SNAP allotments to only households with elderly or disabled members. Currently, all households qualify. Subsection (b)(1) of section 10004 amends Section 5(k)(4) of the Food and Nutrition Act to limit the exclusion from income for the purposes of determining SNAP allotments, payments made pursuant to State law to provide energy assistance to a household to only households with an elderly or disabled member. Subsection (b)(2) amends Section 5(k)(4) of the Food and Nutrition Act to limit the inclusion of expenses paid on behalf of a household under a State law to provide energy assistance as "out-of-pocket" expenses to be considered in the excess shelter deduction for purposes of determining SNAP allotments to only households with an elderly or disabled member. Currently, all households enjoy those benefits.

Sec. 10005. Restrictions on Internet Expenses.

Section 10005 amends Section 5(e)(6) of the Food and Nutrition Act by adding at the end a new subparagraph (E) that explicitly forbids the use of household internet costs from being used in computing the excess shelter expense deduction in determining the size of household SNAP allotments.

Sec. 10006. Matching Funds Requirement.

Subsection (a) of section 10006 amends Section 4(a) of the Food and Nutrition Act by adding a new paragraph (2). Paragraph (2)(A) would require all States to contribute 5 percent of the cost of SNAP allotments beginning in fiscal year 2028. Paragraph (2)(B) increases the percentage that States must contribute based on each respective State's SNAP error rate. States with error rates of between 6 and 8 percent must contribute 15 percent; States with error rates of between 8 and 10 percent must contribute 20 percent; and States with error rates equal to or greater than 10 percent must contribute 25 percent.

Subsection (b) of section 10006 is a rule of construction meant to add further clarity that in no event may the federal government pay towards SNAP allotments an amount greater than the "Federal Share" (100 percent minus the State Share described in subsection (a)).

Sec. 10007. Administrative Cost Sharing.

Section 10007 amends Section 16(a) of the Food and Nutrition Act by reducing the federal share of the cost of administering SNAP from 50 percent to 25 percent, thereby increasing the State share of administrative costs from 50 percent to 75 percent.

Sec. 10008. General Work Requirement Age.

Paragraph (1) of section 10008 amends Section 6(d)(1) of the Food and Nutrition Act by changing the general SNAP work requirement age from over 15 and under 60, to over 17 and under 65. Paragraph (2) amends Section 6(d)(2) by increasing the age of a child for which a parent will be exempted from the general SNAP work requirements from under the age of 6 to under the age of 7.

Sec. 10009. National Accuracy Clearinghouse.

Section 10009 amends Section 11(x)(2) of the Food and Nutrition Act by adding at the end a new subparagraph (D) that would require state agencies to use indications of multiple

issuances of SNAP benefits to prevent multiple issuances of other federal and State assistance program benefits.

Sec. 10010. Quality Control Zero Tolerance.

Section 10010 amends Section 16(c)(1)(A)(ii) of the Food and Nutrition Act by reducing the tolerance level for errors in SNAP from \$37 in 2014 dollars (adjusted annually to account for inflation) to \$0.

Sec. 10011. National Education and Obesity Prevention Grant Program Repealer.

Section 10011 repeals Section 28 of the Food and Nutrition Act: The National Education and Obesity Prevention Grant Program.

Sec. 10012. Alien SNAP Eligibility.

Section 10012 amends Section 6(f) of the Food and Nutrition Act to limit SNAP benefits to only individuals who reside in the United States and are citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States.

Sec. 10013. Emergency Food Assistance.

Section 10013 amends Section 203D(d)(5) of the Emergency Food Assistance Act of 1983 to extend mandatory funding for each fiscal year through 2031 to carry out federal projects aimed at reducing food waste, providing food to individuals in need, and building relationships between agricultural production, processing, and distribution.

Subtitle B – Investment in Rural America

Sec. 10101. Safety Net.

Section 10101(a) amends section 1111 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to include a 10% to 20% increase to the statutory reference price for all covered commodities. Effective beginning in the 2031 crop year, the reference price for all covered commodities above shall equal the reference price in the previous crop year multiplied by 1.005 and cannot exceed 115 percent of the reference price for such covered commodity.

Section 10101(b) amends section 1112 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to maintain all current base acres while providing a 1-time allocation of new base for not more than an additional 30,000,000 base acres for producers who currently do not have base or whose average planted and prevented plant acres exceed the current base acres on the farm. Additionally, section 10101(b) requires a pro-rated reduction by the Secretary if the total number of eligible acres allocated to base acres across all farms in the U.S. would exceed 30,000,000 acres beginning in crop year 2026.

Section 10101(c) amends section 1115 of the Agricultural Act of 2014. The subsection requires producers to make an election to obtain PLC or ARC coverage on a covered-commodity-by- covered-commodity basis through crop year 2031.

Section 10101(d) amends section 1116 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to extend PLC through crop year 2031.

Section 10101(e) amends section 1117 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to extend ARC through crop year 2031. The subsection also increases the agricultural risk coverage guarantee to 90 percent of the benchmark revenue for crop years 2025 through 2031. It further increases the payment rate calculation to include 12.5 percent of the benchmark revenue in crop years 2025 through 2031.

Section 10101(f) amends section 1001 of the Food Security Act of 1985 to define the term "qualified pass through entity" to include partnerships, S-Corps, LLCs, joint ventures, and general partnerships. The subsection requires the Secretary to treat such entities in the same manner as current law treats general partnerships and joint ventures for the purposes of applying payment limitations.

Section 10101(g) amends section 1001 of the Food Security Act of 1985 to increase the payment limitation for Title I payments from \$125,000 to \$155,000, adjusted annually to account for inflation based on the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the Department of Labor.

Section 10101(h) amends section 1001D(b) of the Food Security Act of 1985 to provide an exception to the AGI means test for purposes of determining eligibility for disaster and conservation programs if the person or entity derives more than 75 percent of their average gross income from farming, ranching, and silviculture activities. Farming, ranching, and silviculture activities include agri-tourism, direct-to-consumer marketing of agricultural products, the sale of agricultural equipment owned by an operation.

Section 10101(i) amends section 1202 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to include, for crop years 2026 through 2031, modest increases in loan rates for most loan commodities, while providing for a more substantial increase in loan rates for commodities that did not receive an increase in the Agricultural Improvement Act of 2018. Section 10101(i) also establishes a special rule for the effective price for PLC where the loan rate shall be equal to \$0.30 per pound for seed cotton and \$3.30 per bushel for corn.

Section 10101(i) further amends section 1204(g) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to require the Secretary to make cotton storage payments for upland cotton and extra-long staple cotton in the same manner as provided in 2006 for upland cotton. The payment rate shall be equal to the lesser of the submitted tariff rate for the current marketing year and the maximum storage payment rate of \$4.90 for California and Arizona and \$3.00 in all other states. The subsection also enhances flexibility for loan redemption of upland cotton and modernizes loan provisions for extra-long staple cotton.

Section 10101(j) amends section 1204 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 by establishing the repayment rate of a marketing assistance loan for upland cotton to be the lowest prevailing world market price during the 30-day period beginning on the date on which such loan was repaid was used. Section 10101(j) also provides for a refund of a marketing loan for upland cotton that is repaid by a producer. Section 10101(j) further updates the formula for the prevailing world market price for upland cotton to provide that, for any period which price quotations for

Middling (M) one and three-thirty-second inch cotton are available, is based on the average of the 3 lowest-priced growths that are quoted. Lastly, section 10101(j) establishes the repayment rate of a marketing assistance loan for extra long staple cotton to be the lesser of the loan rate established for the commodity or the prevailing world market price. The prevailing world market

price for extra long staple cotton shall be adjusted to U.S. quality and location, as well as include the average costs to market the commodity taking into account transportation costs on the date the loan was repaid.

Section 10101(k) amends section 1207(c) of the Agricultural Act of 2014. The subsection increases the Economic Adjustment Assistance for Textile Mills payment rate from \$0.03/lb. to \$0.05/lb. of upland cotton used by the mill, beginning August 1, 2025.

Section 10101(1) provides various sugar program updates. Subsection (1)(1) amends section 156 of the Federal Agriculture Improvement and Reform Act of 1996 to increase, for crop years 2025 through 2031, the loan rate for sugarcane to \$0.24 per pound. The subsection further increases the loan rate for sugar beets to 136.55 percent of the loan rate for raw sugar.

Subsection (1)(2) amends section 167 of the Federal Agriculture Improvement and Reform Act of 1996 to increase for the 2025 crop year and each subsequent crop year the storage payments to \$0.34 per hundredweight per month for refined sugar and \$0.27 per hundredweight per month for raw cane sugar.

Subsection (1)(3) amends Section 359b(a)(1) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 to require the Secretary to provide sugar estimates for flexible marketing allotments for sugar through crop year 2031. The subsection also amends Section 359c(g)(2) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 to require the Secretary to give priority to sugar beet processors that have sugar available, if the Secretary makes an upward adjustment in an allotment.

Subsection (l)(4) amends section 359k of Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938. The subsection requires USTR, in consultation with the Secretary, to provide an upfront reallocation

of the TRQ shortfall at the beginning of the quota year and then a subsequent reallocation of any remaining shortfall to quota holding countries by March 1st of each year.

Subsection (l)(5) amends section 359k(b)(1) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 to clarify that the Secretary has the authority to take action to increase the supply of sugar before April 1st only if it is for the sole purpose of responding directly to an emergency shortage of sugar in the United States market that is caused by a war, flood, hurricane, or other natural disaster, or other similar event.

Subsection (1)(6) amends Section 3591(a) of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 to extend the period of effectiveness for flexible marketing allotments for sugar through the 2031 crop year.

Section 10101(m) provides various dairy policy updates. Section (m)(1) amends section 1401 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to update the definition of "production history" and amends section 1405 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to update the production history for dairy operations participating in the program to the highest annual milk marketings of such dairy during any one of the 2021, 2022, or 2023 calendar years.

Subsections (m)(2) and (m)(3) amend sections 1406 and 1407 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to increase the tier I and tier II coverage limit under the DMC program from the first 5 million pounds of milk to the first 6 million pounds of milk. Subsection (m)(3) also provides an option for producers to receive a 25 percent discount on their DMC premiums if they lock in coverage from calendar years 2026 through 2031.

Subsection (m)(4) amends section 1409 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to extend dairy margin coverage through calendar year 2031.

Subsection (n) amends Section 1602 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to suspend permanent price support authority through calendar year 2031.

Subsection (o) amends section 1614(c) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to provide for the implementation authority and funding for Title I of this Act. The subsection further provides CCC funds to implement Title I programs and authorities, including to carry out dairy mandatory cost surveys and for USDA to update and modernize their technology.

Subsection (p) amends section 1501 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to provide various livestock safety net updates. Subsection (p)(1) establishes a payment rate for predation losses at 100 percent of the market value of the animal for losses caused by a federally protected species.

Subsection (p)(1) also establishes a payment rate for losses due to adverse weather or disease at 75 percent of the market value of the animal. The market value for both payment rates is determined by the Secretary, who may consider the ability of eligible producers to document regional price premiums for affected livestock that exceed the national average market price for those livestock. The paragraph further establishes a supplemental payment for the loss of unborn livestock incurred since January 1, 2024.

Subsection (p)(2) provides that an eligible livestock producer that owns or leases grazing land or pastureland that is physically located in a county that is rated by the U.S. Drought Monitor as having a D2 (severe drought) intensity in any area of the county for at least 4 consecutive weeks during the normal grazing period for the county, as determined by the Secretary, shall be eligible to receive assistance in an amount equal to 1 monthly payment using the monthly payment rate determined under the livestock forage disaster program; or 2 monthly

payments if for any of the 7 of the 8 consecutive weeks during the normal grazing period for the county.

Subsection (p)(3) establishes that eligible producers on a farm of farm-raised fish, including fish grown as food for human consumption, shall be eligible to receive payments to aid in the reduction of losses due to piscivorous birds. The payment rate for payments shall be not less than \$600 per acre of farm-raised fish.

Subsection (p)(4) decreases the threshold for producers to qualify for the program to a tree mortality rate that exceeds normal mortality. Additionally, the reimbursement rate increases from 50 percent to 65 percent of the cost of pruning, removal, and other costs incurred by an eligible orchardist or nursery tree grower to salvage existing trees or, in the case of tree mortality, to prepare the land to replant trees.

Subsection (q) provides that in determining honeybee colony losses eligible for emergency assistance for livestock, honey bees, and farm-raised fish under section 1501(d) of the Agricultural Act of 2014, the Secretary shall utilize a normal mortality rate of 15 percent. Subsection (r) amends section 502(b) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to establish, among other criteria, that a beginning farmer or rancher, and a veteran farmer or rancher, are farmers or ranchers that have operated a farm or ranch for not more than 10 years.

Additionally, subsection (r) amends 508(e)(8) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to increase the crop insurance policy premium to varying percentage points greater than premium assistance otherwise available, depending on the reinsurance year that a beginning farmer or rancher is in for an applicable policy or plan of insurance.

Subsection (r)(2) amends Section 508(e)(2)(H)(i) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to provide that in the case of supplemental coverage options, the amount shall be equal to the sum of 80 percent of the additional premium associated with the coverage and the premium calculated for the coverage to cover operating and administrative expenses.

Subsection (s) amends section 508(c)(4) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to enhance the coverage level for Whole Farm Revenue Protection and certain area wide coverage options, as well as increases the premium cost share the Corporation pays for the supplemental coverage option.

Subsection (t) amends Section 508(e)(2) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to provide additional premium support in the catastrophic risk protection provided by the Corporation, with varying degrees of support depending on the level of additional coverage of the recorded or appraised average yield indemnified at not greater than 100 percent of the expected market price, or a comparable coverage for a policy or plan of insurance that is not based on individual yield. Subsection (u) amends Section 508(k) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to provide that beginning with the 2026 reinsurance year and for each reinsurance year thereafter, in addition to the terms and conditions of the Standard Reinsurance Agreement, to cover additional expenses for loss adjustment procedures, the Corporation shall pay an additional administrative and operating expense subsidy to approved insurance providers for eligible contracts, with the payment to an approved insurance provider to 6 percent of the net book premium.

Subsection (u) also establishes a reimbursement level for administrative and operating expenses with respect to specialty crop contacts to be equal to or greater than the percent that is the greater of 17 percent of the premium used to define loss ratio and the percent of the premium used to

define loss ratio that is otherwise applicable for the reinsurance year under the terms of the Standard Reinsurance Agreement in effect for the reinsurance year.

Subsection (u) further requires the Corporation, beginning with the 2026 reinsurance year and for each reinsurance year thereafter, to increase the total administrative and operating expense reimbursements otherwise required under the Standard Reinsurance Agreement in effect for the reinsurance year in order to account for inflation in a manner that is consistent with the increases provided with respect to the 2011 through 2015 reinsurance years.

Subsection (v) amends section 515(1)(2) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to provide that the Corporation may use, from amounts made available from the insurance fund established under section 516(c) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act, not more than 6,000,000 for fiscal year 2026 and each subsequent fiscal year.

Subsection (w) amends section 516(b)(2)(C)(i) of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to provide that for each of the 2014 and subsequent reinsurance years, the Corporation may use the insurance fund established under section 516, but not to exceed \$7,000,000 for each of fiscal years 2014 through 2025 and \$10,000,000 for fiscal year 2026 and each fiscal year thereafter, to pay costs to reimburse expenses incurred for the operations and review of policies, plans of insurance, and related materials (including actuarial and related information); and to assist the Corporation in maintaining program actuarial soundness and financial integrity.

Subsection (x) amends Section 523 of the Federal Crop Insurance Act to establish a Poultry Insurance Pilot Program. Under the pilot program, contract poultry growers, including growers of broilers and laying hens, may elect to receive index-based insurance from extreme weatherrelated risks resulting in increased utility costs (including costs of natural gas, propane,

electricity, water, and other appropriate costs, as determined by the Corporation) associated with poultry production.

Sec. 10102. Conservation.

Subsection (a) of section 10102 amends section 1240O(b) of the Food Security Act of 1985 to provide \$1,000,000 in mandatory funding, beginning in fiscal year 2026 and available until expended, from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Grassroots Source Water Protection Program. Subsection (a) also extends the authorized appropriations of \$20,000,000 for the Grassroots Source Water Protection Program for each fiscal year through fiscal year 2031.

Subsection (b) of section 10102 amends section 1240R(f)(1) of the Food Security Act of 1985 to provide \$10,000,000 in mandatory funding, provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation, for each fiscal year through fiscal year 2031 to carry out the Voluntary Public Access and Habitat Incentive Program.

Subsection (c) of section 10102 amends section 2408(g)(1) of the Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018 to provide \$15,000,000 in mandatory funding, provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation, for each fiscal year through fiscal year 2031 to carry out the Federal Swine Eradication and Control Pilot Program.

Subsection (d) if section 10102 extends and amends section 1241(a) of the Food Security Act of 1985 to increase mandatory funding, provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation at the following levels: The Agriculture Conservation Easement Program, under subchapter VII, is funded at:

\$625,000,0000 for fiscal year 2026;

\$650,000,000 for fiscal year 2027;

\$675,000,000 for fiscal year 2028;

\$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2029;

\$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2030; and

\$700,000,000 for fiscal year 2031.

The Environmental Quality Incentives Program, under subpart A of part IV of subchapter IV, is funded at:

\$2,655,000,000 for fiscal year 2026;

\$2,855,000,000 for fiscal year 2027;

\$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year 2028;

\$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year 2029;

\$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year 2030; and

\$3,255,000,000 for fiscal year 2031.

The Conservation Stewardship Program, under subpart B of part IV or subchapter IV, is funded at:

\$1,300,000,000 for fiscal year 2026;

\$1,325,000,000 for fiscal year 2027;

\$1,350,000,000 for fiscal year 2028;

\$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year 2029;

\$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year 2030; and

\$1,375,000,000 for fiscal year 2031.

Subsection (d) amends section 1271D(a) of the Food Security Act of 1985 to provide \$425,000,000 in mandatory funding for fiscal year 2026 and \$450,000,000 for each of fiscal years 2027 through 2031, from the Commodity Credit Corporation, to carry out the Regional Conservation Partnership Program.

Additionally, subsection (d) amends and extends section 15 of the Watershed Protection and Flood Prevention Act to provide \$150,000,000 in mandatory funding, to remain available until expended, for fiscal year 2026 from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out watershed protection and flood prevention. This subsection also rescinds conservation funding from the Inflation Reduction Act.

Sec. 10103. Trade.

Section 10103 amends section 203(f) of the Agricultural Trade Act of 1978 to provide mandatory funding of \$489,500,000 for each of fiscal years 2026 through 2031, to remain available until expended, to fund agricultural trade promotion and facilitation. Of the \$489,500,000 provided for each of fiscal years 2026 through 2031, \$400,000,000 is allocated to the Market Access Program, \$69,000,000 is allocated to the Foreign Market Development Cooperator Program, \$8,000,000 is allocated to the E (Kika) de la Garza Emerging Marketing Program, \$9,000,000 is allocated to the Technical Assistance for Specialty Crops Program, and \$3,500,000 is allocated to the Priority Trade Fund. Additionally, this section establishes that any of the funds listed above that remain unobligated one year after the end of the fiscal year in which the funds were first made available are to be reallocated to the priority trade fund.

Sec. 10104. Research.

Subsection (a) of section 10104 amends section 1672E(d)(1) of the Food, Agriculture, Conservation, and Trade Act of 1990 by extending mandatory funding for each fiscal year through 2031 from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Urban, Indoor, and Other Emerging Agriculture Production, Research, Education, and Extension Initiative.

Subsection (b) of section 10104 amends section 7601(g)(1)(A) of the Agricultural Act of 2014 to provide \$37,000,000 in mandatory funding, to remain available until expended, from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Foundation for Food and Agriculture Research. The Secretary shall transfer these funds to the Foundation no later than 30 days after the date of the enactment of this Act.

Subsection (c) of section 10104 amends section 1446 of the National Agricultural Research, Extension, and Teaching Policy Act of 1977 to provide \$60,000,000 in mandatory funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation, to remain available until expended, for fiscal year 2026 to carry out the Scholarships for Students at 1890 Institutions.

Subsection (d) of section 10104 amends section 1680(c) of the Food, Agriculture, Conservation, and Trade Act of 1990 to provide \$8,000,000 in mandatory funding, available until expended, from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Assistive Technology Program for Farmers with Disabilities Program.

Subsection (e) of section 10104 amends section 412(k)(1)(B) of the Agricultural Research, Extension, and Education Reform Act of 1998 to provide \$80,000,000 in mandatory

funding through fiscal year 2025 and \$175,000,000 through fiscal year 2026 from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Specialty Crop Research Initiative.

Subsection (f) of section 10104 amends section 6 of the Research Facilities Act to provide \$125,000,000 in mandatory funding for each year beginning with fiscal year 2026 from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the study, plan, design, structure, and related costs of the Agriculture Research Facilities under this subchapter.

Sec. 10105. Secure Rural Schools; Forestry.

Subsection (a)(1) amends Section 101 of the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-Determination Act to extend the authority for the Secretaries to calculate eligible State and county payments under the Act through fiscal year 2026. It also creates a special rule for fiscal year 2024 payments which may have already been received by eligible States and counties.

Subsection (a)(2) amends Sections 208 and 305 of the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-Determination Act to extend the authorities to initiate projects to expend funds under the

Act through fiscal year 2028, and requiring project funds not obligated by September 30, 2029 to be deposited in the Treasury of the United State..

Subsection (b) amends Section 205(g) of the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-Determination Act to extend the authorities under that section through October 1, 2026. It also strikes Section 205(g)(6), which required a report to Congress. Subsection (c) makes technical corrections to sections 205 and 206 of the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-Determination Act.

Subsection (d)(1) rescinds all of the unobligated balances of the funds made available under paragraphs 1 through 4 of section 23002(a) of subtitle D of Public Law 117-169. Subsection (d)(2) rescinds \$100,719,676 of the unobligated balances available under section 23003(a)(1) of subtitle D of Public Law 117-169.

Sec. 10106. Energy.

Subsection (a) of section 10106 amends and extends section 90002(k)(1) of the Farm Security and Rural Investment Act of 2002 by extending mandatory funding provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation through fiscal year 2031.

Subsection (b) of section 10106 amends section 9005(g)(1)(F) of the Farm Security and Rural Investment Act of 2002 by extending mandatory funding for each fiscal year through 2031, provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation, to carry out the Bioenergy Program for Advanced Biofuels.

Sec. 10107. Horticulture.

Subsection (a) of section 10107 amends section 420(f)of the Plant Protection Act to provide

\$75,000,000 in mandatory funding through fiscal year 2025 and increase funding to \$90,000,000 for fiscal year 2026 and each fiscal year thereafter. Funding is made available through the

Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out plant pest and disease management and disaster prevention.

Subsection (b) of section 10107 amends section 101(l)(1) of the Specialty Crops Competitiveness Act of 2004 to extend the Secretary's authority to make grants through fiscal year 2025. Also, subsection (b) raises the mandatory funding authorization to \$100,000,000 for fiscal year 2026, from the Commodity Credit Corporation, to carry out state assistance for specialty crops.

Subsection (c) of section 10107 amends section 7407(d)(1) of the Farm Security and Rural Investment Act of 2002 to authorize \$10,000,000 in mandatory funding for fiscal years 2026 through 2031 to carry out organic production and market data initiatives.

Subsection (d) of section 10107 amends section 2123(c)(4) of the Organic Foods Production Act of 1990 to provide \$1,000,000 in mandatory funding through fiscal years 2024 and 2025 and \$5,000,000 for fiscal year 2026, provided by the Commodity Credit Corporation, to carry out the

modernization and improvement of international trade technology systems and data collection funding.

Subsection (e) of section 10107 amends section 10606(d)(1)(C) of the Farm Security and Rural Investment Act of 2002 by extending mandatory funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation through fiscal year 2031 to carry out the National Organic Certification Cost-Share Program.

Subsection (f) of section 10107 amends section 10109(c)(1) of the Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018 to provide mandatory funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation for the Multiple Crop and Pesticide Use Survey to be funded at – \$500,000 for fiscal year 2019, to remain available until expended; \$100,000 for fiscal year 2024, to remain available until expended; and \$5,000,000 for fiscal year 2026, to remain available until expended.

Sec. 10108. Miscellaneous.

Subsection (a) of section 10108 amends and extends section 10409A(d)(1) of the Animal Health Protection Act to provide \$30,000,000 in mandatory funding for each of the fiscal years 2023 through 2025, from the Commodity Credit Corporation, to carry out animal disease prevention and management. Of the \$30,000,000 provided in funding, no less than \$18,000,000 should be made available for each fiscal year to carry out the National Animal Disease Preparedness and Response Program.

Additionally, subsection (a) provides \$233,000,000 in mandatory funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation for each of the fiscal years 2026 through 2030, of which \$10,000,000 is allocated to National Animal Health Laboratory Network, \$70,000,000 is allocated to the National Animal Disease Preparedness and Response Program, and \$153,000,000 is allocated to the National Animal Vaccine and Veterinary Countermeasure Bank.

Subsection (a) also provides \$75,000,000 in mandatory funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation for fiscal year 2031 and each fiscal year thereafter to carry out these programs, of which \$45,000,000 is allocated to the National Animal Disease Preparedness and Response Program.

Subsection (b) of section 10108 amends and extends section 209(c) of the Agriculture Marketing Act of 1946 to provide \$3,000,000 in mandatory funding, available until expended, for fiscal year 2025 from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Sheep Production and Marketing Grant Program.

Subsection (c) of section 10108 amends and extends section 12314 of the Agricultural Act of 2014 by directing the Secretary to make annual payments through fiscal year 2031 from the Pima Agriculture Cotton Trust Fund. Subsection (c) also amends section 12315 of the Agriculture Act of 2014 by extending all activities under this subsection to fiscal year 2031 to carry out wool research and promotion.

Additionally, subsection (c) of section 10108 amends section 12605(d) of the Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018 to extend mandatory funding, to remain available until expended for each fiscal year to 2031, from the Commodity Credit Corporation to carry out the Emergency Citrus Disease Research and Development Trust Fund.

COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION

The Committee on Agriculture met, pursuant to notice, with a quorum present on Tuesday, May 13, 2025, to consider the Committee on Agriculture Committee Print pursuant to the budget reconciliation instructions provided in the fiscal year 2025 budget resolution, H. Con. Res. 14 Section 2001(b)(1).

Chairman Glenn 'GT' Thompson offered an opening statement as did Ranking Member Craig. Without objection the Committee on Agriculture Committee Print was placed before the Committee for consideration and the first reading of the measure was waived. Chairman Thompson informed members that pursuant to committee Rule III(i)(2) and House Rule XI, Clause 2, the chair may postpone further proceedings on the question of approving any measure, matter, or adoption of an amendment on which a recorded vote is ordered. Without objection the Committee agreed to vote on amendments using an electronic voting system.

Chairman Thompson offered an amendment in the nature of a substitute and without objection the first reading was waived, and it was considered as original text of the measure for the purpose of amendment. After general debate, the measure was open for amendment on a section-by-section basis and subsequently for amendment at any point.

Thirty-Four amendments were offered, all by the Minority.

Mrs. Hayes offered an amendment which would prohibit the implementation of the SNAP subtitle until certified by USDA and all states that it will not result in a reduction in SNAP benefits or participation. Mrs. Hayes called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

The Committee then recessed subject to the call of the chair until 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 14.

The Committee resumed consideration of amendments on Wednesday, May 14, with a quorum present.

Mr. David Scott offered an amendment which would strike the entirety of Subtitle A-Nutrition to prevent changes to USDA nutrition programs. Mr. David Scott called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Thanedar offered an amendment which would strike section 10003. Mr. Thanedar's amendment was not agreed to by a voice vote.

Ms. Brown offered an amendment which would strike subparagraphs C and I of section 1002(a) that defines that a dependent child is under 7 years of age and creates an exemption only for the parents/caretakers of children 7 and older if that caretaker is married to and lives with someone who meets the ABAWD work requirements. Ms. Brown called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Jonathan Jackson offered an amendment which would strike the section which expands work requirements to seniors ages 55-64. Mr. Jonathan Jackson called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Craig made a motion to adjourn, and Mrs. Hayes seconded the motion. Ms. Craig requested a recorded vote and the motion failed by a vote of 23 yeas and 29 nays.

Mrs. Hayes offered an amendment which would strike Subtitle A, and replace it with the text of the SNAP Administrator Retention Act, which increases the federal share of administrative costs to 100% and requires states to use federal funds to supplement, not supplant

their spending on the administration of SNAP. Mrs. Hayes called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Thanedar offered an amendment which would eliminate Section 28 of the Food and Nutrition Act. Mrs. McClain Delaney requested a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

The Committee recessed subject to the call of the chair.

The Committee resumed consideration of amendments with a quorum present.

Ms. Adams offered an amendment which would modify the formula used to calculate Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program benefits so that it is based on the Low-Cost Food Plan instead of the Thrifty Food Plan. Ms. Adams withdrew her amendment.

Ms. Adams offered an amendment which would standardize and increase the medical expense deduction used when determining SNAP benefits based on income. Ms. Adams withdrew her amendment.

Ms. Tokuda offered an amendment which would prohibit the Act from taking effect until the Secretary of Agriculture, the Administrator of the Food and Nutrition Service, the Administrator of the Economic Research Service, and relevant State agencies issue reports evaluating and certifying that changes to nutrition assistance programs will not result in a decrease in benefits to eligible individuals or reductions in participation due to changes to eligibility for individuals in rural areas. Ms. Tokuda requested a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. David Scott offered an amendment which would prevent implementation of Subtitle A if any section of the bill reduces SNAP participation for veterans or surviving families of servicemembers or veterans who passed away from a service-related disability. Mr. David Scott called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mrs. McClain Delaney offered an amendment which would prohibit the implementation of any of the SNAP provisions in the bill unless the U.S. Department of Agriculture and all states evaluate and confirm that there will be no benefit or eligibility changes that impact households with children. Mrs. McClain Delaney called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mrs. McClain Delaney offered an amendment which would prohibit the implementation of the state cost shift provision(s) unless the Food and Nutrition Service or the Economic Research Service and every state agency issues a report evaluating and certifying that the provisions would NOT result in cuts to SNAP benefits, changes to SNAP eligibility that would reduce participation, or a reduction in other services to low-income families as a result of the new shift of costs for benefits to states. Mrs. McClain Delaney called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Pingree offered an amendment which would require the Secretary of Agriculture to reinstate the Local Food Purchase Assistance Cooperative Agreement (LFPA) Program and the Local Food for Schools Cooperative Agreement Program. Ms. Pingree called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Figures offered an amendment which would prohibit implementation of the SNAP benefit cost shift provision until USDA/states certify that there will be no cuts to benefits and eligibility in rural communities. Mr. Figures called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Riley offered an amendment which would require congress to reinstate the Local Food Purchase Assistance Cooperative Agreement Program. Mr. Riley withdrew his amendment.

Ms. McDonald Rivet offered an amendment which would reinstate \$660,100,000 for fiscal year 2025 for the Local Food for Schools Program. Ms. McDonald Rivet called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

The Committee recessed subject to the call of the chair.

The Committee resumed consideration of amendments with a quorum present.

Mr. Vindman offered an amendment which would require USDA to reinstate the Local Food Purchase Assistance Cooperative Agreement Program (LFPA) and fund the Emergency Food Assistance Program (TEFAP) at \$500,000,000 annually beginning in FY2026. Mr. Vindman withdrew his amendment.

Mr. Carbajal offered an amendment which would strike "subtitles A" and double the mandatory spending on the Emergency Food Assistance Program (TEFAP). Mr. Carbajal called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Costa offered an amendment which would strike section 10004. The amendment was not agreed to by a voice vote.

Ms. Davids of Kansas offered an amendment which would prohibit reductions in force at the National Bio and Agro-Defense Facility. Ms. Davids called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Salinas offered an amendment which would prohibit any funds made available by this act form being used until all the U.S. Forest Service re-hires all qualified personnel that were terminated as part of a mass termination during the period between January 20, 2025, and the enactment of this Act. In the case a qualified terminated employee does not accept reinstatement, USFS shall have direct hiring authority to hire a replacement for such employee. Ms. Salinas called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Budzinski offered an amendment which would require a mandatory base acre update. Ms. Budzinski withdrew her amendment.

Mr. Sorensen offered an amendment which would direct the Secretary of Agriculture to provide assistance via the Commodity Credit Corporation to agriculture equipment manufacturers headquartered in the US that are negatively impacted by tariff policies enacted on "Liberation Day" and any retaliatory tariffs in response. Mr. Sorensen withdrew his amendment.

Mr. Gray offered an amendment which would require the President to provide Congress and the public with certain information at least 30 days before issuing an executive order related to agriculture, food, and the livelihood of farmers, ranchers, and producers in the United States. Mr. Gray called for a recorded vote and further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Gray offered an amendment which would require the Secretary of Agriculture to submit a report on a monthly basis that includes five bullet points explaining the actions the Secretary has taken in the preceding week to improve market access for American Farmers. Mr. Gray called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Mannion offered an amendment which would strike Subtitle A and increase the Tier I production cap under the Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) program from 6 million to 8 million pounds. Mr. Mannion withdrew his amendment.

Mr. Vindman offered an amendment which would reauthorize AGARDA as a regular, as opposed to pilot, program and authorize \$150,000,000 for FY26-30 to carry out its mission. Mr. Vindman called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Vasquez offered an amendment which would require USDA to honor and fund all existing contracts and reopen all closed field offices. Mr. Vasquez called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. McDonald Rivet offered an amendment which would provide funding for research facilities maintenance, including \$11.5 billion to cover deferred maintenance at Land Grant Universities. Ms. McDonald Rivet called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Riley offered an amendment which would appropriate \$35,000,000 to complete development of an online filing portal for reports filed under the Agricultural Foreign Investment Disclosure Act. Mr. Riley called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Mr. Mannion offered an amendment which would increase funding for the Specialty Crop Research Initiative to \$300 million annually beginning in FY2026. Mr. Mannion called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Salinas offered an amendment which would require all revenue generated by timber sales to be utilized for hiring and paying wildland firefighters and forest management personnel. Ms. Salinas called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

Ms. Budzinski offered an amendment which would make investments into ARS, ERS, NIFA, and NASS activities. Ms. Budzinski called for a recorded vote and pursuant to Committee Rule III(i)(2) further proceedings on the amendment were postponed.

The Committee considered the proceedings of the amendments that were postponed, and Members recorded their votes by electronic device.

Amendment #13, offered by Mrs. Hayes, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #18, offered by Mr. David Scott, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #11, offered by Ms. Brown, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #16, offered by Mr. Jackson of Illinois, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #12, offered by Mrs. Hayes, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #21, offered by Mr. Thanedar, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #9, offered by Ms. Tokuda, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #17, offered by Mr. David Scott, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #22, offered by Mrs. McClain Delaney, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #23, offered by Mrs. McClain Delaney, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #7, offered by Ms. Pingree, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #8, offered by Mr. Figures, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #15, offered by Ms. McDonald Rivet, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #19, offered by Mr. Carbajal, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #32, offered by Ms. Davids, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #37, offered by Ms. Salinas, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #60, offered by Mr. Gray, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #63, offered by Mr. Gray, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

• Amendment #5, offered by Mr. Vindman, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #53, offered by Mr. Vasquez, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #35, offered by Ms. McDonald Rivet, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #24, offered by Mr. Riley, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #55, offered by Mr. Mannion, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #36, offered by Ms. Salinas, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Amendment #45, offered by Ms. Budzinski, was not agreed to by a vote of 25 yeas and 29 nays.

Mr. Austin Scott made a motion to move the previous question on the amendment in the nature of a substitute to the Committee Print. A recorded vote was requested, and the motion was agreed to by a vote of 29 yeas and 25 nays.

The Committee voted on the adoption of the amendment in the nature of a substitute offered by Chairman Thompson. A recorded vote was requested and the amendment in the nature of a substitute was adopted by a vote of 29 yeas and 25 nays.

Mr. Johnson moved that the Committee transmit the recommendation of this committee and all appropriate accompanying material, including minority, additional, supplemental, or dissenting views, to the House Committee on the Budget in order to comply with the reconciliation directive included in section 2001 of the concurrent resolution on the budget for fiscal year 2025, H. Con. Res. 14, and consistent with Section 310 of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Act of 1974. A recorded vote was requested, and the motion was agreed to by a vote of 29 yeas and 25 nays. Chairman Thompson advised Members that, consistent with Committee and House rules, Members would have until the end of the on Friday, May 16, 2025, to file such views with the Committee. Without objection, staff were given the authority to make any necessary clerical, technical, or conforming changes to the Committee Report to reflect the intent of the Committee. Chairman Thompson thanked the Members and the Committee meeting was adjourned.

COMMITTEE VOTES

In compliance with clause 3 (b) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, the

Committee sets forth the record of the following roll call votes taken with respect to

Roll Call No. 1

Summary: Motion to Adjourn Offered By: Representative Angie Craig of Minnesota Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 23 yeas, 29 nays, and 2 not voting.

YEAS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS 🕐

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris
29. Mr. Taylor

1. Mr. David Scott

2. Mr. Thanedar

Roll Call No. 2

Summary: Amendment #13

Offered By: Representative Jahana Hayes of Connecticut Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott

3. Mr. Costa

4. Mr. McGovern

5. Ms. Adams

6. Mrs. Hayes

- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas

9. Ms. Salinas

- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda

12. Ms. Budzinski

13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #18

Offered By: Representative David Scott of Georgia Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

- 14. Mr. Vasquez
 15. Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 16. Mr. Thanedar
 17. Mr. Gray
 18. Ms. McDonald Rivet
 19. Mr. Figures
 20. Mr. Vindman
 21. Mr. Riley
 22. Mr. Mannion
- 23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
- 24. Ms. Pingree
- 25. Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #11

Offered By: Representative Shontel Brown of Ohio Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS -

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #16

Offered By: Representative Jonathan Jackson of Illinois Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

NOT VOTING

140

Summary: Amendment #12

Offered By: Representative Jahana Hayes of Connecticut Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

- 1. Mr. Thompson
- 2. Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #21

Offered By: Representative Shri Thanedar of Michigan Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #9

Offered By: Representative Jill Tokuda of Hawaii Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Seammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #17

Offered By: Representative David Scott of Georgia Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

- 1. Mr. Thompson
- 2. Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #22

Offered By: Representative April McClain Delaney of Maryland Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski

13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #23

Offered By: Representative April McClain Delaney of Maryland Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

- Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #7

Offered By: Representative Chellie Pingree of Maine Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

1. Mr. Thompson

- 2. Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris
29. Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #8

Offered By: Representative Shomari Figures of Alabama Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion

14. Mr. Vasquez

- 23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
- 24. Ms. Pingree
- 25. Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris
29. Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #15

Offered By: Representative Kristen McDonald Rivet of Michigan Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern

5. Ms. Adams

- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown

8. Ms. Davids of Kansas

- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda

12. Ms. Budzinski

13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #19

Offered By: Representative Salud Carbajal of California Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

- Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #32

Offered By: Representative Sharice Davids of Kansas Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
- 25. Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris
29. Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #37

Offered By: Representative Andrea Salinas of Oregon Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #60 Offered By: Representative Adam Gray of California Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #63

Offered By: Representative Adam Gray of California Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

NOT VOTING

154

Summary: Amendment #5

Offered By: Representative Eugene Vindman of Virginia Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas '
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Seammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #53

Offered By: Representative Gabe Vasquez of New Mexico Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

- 14. Mr. Vasquez15. Mr. Jackson of Illinois16. Mr. Thanedar
- 17. Mr. Gray
- 18. Ms. McDonald Rivet
- 19. Mr. Figures
- 20. Mr. Vindman
- 21. Mr. Riley
- 22. Mr. Mannion
- 23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
- 24. Ms. Pingree
- 25. Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #35

Offered By: Representative Kristen McDonald Rivet of Michigan Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #24 Offered By: Representative Josh Riley of New York Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen
- Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris
29. Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #55

Offered By: Representative John Mannion of New York Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas

- 2. WII Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra
- 15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #36

Offered By: Representative Andrea Salinas of Oregon Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Amendment #45

Offered By: Representative Nikki Budzinski of Illinois Results: Failed by a recorded vote of 25 yeas, 29 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

- 1. Ms. Craig
- 2. Mr. David Scott
- 3. Mr. Costa
- 4. Mr. McGovern
- 5. Ms. Adams
- 6. Mrs. Hayes
- 7. Ms. Brown
- 8. Ms. Davids of Kansas
- 9. Ms. Salinas
- 10. Mr. Davis of North Carolina
- 11. Ms. Tokuda
- 12. Ms. Budzinski
- 13. Mr. Sorensen

- 14. Mr. Vasquez
 15. Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 16. Mr. Thanedar
 17. Mr. Gray
 18. Ms. McDonald Rivet
 19. Mr. Figures
 20. Mr. Vindman
 21. Mr. Riley
 22. Mr. Mannion
- 23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
- 24. Ms. Pingree
- 25. Mr. Carbajal

NAYS

1. Mr. Thompson

- 2. Mr. Lucas
- 3. Mr. Austin Scott
- 4. Mr. Crawford
- 5. Mr. DesJarlais
- 6. Mr. LaMalfa
- 7. Mr. Rouzer
- 8. Mr. Kelly
- 9. Mr. Bacon
- 10. Mr. Bost
- 11. Mr. Johnson
- 12. Mr. Baird
- 13. Mr. Mann
- 14. Mr. Feenstra

15. Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mr. Scammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

Summary: Motion to Order the Previous Question Offered By: Representative Austin Scott of Georgia Results: Passed by a recorded vote of 29 yeas, 25 nays, and 0 not voting. YEAS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mr. Moore
 Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

NAYS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

Mr. Vasquez
 Mr. Jackson of Illinois
 Mr. Thanedar
 Mr. Gray
 Ms. McDonald Rivet
 Mr. Figures
 Mr. Vindman
 Mr. Riley
 Mr. Mannion
 Mrs. McClain Delaney
 Ms. Pingree
 Mr. Carbajal

Summary: Motion to Adopt the Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute Offered By: Representative Glenn Thompson of Pennsylvania Results: Passed by a recorded vote of 29 yeas, 25 nays, and 0 not voting.

YEAS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

16. Mr. Moore
17. Mrs. Cammack
18. Mr. Finstad
19. Mr. Rose
20. Mr. Jackson of Texas
21. Ms. De La Cruz
22. Mr. Nunn
23. Mr. Van Orden
24. Mr. Newhouse
25. Mr. Wied
26. Mr. Bresnahan
27. Mr. Messmer
28. Mr. Harris 29. Mr. Taylor

NAYS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

14. Mr. Vasquez
15. Mr. Jackson of Illinois
16. Mr. Thanedar
17. Mr. Gray
18. Ms. McDonald Rivet
19. Mr. Figures
20. Mr. Vindman
21. Mr. Riley
22. Mr. Mannion
23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
24. Ms. Pingree
25. Mr. Carbajal

Summary: Motion to Transmit the Recommendations of the Agriculture Committee and all

Appropriate Accompanying Material to the House Committee on the Budget

Offered By: Representative Dusty Johnson of South Dakota

Results: Passed by a recorded vote of 29 yeas, 25 nays, and 0 not voting. YEAS

Mr. Thompson
 Mr. Lucas
 Mr. Austin Scott
 Mr. Crawford
 Mr. DesJarlais
 Mr. LaMalfa
 Mr. Rouzer
 Mr. Kelly
 Mr. Bacon
 Mr. Bost
 Mr. Johnson
 Mr. Baird
 Mr. Mann
 Mr. Feenstra
 Mrs. Miller

Mrs. Cammack
 Mr. Finstad
 Mr. Rose
 Mr. Jackson of Texas
 Ms. De La Cruz
 Mr. Nunn
 Mr. Van Orden
 Mr. Newhouse
 Mr. Wied
 Mr. Bresnahan
 Mr. Messmer
 Mr. Harris
 Mr. Taylor

16. Mr. Moore

NAYS

Ms. Craig
 Mr. David Scott
 Mr. Costa
 Mr. McGovern
 Ms. Adams
 Mrs. Hayes
 Ms. Brown
 Ms. Davids of Kansas
 Ms. Salinas
 Mr. Davis of North Carolina
 Ms. Tokuda
 Ms. Budzinski
 Mr. Sorensen

14. Mr. Vasquez
15. Mr. Jackson of Illinois
16. Mr. Thanedar
17. Mr. Gray
18. Ms. McDonald Rivet
19. Mr. Figures
20. Mr. Vindman
21. Mr. Riley
22. Mr. Mannion
23. Mrs. McClain Delaney
24. Ms. Pingree
25. Mr. Carbajal

COMMITTEE OVERSIGHT FINDINGS

Pursuant to clause 3(c)(1) of Rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives, the Committee on Agriculture's oversight findings and recommendations are reflected in the body of this report.

NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY, ENTITLEMENT AUTHORITY, AND TAX EXPENDITURES With respect to the requirements of clause 3(c)(2) of rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives,

CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE ESTIMATES

With respect to the requirements of clause 3(c)(3) of Rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives and sections 402 and 423 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974, the Committee has requested but not received a cost estimate for this bill from the Director of Congressional Budget Office. The Chairman of the Committee shall cause such estimate and statement to be printed in the Congressional Record upon its receipt by the Committee.

EARMARK STATEMENT

This measure does not contain any congressional earmarks, limited tax benefits, or limited tariff benefits as defined in clause 9(e), 9(f), or 9(g) of rule XXI of the Rules of the House Representatives.

PERFORMANCE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

With respect to the requirements of clause 3(c)(4) of Rule XIII, the performance goals and objectives of this measure are deficit reduction through changes in the laws within the jurisdiction of the Committee on Agriculture as required by H. Con. Res 14, the fiscal year 2026 budget resolution.

ADVISORY COMMITTEE STATEMENT

No advisory committee within the meaning of section 5(b) of the Federal Advisory Committee Act was created by this measure.

APPLICABILITY TO THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

The Committee finds that the measure does not relate to the terms and conditions of employment or access to public services or accommodations within the meaning of section 102(b)(3) of the Congressional Accountability Act (Public Law 104-1).

FEDERAL MANDATES STATEMENT

This information is provided in accordance with section 423 of the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act of 1995 (Pub. L. No. 104-4). The Committee has determined that the bill does not contain Federal mandates on the private sector. The Committee has determined that the bill does not impose a Federal intergovernmental mandate on State, local, or tribal governments.

DUPLICATION OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS

This measure does not establish or reauthorize a program of the Federal Government known to be duplicative of another Federal program, a program that was included in any report from the Government Accountability Office to Congress pursuant to section 21 of Public Law 111–139, or a program related to a program identified in the most recent Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance.

CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW

At the time of transmission to the Committee on Budget, a comparative print (Ramseyer) showing changes in existing law was not available to the Committee.

DISSENTING VIEWS May 16, 2025

We write to express our dismay over the partisan reconciliation bill that was advanced out of the House Agriculture Committee on a party-line vote the evening of May 14, 2025. The policies included in the bill are backward and put our country on the wrong track. Taking food assistance away from millions of American children, seniors, veterans and people with disabilities to fund tax breaks for the wealthy and large corporations will have long-term costs on the country, both in terms of increasing the deficit and with regard to diminishing opportunities for our nation's children.

Furthermore, picking apart the farm bill – including some farm policy in reconciliation while leaving the majority of the farm bill behind – jeopardizes this year's and future farm bills. The risk to farm country cannot be overstated: successful farm bills rely on the farm bill coalition to pass the House, the Senate and be signed into law. This coalition is as broad and diverse as the farm bill itself and splintering it without any consideration for future generations of farmers does a great disservice to the farm families we represent as members of the Agriculture Committee.

Dismantling Title IV of the farm bill with a \$300 billion cut to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) hurts everyone, particularly at a time when the cost of living is squeezing every American and too many are just one paycheck away from disaster. Seniors living on fixed incomes, parents struggling to afford groceries for their children, people with disabilities and their caretakers will all suffer when their food is taken away. We should work together to make basic needs programs like SNAP work better, not worse, for all Americans so they remain available when people fall on hard times. These historic cuts to food assistance will also hurt the farm and food economy, because when the people our farmers feed cannot afford food, the farmers that grow our food sell less. As currently written, these cuts will extract at least \$30 billion from the farm economy.

This negative chain reaction will hurt hardworking people beyond farmers' fields as well. Grocers, truckers, packaging and production plant workers will lose income and jobs due to a drop in food demand. As many as 27,000 retailers, largely in rural counties, are at the highest risk of shutting their doors due to the economic impact of these cuts to critical food assistance for vulnerable Americans.¹

Hunger is a human condition, and cutting anti-hunger, basic needs programs comes with a human cost. The specific policies used to effectuate these cuts are so far-reaching and extreme that no family currently receiving food assistance will be spared. Take, for example, the estimated \$155 billion cost shift to states proposed in this bill.

Increasing the current administrative cost-shift for states to 75 percent *and* creating an unfunded mandate that attempts to force states to pay for SNAP benefits will create a death spiral for federal food assistance in America. These new burdens will amount to hundreds of millions – or billions –

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/snap-cuts-are-likely-to-harm-more-than-27000-retailers-nationwide/

in demands on state budgets that they will be simply unable to meet. State governments, particularly those with high poverty rates or smaller tax bases, which are often more rural states, will have limited options to cover these federally-mandated budget shortfalls: take food assistance away from residents, raise taxes or slash other programs and services, like funding for their departments of agriculture, veterans services, programs for treating addiction, and even public schools or libraries. The bill also alters how SNAP payment error rates are calculated, which will cause state error rates to balloon, and their required cost-shift to increase significantly as a result, exacerbating an already impossible scenario. The Majority's bill creates systemic rot within food assistance programs by defunding them, rather than making them work better.

Furthermore, the bill adds more burdensome paperwork requirements that will take away food assistance from seniors and families with children. Expanding these requirements to adults up to age 64 means more seniors struggling to find work after losing their jobs will not only lose work, but also their food assistance. They arbitrarily reclassify which children are deemed "dependents" for the purposes of determining who receives SNAP benefits, resulting in families with children losing their ability to purchase healthy food. Current law uses standards that are instinctively reasonable for most Americans. People under the age of 18 are considered dependent on their parents. Yet this bill decides that children older than six are not dependent on their parents for food. This does not reduce waste, fraud and abuse or improve program efficiency – but it does take food away from an estimated 3 million people to fund tax breaks for large corporations.

Of the many harmful policies included in this bill, another targets the Thrifty Food Plan. Essentially, the Majority requires that food assistance only be adjusted for inflation, ignoring changing dietary guidelines, nutrition recommendations, causing benefits to deteriorate over time. As time passes, SNAP benefits would become impotent and ineffectual. The 2021 Thrifty Food Plan update, the first of its kind in nearly 50 years, lifted 2.9 million people out of poverty and had even stronger impacts in many rural states like Alabama, Oklahoma, and West Virginia, due to the insufficiency of benefits after waiting nearly five decades to do a true update.² This policy wages a war of attrition against SNAP, whittling away at its purchasing power until whatever food assistance our nation's hungry children and seniors receive is too meager to fulfill the program's core function: helping vulnerable Americans meet their basic need for food.

The Nutrition Title of the farm bill should be debated and improved as part of the farm bill - a piece of legislation that failed to reach the House floor for a vote last Congress due to a lack of support for a \$30 billion cut to SNAP. This all-out assault on the title's food assistance programs in a partisan reconciliation process is a flashing red light indicating that present and future farm bills are in danger.

This bill leaves the majority of the farm bill behind. The last farm bill marked up in the House Agriculture Committee was 800 pages long. This reconciliation bill is 97 pages short. It decimates Title IV and, while it breaks off bits and pieces of other farm bill titles, it falls woefully short of meeting the standard of being a serious piece of legislation that would uplift rural communities and provide America's farmers, ranchers, foresters and producers with the long-term stability and

2

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/2025-04/SNAP_Increase_Kept_2.9_Million_People_Out_of_Poverty_after_Thrifty_Food_ Plan_Update.pdf

regulatory certainty they need.

This bill includes nothing for rural development or the farm credit system. It does nothing to provide U.S.-grown food commodities with market opportunities through U.S. food aid programs. Nothing in this bill helps address the wildfire crisis or improve forest health; in fact, this bill takes us backward by including harmful rescissions to popular forest conservation programs. There is nothing in this bill to help our energy independence by fostering renewable fuels markets for farmers. Instead, the Majority cuts a full, five-year farm bill off at the knees, extracting over \$300 billion from farm bill programs to fund tax breaks for the already rich.

This bill could have helped family farmers, the families they feed and rural communities. The Majority had other priorities in mind.

The Majority's reconciliation bill pits certain commodities against others, and anti-hunger groups against farm groups. The Majority could have brought everyone together – instead, they chose to advance a bill that further divides our country by favoring the "haves" at the expense of the "havenots." Bringing everyone back to the table and rebuilding trust will take time. Rushing reckless cuts to food assistance programs and busting up the farm bill coalition demonstrates that the Majority prefers to spend its time on other things. Rural communities and family farms will perish as a result.

This is not the first time Democrats have warned our Republican colleagues that the long-term consequences of these policies would hurt struggling farmers, hardworking parents and children. We have said it publicly and privately, numerous times. The Majority has not listened. Instead, they chose to advance their partisan reconciliation bill on May 14, 2025.

Democrats voted against the reconciliation bill in Committee. We will vote against the larger bill, which, in addition to taking food away from children and seniors, takes health care away from people through \$625 billion in Medicaid cuts, when it comes to the House floor for a vote. We hope that between our markup and the floor vote, a handful of brave Republicans will stand up and say, "Enough is enough," and decide to work with Democrats to improve basic needs programs instead of destroying them and, ultimately, work with us in a bipartisan fashion on a full, five-year farm bill. That is the only way that farmers and the rural communities in which they live, Americans working throughout the food supply chain and our hungry neighbors will be empowered to thrive, together.

Sincerely,

liaig

Angie Craig Member of Congress Ranking Member, Committee on Agriculture

athan L. Jac

Member of Congress

Jakana Haycon

Jahana Hayes Member of Congress

David Scott Member of Congress

James P. McGovern Member of Congress

Andrea Salinas Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal Member of Congress

Jim Costa Member of Congress

Mannion

Member of Congress

Nikki Budzinski Member of Congress

Alma S. Adams, Ph.D. Member of Congress

Shri Thanedar Member of Congress

arte TAM

Shontel M. Brown Vice Ranking Member Committee on Agriculture

Gabe asquer

Member of Congress

April McClain Delaney

Member of Congress

Eurene Simon Vindman Member of Congress

Kristen McDonald Rivet Member of Congress

Sharice L. Davids Member of Congress

Adam Gray

Member of Congress

Josh Biley

Member of Congress

Eric Sorensen Member of Congress

Shomari Figures

Member of Congress

V Tokula Tokuda

Member of Congress

Chell R

Chellie Pingree Member of Congress



COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES

U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515–6035 ONE HUNDRED NINETEENTH CONGRESS ADAM SMITH, WASHINGTON, RANKING MEMBER JOE COURTNEY, CONNECTICUT JOHN GARAMENDI, CALIFORNIA DETH MOMOTON, MANGAMENEY DETH MOMOTON, MANGANHUSETTS SALUD O. CARBAJAL, CALIFORNIA RO KHANINA, CALIFORNIA BILL KEATING, MASSACHUSETTS GARD SCHULAHAN, PENNSYLVANIA JASON (ROW, COLORADO NARD F. GOLDEN, MAINE SARA JACOBS, CALIFORNIA MARID F. GOLDEN, MAINE SARA JACOBS, CALIFORNIA MARILYN STRICKLAND, WASHINGTON PATRICK RYAN, NEW YORK GABE VASQUEZ, NEW MEXICO GURSTOPHER, DELLIZO, PENNSYLVANIA CHRISTOPHER, DELLIZO, PENNSYLVANIA GLI CISNERGS, CALIFORNIA MARILYN STRICKLAND, WASHINGTON PATRICK RYAN, NEW YORK GABE VASQUEZ, NEW MEXICO GURSTOPHER, DELLIZO, PENNSYLVANIA CHRISTOPHER, DELLIZO, PENNSYLVANIA CONALD G, DAVIS, NORTH CAROLINA GLI CISNERGS, CALIFORNIA ERIC SORENSEN, ILLINOIS MAGGIE GODLANDER, NEW HAMPSHIRE SARAH ELFRETH, MARYLAND GEORGE WINDMAN, VIRGINIA WESLEY BELL, MISSOURI

BRIAN GARRETT, MINORITY STAFF DIRECTOR

May 5, 2025

The Honorable Jodey C. Arrington Chairman Committee on the Budget U.S. House of Representatives 204 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Arrington:

Pursuant to the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, I hereby transmit these recommendations which have been approved by vote of the Committee on Armed Services, and the appropriate accompanying material including dissenting views, to the House Committee on the Budget. This submission is in order to comply with reconciliation directives included in H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, and is consistent with section 310 of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974.

Sincerely,

Mehr Rom

Mike Rogers Chairman

Committee Print, as Reported by the Committee on Armed Services

(Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025)

1TITLE II—COMMITTEE ON2ARMED SERVICES

3 SEC. 20001. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

RESOURCES FOR IMPROVING THE QUALITY

OF LIFE FOR MILITARY PERSONNEL.

6 (a) APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to amounts other-7 wise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of 8 Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the 9 Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available 10 until September 30, 2029—

(1) \$230,480,000 for restoration and modernization costs under the Marine Corps Barracks
2030 initiative;

14 (2) \$119,000,000 for base operating support
15 costs under the Marine Corps Barracks 2030 initia16 tive;

17 (3) \$1,000,000 for Army, Navy, Air Force,
18 and Space Force sustainment, restoration, and mod19 ernizations of military unaccompanied housing;

4

(4)

1

 $\mathbf{2}$

\$2,000,000,000 for the Defense Health 2 Program; 3 (5) \$2,900,000,000 to supplement the basic al-4 lowance for housing payable to members of the 5 Armed Forces, notwithstanding section 403 of title 6 37, United States Code; 7 (6) \$50,000,000 for bonuses, special pays, and 8 incentive pays for members of the Armed Forces 9 pursuant to titles 10 and 37, United States Code; 10 (7) \$10,000,000 for the Defense Activity for 11 Non-Traditional Education Support's Online Aca-12 demic Skills Course program for members of the

13 Armed Forces;

14 (8) \$100,000,000 for tuition assistance for 15 members of the Armed Forces pursuant to title 10, 16 United States Code;

17 (9) \$100,000,000 for child care fee assistance 18 for members of the Armed Forces under part II of 19 chapter 88 of title 10, United States Code;

20 (10) \$590,000,000 to increase the Temporary 21 Lodging Expense Allowance under chapter 8 of title 22 37, United States Code, to 21 days;

23 (11) \$100,000,000 for Department of Defense 24 Impact Aid payments to local educational agencies 25 under section 2008 of title 10, United States Code;

1	(12) \$10,000,000 for military spouse profes-
2	sional licensure under section 1784 of title 10,
3	United States Code;
4	(13) \$6,000,000 for Armed Forces Retirement
5	Home facilities; and
6	(14) \$100,000,000 for the Defense Community
7	Infrastructure Program.
8	(b) TEMPORARY INCREASE IN PERCENTAGE OF
9	VALUE OF AUTHORIZED INVESTMENT IN CERTAIN
10	PRIVATIZED MILITARY HOUSING PROJECTS
11	(1) IN GENERAL.—During the period beginning
12	on the date of the enactment of this section and
13	ending on September 30, 2029, the Secretary con-
14	cerned shall apply—
15	(A) paragraph (1) of subsection (c) of sec-
16	tion 2875 of title 10, United States Code, by
17	substituting "60 percent" for "33 $\frac{1}{3}$ per-
18	cent"; and
19	(B) paragraph (2) of such subsection by
20	substituting "60 percent" for "45 percent".
21	(2) Secretary concerned defined.—In this
22	subsection, the term "Secretary concerned" has the
23	meaning given such term in section 101 of title 10,
24	United States Code.

(c) TEMPORARY AUTHORITY FOR ACQUISITION OR
 CONSTRUCTION OF PRIVATIZED MILITARY UNACCOM PANIED HOUSING.—Section 2881a of title 10, United
 States Code, is amended—

5 (1) by striking the heading and inserting 6 "Temporary authority for acquisition or 7 construction of privatized military unac-8 companied housing";

9 (2) by striking "Secretary of the Navy" each
10 place it appears and inserting "Secretary con11 cerned";

(3) by striking "under the pilot projects" each
place it appears and inserting "pursuant to this section";

(4) in subsection (a)—

16 (A) by striking the heading and inserting
17 "IN GENERAL"; and

(B) by striking "carry out not more than
three pilot projects under the authority of this
section or another provision of this subchapter
to use the private sector" and inserting "use
the authority under this subchapter to enter
into contracts with appropriate private sector
entities";

1	(5) in subsection (c), by striking "privatized
2	housing" and inserting "privatized housing units";
3	(6) by redesignating subsection (f) as sub-
4	section (e); and
5	(7) in subsection (e) (as so redesignated)—
6	(A) by striking "under the pilot programs"
7	and inserting "under this section"; and
8	(B) by striking "September 30, 2009" and
9	inserting "September 30, 2029".
10	SEC. 20002. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
11	RESOURCES FOR SHIPBUILDING.
12	In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are
13	appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year
14	2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise ap-
15	propriated, to remain available until September 30,
16	2029—
17	(1) $$250,000,000$ for the expansion of acceler-
18	ated Training in Defense Manufacturing program;
19	(2) \$250,000,000 for United States production
20	of turbine generators for shipbuilding industrial
21	base;
22	(3) \$450,000,000 for United States additive
23	manufacturing for wire production and machining
24	capacity for shipbuilding industrial base;

1	(4) \$492,000,000 for next-generation ship-
2	building techniques;
3	(5) \$85,000,000 for United States-made steel
4	plate for shipbuilding industrial base;
5	(6) \$50,000,000 for machining capacity for
6	naval propellers for shipbuilding industrial base;
7	(7) \$110,000,000 for rolled steel and fabrica-
8	tion facility for shipbuilding industrial base;
9	(8) \$400,000,000 for expansion of collaborative
10	campus for naval shipbuilding;
11	(9) \$450,000,000 for application of autonomy
12	and artificial intelligence to naval shipbuilding;
13	(10) \$500,000,000 for the adoption of advanced
14	manufacturing techniques in the maritime industrial
15	base;
16	(11) \$500,000,000 for additional dry-dock ca-
17	pability;
18	(12) \$50,000,000 for the expansion of cold
19	spray repair technologies;
20	(13) \$450,000,000 for additional maritime in-
21	dustrial workforce development programs;
22	(14) \$750,000,000 for additional supplier devel-
23	opment across the naval shipbuilding industrial base;

 $\mathbf{7}$

1	(15) \$250,000,000 for additional advanced
2	manufacturing processes across the naval ship-
3	building industrial base;
4	(16) \$4,600,000,000 for a second Virginia-class
5	submarine in fiscal year 2027;
6	(17) \$5,400,000,000 for two additional Guided
7	Missile Destroyer (DDG) ships;
8	(18) \$160,000,000 for advanced procurement
9	for Landing Ship Medium;
10	(19) \$1,803,941,000 for procurement of Land-
11	ing Ship Medium;
12	(20) \$295,000,000 for development of a second
13	Landing Craft Utility shipyard and production of
14	additional Landing Craft Utility;
15	(21) \$100,000,000 for the procurement of com-
16	mercial logistics ships;
17	(22) \$600,000,000 for the lease or purchase of
18	new ships through the National Defense Sealift
19	Fund;
20	(23) \$2,725,000,000 for the procurement of T-
21	AO oilers;
22	(24) \$500,000,000 for cost-to-complete for res-
23	cue and salvage ships;
24	(25) \$300,000,000 for production of ship-to-
25	shore connectors;

1	(26) \$695,000,000 for the implementation of a
2	multi-ship amphibious warship contract;
3	(27) \$80,000,000 for accelerated development
4	of vertical launch system reloading at sea;
5	(28) \$250,000,000 for expansion of Navy corro-
6	sion control programs;
7	(29) \$159,000,000 for leasing of ships for Ma-
8	rine Corps operations;
9	(30) \$1,534,000,000 for expansion of small un-
10	manned surface vessel production;
11	(31) \$1,800,000,000 for expansion of medium
12	unmanned surface vessel production;
13	(32) \$1,300,000,000 for expansion of un-
14	manned underwater vehicle production;
15	(33) \$188,360,000 for the development and
16	testing of maritime robotic autonomous systems and
17	enabling technologies;
18	(34) \$174,000,000 for the development of a
19	Test Resource Management Center robotic autono-
20	mous systems proving ground;
21	(35) \$250,000,000 for the development, produc-
22	tion, and integration of wave-powered unmanned un-
23	derwater vehicles;
24	(36) \$2,100,000,000 for San Antonio-class Am-
25	phibious Transport Dock (LPD); and

Ċ.

(37) \$3,700,000,000 for America-class Amphib ious Assault Ship (LHA).

3 SEC. 20003. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
4 RESOURCES FOR INTEGRATED AIR AND MIS5 SILE DEFENSE.

6 (a) NEXT GENERATION MISSILE DEFENSE TECH-7 NOLOGIES.—In addition to amounts otherwise available, 8 there are appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fis-9 cal year 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not other-10 wise appropriated, to remain available until September 30, 11 2029—

12 (1) \$183,000,000 for Missile Defense Agency
13 special programs;

14 (2) \$250,000,000 for development and testing
15 of directed energy capabilities by the Under Sec16 retary for Research and Engineering;

17 (3) \$300,000,000 for classified military space
18 superiority programs run by the Strategic Capabili19 ties Office;

20 (4) \$500,000,000 for national security space
21 launch infrastructure;

(5) \$2,000,000 for air moving target indicator military satellites;

1 (6) \$400,000,000 for expansion of Multi-Serv-2 ice Advanced Capability Hypersonic Test Bed pro-3 gram;

4 (7) \$5,600,000,000 for development of space-5 based and boost phase intercept capabilities:

6 (8) \$2,400,000,000 for the development of mili-7 tary non-kinetic missile defense effects; and

8 (9) \$7,200,000,000 for the development, pro-9 curement, and integration of military space-based 10 sensors.

11 (b) LAYERED HOMELAND DEFENSE.—In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are appropriated to the 12 Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any 13 money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to re-14 main available until September 30, 2029-15

16 (1)\$2,200,000,000 for acceleration of 17 hypersonic defense systems;

18 (2) \$800,000,000 for accelerated development 19 and deployment of next-generation intercontinental 20ballistic missile defense systems;

21 (3) \$408,000,000 for Army space and strategic 22 missile test range infrastructure restoration and 23 modernization in the United States Indo-Pacific 24 Command area of operations west of the inter-25 national dateline;

g:\VHLC\050125\050125.075.xml (987519|2) May 1, 2025 (2:18 p.m.)



1	(4) \$1,975,000,000 for improved ground-based
2	missile defense radars; and
3	(5) \$530,000,000 for the design and construc-
4	tion of Missile Defense Agency missile instrumenta-
5	tion range safety ship.
6	SEC. 20004. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
7	RESOURCES FOR MUNITIONS AND DEFENSE
8	SUPPLY CHAIN RESILIENCY.
9	(a) APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to amounts other-
10	wise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of
11	Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the
12	Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available
13	until September 30, 2029—
14	(1) \$400,000,000 for the development, produc-
15	tion, and integration of Navy and Air Force long-
16	range anti-ship missiles;
17	(2) \$380,000,000 for production capacity ex-
18	pansion for Navy and Air Force long-range anti-ship
19	missiles;
20	(3) \$490,000,000 for the development, produc-
21	tion, and integration of Navy and Air Force long-
22	range air-to-surface missiles;
23	(4) \$94,000,000 for the development, produc-
24	tion, and integration of alternative Navy and Air
25	Force long-range air-to-surface missiles;

g:\VHLC\050125\050125.075.xml (987519l2) May 1, 2025 (2:18 p.m.)

	12
1	(5) \$630,000,000 for the development, produc-
2	tion, and integration of long-range Navy air defense
3	and anti-ship missiles;
4	(6) \$688,000,000 for the development, produc-
5	tion, and integration of long-range multi-service
6	cruise missiles;
7	(7) \$250,000,000 for production capacity ex-
8	pansion and supplier base strengthening of long-
9	range multi-service cruise missiles;
10	(8) \$70,000,000 for the development, produc-
11	tion, and integration of short-range Navy and Ma-
12	rine Corps anti-ship missiles;
13 .	(9) \$100,000,000 for the development of an
14	anti-ship seeker for short-range Army ballistic mis-
15	siles;
16	(10) \$175,000,000 for production capacity ex-
17	pansion for next-generation Army medium-range
18	ballistic missiles;
19	(11) \$50,000,000 for the mitigation of dimin-
20	ishing manufacturing sources for medium-range air-
21	to-air missiles;
22	(12) \$250,000,000 for the procurement of me-
23	dium-range air-to-air missiles;
24	(13) \$225,000,000 for the expansion of produc-
25	tion capacity for medium-range air-to-air missiles;

1	(14) \$50,000,000 for the development of second
2	sources for components of short-range air-to-air mis-
3	siles;
4	(15) \$325,000,000 for production capacity im-
5	provements for air-launched anti-radiation missiles;
6	(16) \$50,000,000 for the accelerated develop-
7	ment of Army next-generation medium-range anti-
8	ship ballistic missiles;
9	(17) \$114,000,000 for the production of Army
10	next-generation medium-range ballistic missiles;
11	(18) \$300,000,000 for the production of Army
12	medium-range ballistic missiles;
13	(19) \$85,000,000 for the accelerated develop-
14	ment of Army long-range ballistic missiles;
15	(20) \$400,000,000 for the production of heavy-
16	weight torpedoes;
17	(21) \$200,000,000 for the development, pro-
18	curement, and integration of commercial heavy-
19	weight torpedoes;
20	(22) \$70,000,000 for the improvement of
21	heavyweight torpedo maintenance activities;
22	(23) \$200,000,000 for the production of light-
23	weight torpedoes;
24	(24) \$500,000,000 for the development, pro-
25	curement, and integration of maritime mines;

1	(25) \$50,000,000 for the development, procure-
2	ment, and integration of new underwater explosives;
3	(26) \$55,000,000 for the development, procure-
4	ment, and integration of lightweight multi-mission
5	torpedoes;
6	(27) \$80,000,000 for the production of
7	sonobuoys;
8	(28) \$150,000,000 for the development, pro-
9	curement, and integration of air-delivered long-range
10	maritime mines;
11	(29) \$61,000,000 for the acceleration of Navy
12	expeditionary loitering munitions deployment;
13	(30) \$50,000,000 for the acceleration of one-
14	way attack unmanned aerial systems with advanced
15	autonomy;
16	(31) \$1,000,000,000 for the expansion of the
17	one-way attack unmanned aerial systems industrial
18	base;
19	(32) \$3,500,000,000 for grants made pursuant
20	to the Industrial Base Fund established under sec-
21	tion 4817 of title 10, United States Code;
22	(33) \$1,000,000,000 for grants and purchase
23	commitments made pursuant to the Industrial Base
24	Fund established under section 4817 of title 10,
25	United States Code;

į

1	(34) \$200,000,000 for investments in solid
2	rocket motor industrial base through the Industrial
3	Base Fund established under section 4817 of title
4	10, United States Code;
5	(35) \$400,000,000 for investments in the
6	emerging solid rocket motor industrial base through
7	the Industrial Base Fund established under section
8	4817 of title 10, United States Code;
9	(36) \$42,000,000 for investments in second
10	sources for large-diameter solid rocket motors for
11	hypersonic missiles;
12	(37) \$1,000,000,000 for the creation of next-
13	generation automated munitions production fac-
14	tories;
15	(38) \$170,000,000 for the development of ad-
16	vanced radar depot for repair, testing, and produc-
17	tion of radar and electronic warfare systems;
18	(39) \$25,000,000 for the expansion of the De-
19	partment of Defense industrial base policy analysis
20	workforce;
21	(40) \$30,300,000 for the repair of Army mis-
22	siles;
23	(41) \$100,000,000 for the production of small
24	and medium ammunition;

1	(42) \$2,500,000,000 for additional activities to
2	improve the United States production of critical
3	minerals through the National Defense Stockpile,
4	authorized by subchapter III of chapter 5 of title 50,
5	United States Code;
6	(43) \$10,000,000 for the expansion of the De-
7	partment of Defense armaments cooperation work-
8	force;
9	(44) $$250,000,000$ for the expansion of the De-
10	fense Exportability Features program;
11	(45) \$250,000,000 for the development of new
12	armaments cooperation programs;
13	(46) \$350,000,000 for production of Navy long-
14	range air and missile defense interceptors;
15	(47) \$93,000,000 for replacement of Navy long-
16	range air and missile defense interceptors;
17	(48) \$100,000,000 for development of a second
18	solid rocket motor source for Navy air defense and
19	anti ship missiles;
20	(49) \$65,000,000 for expansion of production
21	capacity of Missile Defense Agency long-range anti-
22	ballistic missiles;
23	(50) \$225,000,000 for expansion of production
24	capacity for Navy air defense and anti-ship missiles;

1	(51) \$103,300,000 for expansion of depot level
2	maintenance facility for Navy long-range air and
3	missile defense interceptors;
4	(52) \$18,000,000 for creation of domestic
5	source for guidance section of Navy short-range air
6	defense missiles;
7	(53) \$65,000,000 for integration of Army me-
8	dium-range air and missile defense interceptor with
9	Navy ships;
10	(54) \$176,100,000 for production of Army
11	long-range movable missile defense radar;
12	(55) \$100,000,000 for accelerated fielding of
13	Army short-range gun-based air and missile defense
14	system;
15	(56) \$40,000,000 for development of low-cost
16	alternatives to air and missile defense interceptors;
17	(57) \$50,000,000 for acceleration of Army
18	next-generation shoulder-fired air defense system;
19	(58) \$91,000,000 for production of Army next-
20	generation shoulder-fired air defense system;
21	(59) \$500,000,000 for development, production,
22	and integration of counter-unmanned aerial systems
23	programs;

(60) \$350,000,000 for development, production,
 and integration of non-kinetic counter-unmanned
 aerial systems programs;

4 (61) \$250,000,000 for development, production,
5 and integration of land-based counter-unmanned
6 aerial systems programs;

7 (62) \$200,000,000 for development, production,
8 and integration of ship-based counter-unmanned aer9 ial systems programs; and

10 (63) \$400,000,000 for acceleration of
11 hypersonic strike programs.

12 (b) APPROPRIATIONS.-In addition to amounts other-13 wise available, there is appropriated to the Secretary of 14 Defense, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise 15 appropriated, to remain available until September 30. 16 2029, \$500,000,000 to the "Department of Defense Cred-17 it Program Account" to carry out the capital assistance 18 program, including loans, loan guarantees, and technical 19 assistance, established under section 149(e) of title 10. 20 United States Code, for the development of reliable 21 sources of critical minerals: Provided, That-

(1) such amounts are available to subsidize
gross obligations for the principal amount of direct
loans, and total loan principal, any part of which is

to be guaranteed, not to exceed \$100,000,000,000;
 and

3 (2) such amounts are available to cover all costs
4 and expenditures as provided under section
5 149(e)(5)(B) of title 10, United States Code.

6 SEC. 20005. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
7 RESOURCES FOR SCALING LOW-COST WEAP8 ONS INTO PRODUCTION.

9 (a) APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to amounts other-10 wise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of 11 Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the 12 Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available 13 until September 30, 2029—

14 (1) \$25,000,000 for the Office of Strategic
15 Capital Global Technology Scout program;

16 (2) \$1,100,000,000 for the expansion of the
17 small unmanned aerial system industrial base;

18 (3) \$400,000,000 for the development and de19 ployment of the Joint Fires Network and associated
20 joint battle management capabilities;

21 (4) \$400,000,000 for the expansion of advanced
22 command-and-control tools to combatant commands
23 and military departments;

24 (5) \$100,000,000 for the development of shared
25 secure facilities for the defense industrial base;

	a
1	(6) $$50,000,000$ for the creation of additional
2	Defense Innovation Unit OnRamp Hubs;
3	(7) \$250,000,000 for the acceleration of Stra-
.4	tegic Capabilities Office programs;
5	(8) \$650,000,000 for the expansion of Mission
6	Capabilities office joint prototyping and experimen-
7	tation activities for military innovation;
8	(9) \$500,000,000 for the accelerated develop-
9	ment and integration of advanced 5G/6G tech-
10	nologies for military use;
11	(10) \$25,000,000 for testing of simultaneous
12	transmit and receive technology for military spec-
13	trum agility;
14	(11) \$50,000,000 for the development, procure-
15	ment, and integration of high-altitude stratospheric
16	balloons for military use;
17	(12) \$120,000,000 for the development, pro-
18	curement, and integration of long-endurance un-
19	manned aerial systems for surveillance;
20	(13) \$40,000,000 for the development, procure-
21	ment, and integration of alternative positioning and
22	navigation technology to enable military operations
23	in contested electromagnetic environments;

(14) \$750,000,000 for the acceleration of inno-
vative military logistics and energy capability devel-
opment and deployment;
(15) \$120,000,000 for the acceleration of devel-
opment of small modular nuclear reactors for mili-
tary use;
(16) \$1,000,000,000 for the expansion of pro-
grams to accelerate the procurement and fielding of
innovative technologies;
(17) \$90,000,000 for the development of reus-
able hypersonic technology for military strikes and
intelligence;
(18) \$2,000,000,000 for the expansion of De-
fense Innovation Unit scaling of commercial tech-
nology for military use;
(19) \$500,000,000 to prevent delays in delivery
of attritable autonomous military capabilities;
(20) \$1,000,000,000 for the development, pro-
curement, and integration of low-cost cruise missiles;
(21) \$500,000,000 for the development, pro-
curement, and integration of exportable low-cost
cruise missiles;
(22) \$124,000,000 for improvements to Test
Resource Management Center artificial intelligence
capabilities;

	1	(23) \$145,000,000 for the development of arti-
	2	ficial intelligence to enable one-way attack un-
	3	manned aerial systems and naval systems;
	4	(24) \$250,000,000 for the development of the
	5	Test Resource Management Center digital test envi-
	6	ronment;
	7	(25) \$250,000,000 for the advancement of the
	8	artificial intelligence ecosystem;
	9	(26) \$250,000,000 for the expansion of Cyber
	10	Command artificial intelligence lines of effort;
12	11	(27) \$250,000,000 for the acceleration of the
	12	Quantum Benchmarking Initiative;
	13	(28) \$500,000,000 for the expansion and accel-
	14	eration of qualification activities and technical data
	15	management to enhance competition in defense in-
	16	dustrial base;
	17	(29) \$400,000,000 for the expansion of the de-
	18	fense manufacturing technology program; and
	19	(30) \$685,000,000 for military cryptographic
	20	modernization activities.
	21	(b) APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to amounts other-
	22	wise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of
	23	Defense, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise
	24	appropriated, to remain available until September 30,
	25	2029, \$1,000,000,000 to the "Department of Defense

Credit Program Account" to carry out the capital assist ance program, including loans, loan guarantees, and tech nical assistance, established under section 149(e) of title
 United States Code: *Provided*, That—

5 (1) such amounts are available to subsidize 6 gross obligations for the principal amount of direct 7 loans, and total loan principal, any part of which is 8 to be guaranteed, not to exceed \$100,000,000,000; 9 and

10 (2) such amounts are available to cover all costs
11 and expenditures as provided under section
12 149(e)(5)(B) of title 10, United States Code.

13SEC. 20006. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE14RESOURCES FOR IMPROVING THE EFFI-15CIENCY AND CYBERSECURITY OF THE DE-

16

PARTMENT OF DEFENSE.

17 In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are 18 appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 19 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise ap-20 propriated, to remain available until September 30, 21 2029—

(1) \$150,000,000 for business systems replacement to accelerate the audits of the financial statements of the Department of Defense pursuant to

chapter 9A and section 2222 of title 10, United 1 2 States Code;

3 (2) \$200,000,000 for the deployment of auto-4 mation and artificial intelligence to accelerate the 5 audits of the financial statements of the Department 6 of Defense pursuant to chapter 9A and section 2222 7 of title 10, United States Code:

8 (3) \$10,000,000 for the improvement of the 9 budgetary and programmatic infrastructure of the 10 Office of the Secretary of Defense; and

11 (4) \$20,000,000 for defense cybersecurity pro-12 grams of the Defense Advanced Research Projects 13 Agency.

14 SEC. 20007. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 15 **RESOURCES FOR AIR SUPERIORITY.**

16 In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are 17 appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise ap-18 propriated, to remain available until September 30, 19 20 2029-

21 (1) \$3,150,000,000 to increase F-15EX air-22 craft production;

23 (2) \$361,220,000 to prevent the retirement of 24 F-22 aircraft;

1	(3) $$127,460,000$ to prevent the retirement of
2	F-15E aircraft;
3	(4) $$50,000,000$ to accelerate installation of F-
4	16 electronic warfare capability;
5	(5) \$116,000,000 for C–17A Mobility Aircraft
6	Connectivity;
7	(6) \$84,000,000 for KC-135 Mobility Aircraft
8	Connectivity;
9	(7) \$440,000,000 to increase C-130J produc-
10	tion;
11	(8) \$474,000,000 to increase EA-37B produc-
12	tion;
13	(9) \$300,000,000 for Air Force classified pro-
14	grams;
15	(10) \$678,000,000 to accelerate the Collabo-
16	rative Combat Aircraft program;
17	(11) \$400,000,000 to accelerate production of
18	the F–47 aircraft;
19	(12) \$230,000,000 for Navy classified pro-
20	grams;
21	(13) \$500,000,000 accelerate the FA/XX air-
22	craft;
23	(14) \$100,000,000 for production of Advanced
24	Aerial Sensors;

1 (15) \$160,000,000 to accelerate V-22 nacelle 2 improvement; and 3 (16) \$100,000,000 to accelerate production of 4 MQ-25 aircraft. 5 SEC. 20008. ENHANCEMENT OF RESOURCES FOR NUCLEAR 6 FORCES. 7 (a) DOD APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are appropriated to the Sec-8 9 retary of Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain 10 11 available until September 30, 2029-12 (1) \$1,500,000,000 for risk reduction activities 13 for the Sentinel intercontinental ballistic missile pro-14 gram; 15 (2) \$4,500,000,000 for acceleration of the B-16 21 long-range bomber aircraft; 17 (3) \$500,000,000 for improvements to the Min-18 uteman III intercontinental ballistic missile system; 19 (4) \$100,000,000 for capability enhancements 20 to intercontinental ballistic missile reentry vehicles; 21 (5) \$148,000,000 for the expansion of D5 mis-22 sile motor production: 23 (6) \$400,000,000 to accelerate the development 24 of Trident D5LE2 submarine-launched ballistic mis-25 siles;

1	(7) $$2,000,000,000$ to accelerate the develop-
2	ment, procurement, and integration of the nuclear-
3	armed sea-launched cruise missile;
4	(8) \$62,000,000 to convert Ohio-class sub-
5	marine tubes to accept additional missiles;
6	(9) \$22,000,000 to enhance nuclear deterrence
7	through classified programs;
8	(10) \$168,000,000 to accelerate the production
9	of the Survivable Airborne Operations Center pro-
10	gram;
11	(11) \$65,000,000 to accelerate the moderniza-
12	tion of nuclear command, control, and communica-
13	tions; and
14	(12) \$210,300,000 for the increased production
15	of MH–139 helicopters.
16	(b) NNSA APPROPRIATIONS.—In addition to
17	amounts otherwise available, there are appropriated to the
18	Administrator of the National Nuclear Security Adminis-
19	tration for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the
20	Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available
21	until September 30, 2029—
22	(1) \$200,000,000 to perform National Nuclear
23	Security Administration Phase 1 studies pursuant to
24	section 3211 of the National Nuclear Security Ad-
25	ministration Act (50 U.S.C. 2401);

(2) \$540,000,000 to address deferred mainte nance and repair needs of the National Nuclear Se curity Administration pursuant to section 3211 of
 the National Nuclear Security Administration Act.
 (50 U.S.C. 2401);

6 (3) \$1,000,000,000 to accelerate the construc7 tion of National Nuclear Security Administration fa8 cilities pursuant to section 3211 of the National Nu9 clear Security Administration Act (50 U.S.C. 2401);
10 (4) \$400,000,000 to accelerate the develop-

ment, procurement, and integration of the warhead
for the nuclear-armed sea-launched cruise missile
pursuant to section 3211 of the National Nuclear
Security Administration Act (50 U.S.C. 2401);

(5) \$500,000,000 to accelerate primary capability modernization pursuant to section 3211 of the
National Nuclear Security Administration Act (50
U.S.C. 2401);

(6) \$500,000,000 to accelerate secondary capability modernization pursuant to section 3211 of the
National Nuclear Security Administration Act (50
U.S.C. 2401); and

(7) \$100,000,000 to accelerate domestic uranium enrichment centrifuge deployment for defense
purposes pursuant to section 3211 of the National

Nuclear Security Administration Act (50 U.S.C.
 2401).

3 SEC. 20009. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
4 RESOURCES TO IMPROVE CAPABILITIES OF
5 UNITED STATES INDO-PACIFIC COMMAND.

6 In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are 7 appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 8 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise ap-9 propriated, to remain available until September 30, 10 2029-

(1) \$365,000,000 for Army exercises and operations in the Western Pacific area of operations;

(2) \$53,000,000 for Special Operations Command exercises and operations in the Western Pacific area of operations;

16 (3) \$47,000,000 for Marine Corps exercises and
17 operations in Western Pacific area of operations;

18 (4) \$90,000,000 for Air Force exercises and op19 erations in Western Pacific area of operations;

20 (5) \$532,600,000 for the Pacific Air Force bi21 ennial large-scale exercise;

22 (6) \$19,000,000 for the development of naval
23 small craft capabilities;

24 (7) \$35,000,000 for military additive manufac25 turing capabilities in the United States Indo-Pacific



1	Command area of operations west of the inter-
2	national dateline;
3	(8) \$450,000,000 for the development of air-
4	fields within the area of operations of United States
5	Indo-Pacific Command;
6	(9) \$1,100,000,000 for development of infra-
7	structure within the area of operations of United
8	States Indo-Pacific Command;
9	(10) \$124,000,000 for mission networks for
10	United States Indo-Pacific Command;
11	(11) \$100,000,000 for Air Force regionally
12	based cluster pre-position base kits;
13	(12) \$25,000,000 to explore the revitalization
14	of existing Arctic naval infrastructure;
15	(13) \$90,000,000 for the accelerated develop-
16	ment of non-kinetic capabilities;
17	(14) \$20,000,000 for military exercises with
18	Taiwan;
19	(15) \$23,000,000 for anti-submarine sonar ar-
20	rays;
21	(16) \$30,000,000 for intelligence, surveillance,
22	and reconnaissance capabilities for United States Af-
23	rica Command;

1	(17) \$30,000,000 for intelligence, surveillance,
2	and reconnaissance capabilities for United States
3	Indo-Pacific Command;
4	(18) \$400,000,000 for the development, coordi-
5	nation, and deployment of economic competition ef-
6	fects within the Department of Defense;
7	(19) \$10,000,000 for the expansion of Depart-
8	ment of Defense workforce for economic competition;
9	(20) \$1,000,000,000 for offensive cyber oper-
10	ations;
11	(21) \$500,000,000 for the Joint Training
12	Team;
13	(22) \$300,000,000 for the procurement of mesh
14	network communications capabilities for Special Op-
15	erations Command Pacific;
16	(23) \$850,000,000 for activities to protect
17	United States interests and deter Chinese Com-
18	munist Party aggression through provision of mili-
19	tary support and assistance to the military, central
20	government security forces, and central government
21	security agencies of Taiwan;
22	(24) \$200,000,000 for acceleration of Guam
23	Defense System program;
24	(25) \$4,029,000,000 for classified military
25	space superiority programs;

g:\VHLC\050125\050125.075.xml (987519l2) May 1, 2025 (2:18 p.m.)

(26) \$68,000,000 for Space Force facilities im-1 2 provements; (27) \$100,000,000 for ground moving target 3 4 indicator military satellites; and 5 (28)\$528,000,000 for DARC and 6 SILENTBARKER military space situational aware-7 ness programs. 8 SEC. 20010. ENHANCEMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 9 **RESOURCES FOR IMPROVING THE READI-**10 NESS OF THE ARMED FORCES. 11 In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 12 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise ap-13 propriated, to remain available until September 30, 14 2029-15 16 (1) \$1,400,000,000 for a pilot program on 17 OPN-8 maritime spares and repair rotable pool; 18 (2) \$700,000,000 for a pilot program on OPN-19 8 maritime spares and repair rotable pool for am-20 phibious ships; 21 (3) \$2,118,000,000 for readiness packages to 22 keep Air Force aircraft mission capable; 23 (4) \$1,500,000,000 for Army depot moderniza-

tion and capacity enhancement;

1	(5) \$2,000,000,000 for Navy depot and ship-
2	yard modernization and capacity enhancement;
3	(6) \$250,000,000 for Air Force depot mod-
4	ernization and capacity enhancement;
5	(7) \$1,391,000,000 for the enhancement of
6	Special Operations Command equipment and readi-
7	ness;
8	(8) \$500,000,000 for National Guard unit
9	readiness;
10	(9) \$400,000,000 for Marine Corps readiness
11	and capabilities;
12	(10) \$20,000,000 for upgrades to Marine Corps
13	utility helicopters;
14	(11) \$310,000,000 for next-generation vertical
15	lift, assault, and intra-theater aeromedical evacu-
16	ation aircraft;
17	(12) \$75,000,000 for the procurement of anti-
18	lock braking systems for Army wheeled transport ve-
19	hicles;
20	(13) \$230,000,000 for the procurement of
21	Army wheeled combat vehicles;
22	(14) \$63,000,000 for the development of ad-
23	vanced rotary-wing engines;

.

(15) \$241,000,000 for the development, pro curement, and integration of Marine Corps amphib ious vehicles;

4 (16) \$250,000,000 for the procurement of
5 Army tracked combat transport vehicles; and

6 (17) \$98,000,000 for the enhancement of Army
7 light rotary-wing capabilities.

8 SEC. 20011. IMPROVING DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE BOR-9 DER SUPPORT AND COUNTER-DRUG MIS-

SIONS.

10

11 In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are 12 appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 13 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available until September 30, 2029, 14 15 \$5,000,000,000 for activities in support of border oper-16 ations, including deployment of military personnel, operations and maintenance, counter-narcotics and counter-17 18 transnational criminal organization mission support, the 19 operation of and construction in national defense areas, the temporary detention of migrants on Department of 20 Defense installations, and the repatriation of persons in 21 22 support of law enforcement activities, pursuant to sections 23 272, 277, 284, and 2672 of title 10, United States Code.

g:\VHLC\050125\050125.075.xml (987519|2) May 1, 2025 (2:18 p.m.)

1 SEC. 20012. ENHANCEMENT OF MILITARY INTELLIGENCE

PROGRAMS.

In addition to amounts otherwise available, there are appropriated to the Secretary of Defense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated, to remain available until September 30, 2029, \$2,000,000,000 for the enhancement of military intelligence programs.

9 SEC. 20013. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE OVERSIGHT.

10 (a) OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE.—In 11 addition to amounts otherwise available, there is appro-12 priated to the Inspector General of the Department of De-13 fense for fiscal year 2025, out of any money in the Treas-14 ury not otherwise appropriated, \$10,000,000, to remain 15 available through September 30, 2029, to carry out this 16 section.

(b) OVERSIGHT OF PROGRAMS.—The Inspector Gen18 eral shall monitor Department of Defense activities for
19 which funding is appropriated in this title, including—

20 (1) programs with mutual technological depend21 encies;

22 (2) programs with related data management23 and data ownership considerations;

24 (3) programs particularly vulnerable to supply
25 chain disruptions and long lead time components;
26 and

(4) programs involving classified matters.

2 (c) CLASSIFIED MATTERS.—Not later than 30 days
3 after the date of the enactment of this title, the Chairs
4 of the Committees on Armed Services of the Senate and
5 House of Representatives shall jointly transmit to the De6 partment of Defense a classified memorandum regarding
7 amounts made available in this title related to classified
8 matters.

9 SEC. 20014. MILITARY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS AUTHOR10 IZED.

(a) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.—Funds
are hereby authorized to be appropriated for military construction, land acquisition, and military family housing
functions of each military department (as defined in section 101(a) of title 10, United States Code) as specified
in this title.

17 (b) SPENDING PLAN.—Not later than 30 days after 18 the date of the enactment of this title, the Secretary of 19 each military department shall submit to the congressional 20 defense committees (as defined in section 101(a) of title 21 10, United States Code) a detailed spending plan by 22 project for all funds made available by this title to be ex-23 pended on military construction projects.

1 SEC. 20015. PLAN REQUIRED.

2 (a) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 45 days after the date of the enactment of this title, the Secretary of De-3 fense shall submit to the Committees on Armed Services 4 5 of the Senate and the House of Representatives a spending, expenditure, or operating plan for amounts made 6 7 available pursuant to this title. Such plan shall include the 8 same level of detail as required for the report submitted 9 under section 8007 of division A of the Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2024 (Public Law 118–47; 138 10 Stat. 482). 11

12 (b) EXPENDITURE REPORT.—Not later than one 13 year after the date of enactment of this title, and annually 14 thereafter, the Secretary shall submit to the Committees 15 on Armed Services of the Senate and the House of Rep-16 resentative a report that includes a description of any ex-17 penditures made pursuant to the plan required under sub-18 section (a).

19 SEC. 20016. LIMITATION ON AVAILABILITY OF FUNDS.

The funds made available under this title may not be used to enter into any agreement under which any payment of such funds could be outlaid or disbursed after September 30, 2034.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXPLANATION OF PROVISIONS

TITLE II—COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES Sec. 20001 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Quality of Life for Military Personnel Sec. 20002 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Shipbuilding Sec. 20003 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Integrated Air and Missile Defense Sec. 20004 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Munitions and Supply Chain Resiliency Sec. 20005 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Scaling Low-Cost Weapons into Production Sec. 20006 - Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Efficiency and Cybersecurity of the Department of Defense Sec. 20007 - Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Air Superiority Sec. 20008 – Enhancement of Resources for Nuclear Forces Sec. 20009 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources to Improve Capabilities of United States Indo-Pacific Command Sec. 20010 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Readiness of the Armed Forces Sec. 20011 – Improving Department of Defense Border Support and **Counterdrug Missions** Sec. 20012 – Enhancement of Military Intelligence Programs Sec. 20013 – Department of Defense Oversight Sec. 20014 – Military Construction Projects Authorized Sec. 20015 – Plan Required Sec. 20016 - Limitation on Availability of Funds COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION VOTES OF THE COMMITTEE

- OTHER MATTERS TO BE DISCUSSED UNDER THE RULES OF THE HOUSE
 - COMMITTEE OVERSIGHT FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
 - STATEMENT OF GENERAL PERFORMANCE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
 - DUPLICATION OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS
 - CONGRESSIONAL EARMARKS, LIMITED TAX BENEFITS, AND LIMITED TARIFF BENEFITS
 - FEDERAL MANDATES STATEMENT
 - FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE STATEMENT
 - APPLICABILITY TO THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH
 - NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY, ENTITLEMENT AUTHORITY, AND TAX EXPENDITURES
 - COMMITTEE COST ESTIMATE
 - CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE ESTIMATE

CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW MADE BY THE COMMITTEE'S RECOMMENDATIONS, AS TRANSMITTED DISSENTING VIEWS

EXPLANATION OF PROVISIONS

TITLE II—COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES

Sec. 20001 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Quality of Life for Military Personnel

This section provides over \$7.3 billion in mandatory funding and \$1.24 billion in direct spending for the following purposes: to renovate military barracks and unaccompanied housing; to prevent shortages in the provision of healthcare services under the Defense Health Program; to provide supplemental payments of Basic Allowance Housing to military personnel; to extend eligibility for Temporary Lodging Expense Allowance from 14 to 21 days to cover out-of-pocket expenses for servicemembers undergoing permanent change of station; to expand educational opportunities and childcare fee assistance for servicemembers; to expand professional licensure assistance programs for military spouses; and to carry out additional activities under the Defense Community Infrastructure Program. This section also provides temporary authority for the military services to enter into public-private partnerships for the renovation of existing and construction of new unaccompanied housing. CBO estimates this authority will increase direct spending by \$1.24 billion.

Sec. 20002 - Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Shipbuilding

This section provides \$33.7 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to improve infrastructure and expand capacity at private shipyards and throughout the maritime industrial base supply chain; to construct new battle force ships; and to develop and procure autonomous unmanned surface and subsurface vessels.

Sec. 20003 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Integrated Air and Missile Defense

This section provides \$24.7 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to develop and deploy new space and terrestrial based capabilities to detect and interdict missiles, including hypersonic missiles bound for the homeland with kinetic and non-kinetic means; to accelerate the deployment of ongoing missile defense systems, and to improve all related infrastructure.

Sec. 20004 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Munitions and Supply Chain Resiliency

This section provides \$20.4 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to develop and acquire additional stocks of hypersonic, air-to-air, cruise, anti-ship, ballistic, and anti-radiation missiles; to develop and acquire additional

stocks of torpedoes, mines, and underwater explosives; to develop and acquire additional stocks of munitions, ammunition, and one way attack autonomous systems; to improve infrastructure and expand capacity in the munitions industrial base; to expand domestic capacity to mine and refine rare earth elements and critical minerals; and to develop and acquire additional missile defense interceptors, counter UAS systems, and other air defense systems. This section also provides mandatory funds for loan and loan guarantees to develop reliable sources of critical minerals.

Sec. 20005 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Scaling Low-Cost Weapons into Production

This section provides \$13.5 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to expand the capacity of the small UAS industrial base; to develop and deploy joint command and control technologies; to attract commercial innovation for defense capabilities; to expand joint prototyping and experimentation; to accelerate integrations of commercial innovation to support defense logistics; to expand programs to scale commercial technologies for defense purposes; to scale the development of low cost, attritable weapons systems; to improve the test, AI, and autonomy ecosystem; to expand quantum computing research; and to improve qualification activities and technical data management to enhance competition in the defense industrial base. This section also provides mandatory funds for Office of Strategic Capital loans and loan guarantees.

Sec. 20006 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Efficiency and Cybersecurity of the Department of Defense

This section provides \$380 million in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to replace antiquated business systems and deploy automation and artificial intelligence systems to accelerate the audit of Department financial statements; and to improve the cybersecurity of Department information technology systems.

Sec. 20007 - Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Air Superiority

This section provides \$7.2 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to acquire additional and modernize existing fighter, cargo, tanker and special purpose aircraft; to prevent the retirement of certain fighter aircraft; and to acquire next generation manned and unmanned aircraft.

Sec. 20008 – Enhancement of Resources for Nuclear Forces

This section provides \$12.9 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to accelerate the modernization of the nuclear deterrent; to improve the

readiness of existing nuclear forces; and to improve the infrastructure and expand the scientific and production capacity of the nuclear enterprise.

Sec. 20009 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources to Improve Capabilities of United States Indo-Pacific Command

This section provides \$11.1 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to improve military readiness through additional campaigning and exercises; to improve existing and build new infrastructure to support military operations; to improve kinetic, non-kinetic, and ISR capabilities; to expand offensive cyber operations; to resource economic security operations; to enhance space superiority; and to expand joint military training and provide additional military support to the government of Taiwan.

Sec. 20010 – Enhancement of Department of Defense Resources for Improving the Readiness of the Armed Forces

This section provides \$11.5 billion in mandatory funding for the following purposes: to acquire spare parts to keep ships, aircraft, and land systems mission capable; to modernize and improve the infrastructure of military depots and shipyards; to acquire additional capabilities for Special Operation Forces; to improve readiness of Marine Corps and National Guard units; and to acquire additional capabilities for Army and Marine Corps forces.

Sec. 20011 – Improving Department of Defense Border Support and Counterdrug Missions

This section provides \$5 billion in mandatory funding for the deployment and operation of military personnel and assets in support of Department of Homeland Security activities to the secure the borders of the United States.

Sec. 20012 – Enhancement of Military Intelligence Programs

This section provides \$2 billion in mandatory funding to improve certain military intelligence programs.

Sec. 20013 – Department of Defense Oversight

This section provides \$10 million in mandatory funding to the Department of Defense Inspector General to audit funds provided under this title. It also provides for the transmission to the Department of a classified memorandum regarding funds made available under this title for classified programs. Sec. 20014 - Military Construction Projects Authorized

This section provides authorization to use military construction funds provided under this title and requires the military departments to submit an expenditure plan to Congress for military construction projects funded under this title.

Sec. 20015 - Plan Required

This section requires the Secretary of Defense to submit an expenditure plan to Congress for funding provided under this title. It also requires annual reports to Congress on the expenditure of funds made available under this title.

Sec. 20016 - Limitation on Availability of Funds

This section prohibits the outlay of funds provided under this title beyond September 30, 2034.

COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION

On April 29, 2025, the Committee on Armed Services met in open session to consider the Committee Print providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025. The committee agreed to an amendment in the nature of a substitute offered by Chairman Rogers by recorded vote, 35-21. The committee voted to transmit the recommendations of the committee by recorded vote, 35-21, a quorum being present.

VOTES OF THE COMMITTEE

In accordance with clause 3(b) of rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives, recorded votes were taken with respect to the committee's consideration of the Committee Print providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025. The record of these votes is contained in the following pages.

Recorded Vote No. 1

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Smith Log 4698—This amendment would place a 75% fence on the funds made available to the DOD until the Secretary of Defense completes a review of the laws and DOD policies applicable to the treatment of classified information and submits a certification to the SASC and the HASC.

Member	Member Aye No Present Member		Aye	No	Present	
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X	Mr. Smith (WA)	Х		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X	Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х	Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X	Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х	Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х	Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X	Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х	Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х	Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х	Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х	Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X	Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X	Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х	Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X	Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х	Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х	Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х	Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х	Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)			Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X	Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X	Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X	Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х	Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X	Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X	Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х	Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X				
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х				
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х				

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 2

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Ryan Log 4684—Reduces Secretary Hegseth's salary to \$1.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)		Х	
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)		X	
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)		X	
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	23	32	0

Recorded Vote No. 3

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Ryan Log 4680r1—Prevents DoD from obligating funds or entering into a contract with an entity for which a member of their leadership team is also a 'special government employee'.

	Aye No Present		Member	Aye	No	Present	
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		X		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	X		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		X		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 4

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Houlahan Log 4694—None of the funds may be used to terminate appropriated and non-appropriated childcare workers employed by Military Child Development Centers or employees of the Department of Defense Education Activity unless the employee was not performing or engaged in misconduct.

	Member Aye No Present Member		Aye	No	Present	
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х	Mr. Smith (WA)	Х		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х	Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		X	Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х	Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х	Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х	Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х	Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х	Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X	Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х	Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х	Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х	Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х	Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х	Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X	Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х	Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х	Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X	Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х	Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)			Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х	Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х	Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х	Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х	Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х	Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X	Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X	Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х				
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х				
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х				

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 5

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Strickland Log 4695—Limitation on termination of civilian healthcare providers.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 6

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Vindman Log 4700— Limitation on Termination of DOD IG Employees.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	X		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 7

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Elfreth Log 4697—None of these funds may be used to destroy or censor any historical artifacts, books, papers or records deemed to contain improper ideology unless the materials have been reviewed by a panel of experts.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		X		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		X		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present	5
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0	

Recorded Vote No. 8

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Ryan Log 4690r1—Prohibits use of funds to consolidate or eliminate NORTHCOM and SOUTHCOM.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)			
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		X		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 9

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Sherrill Log 4693—Prohibit funds from this Act from going towards consolidating U.S. Africa and European Commands or eliminating either command.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		X		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	X		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	X		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	X		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		X		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 10

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Goodlander Log 4696— Limitation on Availability of Funds Pending Receipt of Audit of Department of Defense Financial Statements.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)			
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Χ		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		X		Mr. Davis (NC)	X		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 11

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Courtney Log 4688r1—No more than \$100B from this title may be expended or obligated until the date on which the Secretary of Defense certifies that no actions undertaken by the Department pursuant to coordination with DOGE will have a negative impact on readiness.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	Х		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		X		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	X		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	X		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 12

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Cisneros Log 4701r1—No more than \$100,000,000 may be obligated or expended until the Secretary provides activities carried out in coordination or consultation with the United States DOGE Service.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)			
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)			
Mr. Turner (OH)		X		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		X		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		X		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	X		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		X		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 13

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Garamendi Log 4702—Conditions funding the Sentinel ICBM program on the completion of a Milestone B approval decision.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		X		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		X		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)		X	
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		X		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	25	30	0

Recorded Vote No. 14

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Jacobs Log 4708r1—Limitation on use of funds for a makeup studio for the Secretary of Defense.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present	5
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0	

Recorded Vote No. 15

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Moulton Log 4692r1—Requires statement of cause prior to removal of an officer above the rank of O6.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		Х		Mr. Smith (WA)	Х		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		X		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 16

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Houlahan Log 4707—Delay of effective date of provisions until Secretary Hegseth is no longer Secretary of Defense.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	Х		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		X		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)		X	
Mr. Fallon (TX)		X		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)		X	
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	24	31	0

Recorded Vote No. 17

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Cisneros Log 4709r1—Funds allocated for child development center employee pay and child development center facility maintenance.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)				Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Χ		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Χ		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Χ		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	29	0

Recorded Vote No. 18

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Moulton Log 4710—Prohibits use of funds for a military parade that includes operational units.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)			
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Χ		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Χ		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Χ		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Χ		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Χ		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Χ		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	Х		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Χ		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Χ		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)		Х		Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Χ		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Х		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X		Mr. Bell (MO)	Х		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	30	0

Recorded Vote No. 19

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Tokuda Log 4711r1—Requires a managerial and supervisory training program, including training on the appropriate handling of classified information, for all DoD employees serving in Senate-confirmed positions.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	Х		
Mr. Turner (OH)		X		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		X		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		X		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	X		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		X		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	X		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		X		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	X		
Mr. Mills (FL)		Х		Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		X		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		X		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		X		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		X		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		Х					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	30	0

Recorded Vote No. 20

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Vindman Log 4712r1—Increase funding for military unaccompanied housing, defense health program, bonusses and incentive pay, tuition assistance, and military spouse professional licensure.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		X		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	X		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		Х		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	X		
Mr. Graves (MO)		Х		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	X		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		Х		Mr. Khanna (CA)	X		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		Х		Mr. Keating (MA)	X		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		Х		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	X		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	X		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	X		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		X		Mr. Golden (ME)	X		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	X		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		X		Ms. Strickland (WA)	X		
Ms. Mace (SC)		X		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		X		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	X		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		X		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	X		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	X		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	X		
Mr. Mills (FL)		Х		Mr. Cisneros (CA)	X		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	X		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	X		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		Χ		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	X		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	X		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	X		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		Х		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		Х		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		Х					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		Х					

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	26	30	0

Recorded Vote No. 21

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On Carbajal Log 4699r1—Makes \$300 million available for the Ukraine Security Assistance Initiative.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)		X		Mr. Smith (WA)	X		
Mr. Wilson (SC)		Х		Mr. Courtney (CT)	X		
Mr. Turner (OH)		Х		Mr. Garamendi (CA)	Х		
Mr. Wittman (VA)		X		Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)		Х		Mr. Moulton (MA)	Х		
Mr. Graves (MO)		X		Mr. Carbajal (CA)	Х		
Ms. Stefanik (NY)		X		Mr. Khanna (CA)	Х		
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)		X		Mr. Keating (MA)	Х		
Mr. Kelly (MS)		X		Ms. Houlahan (PA)	Х		
Mr. Bacon (NE)		Х		Mr. Crow (CO)	Х		
Mr. Bergman (MI)		Х		Ms. Sherrill (NJ)	Х		
Dr. Jackson (TX)		Х		Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)		Х		Ms. Jacobs (CA)	Х		
Mr. Gimenez (FL)		Х		Ms. Strickland (WA)	Х		
Ms. Mace (SC)		Х		Mr. Ryan (NY)	X		
Mr. Finstad (MN)		Х		Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)		Х		Mr. Deluzio (PA)	Х		
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)		Х		Ms. Tokuda (HI)	Х		
Mr. Moylan (GU)		Х		Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)		Х		Mr. Cisneros (CA)	Х		
Dr. McCormick (GA)		Х		Mr. Sorensen (IL)	Х		
Mr. Gooden (TX)		Х		Ms. Goodlander (NH)	Х		
Mr. Higgins (LA)		X		Ms. Elfreth (MD)	Х		
Mr. Van Orden (WI)		Х		Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)		Х		Mr. Tran (CA)	Х		
Mr. Harrigan (NC)		X		Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)		X		Mr. Bell (MO)	X		
Mr. Schmidt (KS)		X					
Mr. Crank (CO)		X					
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)		X					

	Ayes	Noes	Present	Ū
Recorded Vote Total:	26	30	0	

Recorded Vote No. 22

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On adoption of the Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute (ANS) to the Committee Print offered by Mr. Rogers.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)	X			Mr. Smith (WA)		X	
Mr. Wilson (SC)	Х			Mr. Courtney (CT)		X	
Mr. Turner (OH)	Х			Mr. Garamendi (CA)		X	
Mr. Wittman (VA)	Х			Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)	Х			Mr. Moulton (MA)		X	
Mr. Graves (MO)	X			Mr. Carbajal (CA)		X	
Ms. Stefanik (NY)	X			Mr. Khanna (CA)		X	
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)	X			Mr. Keating (MA)		Х	
Mr. Kelly (MS)	Х			Ms. Houlahan (PA)		Х	
Mr. Bacon (NE)	Х			Mr. Crow (CO)		X	
Mr. Bergman (MI)	X			Ms. Sherrill (NJ)		Х	
Dr. Jackson (TX)	X			Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)	X			Ms. Jacobs (CA)		Х	
Mr. Gimenez (FL)	X			Ms. Strickland (WA)		X	
Ms. Mace (SC)	Х			Mr. Ryan (NY)		Х	
Mr. Finstad (MN)	Х			Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)	X			Mr. Deluzio (PA)		Х	
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)	X			Ms. Tokuda (HI)		X	
Mr. Moylan (GU)	X			Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)	X			Mr. Cisneros (CA)		X	
Dr. McCormick (GA)	X			Mr. Sorensen (IL)		X	
Mr. Gooden (TX)	Х			Ms. Goodlander (NH)		Х	
Mr. Higgins (LA)	X			Ms. Elfreth (MD)		X	
Mr. Van Orden (WI)	Х			Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)	Х			Mr. Tran (CA)		Х	
Mr. Harrigan (NC)	Х			Mr. Vindman (VA)	Х		
Mr. Messmer (IN)	Х			Mr. Bell (MO)		X	
Mr. Schmidt (KS)	Х						
Mr. Crank (CO)	X						
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)	X						

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	35	21	0

Recorded Vote No. 23

Committee Print - Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

On the motion to transmit the Committee Print, as amended, and all accompanying appropriate material to the Committee on the Budget.

Member	Aye	No	Present	Member	Aye	No	Present
Mr. Rogers (AL)	X			Mr. Smith (WA)		X	
Mr. Wilson (SC)	X			Mr. Courtney (CT)		Х	
Mr. Turner (OH)	X			Mr. Garamendi (CA)		X	
Mr. Wittman (VA)	X			Mr. Norcross (NJ)			
Mr. Scott (GA)	X			Mr. Moulton (MA)		X	
Mr. Graves (MO)	X			Mr. Carbajal (CA)		X	
Ms. Stefanik (NY)	X			Mr. Khanna (CA)		X	
Dr. DesJarlais (TN)	X			Mr. Keating (MA)		X	
Mr. Kelly (MS)	X			Ms. Houlahan (PA)		X	
Mr. Bacon (NE)	X			Mr. Crow (CO)		Х	
Mr. Bergman (MI)	X			Ms. Sherrill (NJ)		X	
Dr. Jackson (TX)	X			Mr. Golden (ME)	Х		
Mr. Fallon (TX)	X			Ms. Jacobs (CA)		Х	
Mr. Gimenez (FL)	X			Ms. Strickland (WA)		Х	
Ms. Mace (SC)	X			Mr. Ryan (NY)		X	
Mr. Finstad (MN)	X			Mr. Vasquez (NM)	Х		
Mr. Luttrell (TX)	X			Mr. Deluzio (PA)		X	
Mrs. Kiggans (VA)	X			Ms. Tokuda (HI)		Х	
Mr. Moylan (GU)	X			Mr. Davis (NC)	Х		
Mr. Mills (FL)	X			Mr. Cisneros (CA)		X	
Dr. McCormick (GA)	X			Mr. Sorensen (IL)		X	
Mr. Gooden (TX)	X			Ms. Goodlander (NH)		Х	
Mr. Higgins (LA)	X			Ms. Elfreth (MD)		X	
Mr. Van Orden (WI)	X			Mr. Whitesides (CA)	Х		
Mr. McGuire (VA)	X			Mr. Tran (CA)		Х	
Mr. Harrigan (NC)	X			Mr. Vindman (VA)	X		
Mr. Messmer (IN)	X			Mr. Bell (MO)		X	
Mr. Schmidt (KS)	X						
Mr. Crank (CO)	X						
Mr. Hamadeh (AZ)	X						
```							

	Ayes	Noes	Present
Recorded Vote Total:	35	21	0

# OTHER MATTERS TO BE DISCUSSED UNDER THE RULES OF THE HOUSE

COMMITTEE OVERSIGHT FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Pursuant to clause 2(b)(1) of rule X and clause 3(c)(1) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, the committee's oversight findings and recommendations are reflected in the descriptive portions of this report.

# STATEMENT OF GENERAL PERFORMANCE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Pursuant to clause (3)(c)(4) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, the performance goals and objectives of this title are to increase spending through changes in laws within the jurisdiction of the Committee on Armed Services as required by H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025.

# DUPLICATION OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS

Pursuant to clause 3(c)(5) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, no provision of this title is known to be duplicative of another Federal program, including any program that was included in a report to Congress pursuant to section 21 of Public Law 111-139 or the most recent Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance.

# CONGRESSIONAL EARMARKS, LIMITED TAX BENEFITS, AND LIMITED TARIFF BENEFITS

Pursuant to clause 9(e), 9(f), and 9(g) of rule XXI of the House of Representatives, the committee finds that this title contains no earmarks, limited tax benefits, or limited tariff benefits.

# FEDERAL MANDATES STATEMENT

The committee adopts as its own the estimate of Federal mandates prepared by the Director of the Congressional Budget Office pursuant to section 423 of the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act.

# FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE STATEMENT

No advisory committees within the meaning of section 5(b) of the Federal Advisory Committee Act were created by this title.

## APPLICABILITY TO THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

The committee finds that this title does not relate to the terms and conditions of employment or access to public services or accommodations within the meaning of section 102(b)(3) of the Congressional Accountability Act.

# NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY, ENTITLEMENT AUTHORITY, AND TAX EXPENDITURES

Pursuant to clause 3(c)(2) of rule XIII, the Congressional Budget Office estimate included in this report satisfies the requirement for the committee to include an estimate of new or increased budget authority, entitlement authority, or tax expenditures or revenues.

# COMMITTEE COST ESTIMATE

Pursuant to clause 3(d)(1) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, the committee adopts as its own the cost estimate prepared by the Director of the Congressional Budget Office pursuant to section 402 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974.

# CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE ESTIMATE

In compliance with clause 3(c)(3) of rule XIII of the House of Representatives, the cost estimate prepared by the Congressional Budget Office and submitted pursuant to section 402 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974 is as follows:



	At	a Glance			
Reconciliation Recommen Armed Services As ordered reported on April 29, 202		of the House Committe	e on		
https://tinyurl.com/3z3u9t2e					
By Fiscal Year, Millions of Dollars	2025	2025-2029	2025-20	34	
Direct Spending (Outlays)	1,957	124,602	143,99	)2	
Revenues	0	0		0	
Increase or Decrease (-) in the Deficit	1,957	124,602	143,99	)2	
Increases net direct spending in		Statutory pay-as-you-go proced	lures apply?	Yes	
any of the four consecutive 10-year periods beginning in 2035?	No	Mandate Effects			
Increases on-budget deficits in any of the four consecutive 10-year	No	Contains intergovernmental mandate?			
periods beginning in 2035?	NU	Contains private-sector mandate	e?	No	

CBO has not reviewed the legislation for effects on spending subject to appropriation.

#### The legislation would

- Appropriate \$150 billion, primarily for military activities of the Department of Defense (DoD)
- Modify authorities for privatizing military housing

#### Estimated budgetary effects would mainly stem from

• Expending funds appropriated for DoD's military activities

#### Areas of significant uncertainty include

- Anticipating the rate at which DoD and other agencies can obligate the provided funds, which would affect the rate of outlays and amounts that could eventually be sequestered
- Estimating the number of new agreements for housing privatization

#### Detailed estimate begins on the next page.



## **Legislation Summary**

H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, instructed the House Committee on Armed Services to recommend legislative changes that would increase deficits up to a specified amount over the 2025-2034 period. As part of the reconciliation process, the House Committee on Armed Services approved legislation on April 29, 2025, that would increase deficits.

## **Estimated Federal Cost**

In CBO's estimation, the reconciliation recommendations of the House Committee on Armed Services would increase deficits by \$144.0 billion over the 2025-2034 period. The estimated budgetary effects of the legislation are shown in Table 1. The costs of the legislation fall within budget functions 050 (national defense) and 700 (veterans benefits and services).

Table 1. Estimated Budge Title II, House Co	-						opril 29, 2	2025				
				By Fis	cal Year, M	illions of D	ollars					
	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	2025- 2029	2025- 2034
			In	creases or	Decreases	s (-) in Dire	ct Spendin	g				
Budget Authority	150,273	125	-2,290	-708	180	0	0	0	0	0	147,580	147,580
Estimated Outlays	1,957	40,299	42,019	23,548	16,779	9,367	4,878	2,889	1,514	742	124,602	143,992

## **Basis of Estimate**

For this estimate, CBO assumes that the legislation will be enacted in summer 2025. CBO's estimates are relative to its January 2025 baseline and cover the period from 2025 through 2034. Outlays of appropriated amounts were estimated using historical obligation and spending rates for similar programs.

## **Direct Spending**

Enacting this legislation would increase direct spending by \$144.0 billion over the 2025-2034 period. (see Table 2). Almost all of that amount would result from specified direct appropriations for defense activities (\$142.8 billion in outlays), with additional estimated amounts related to changes to military housing privatization authorities (\$1.2 billion in outlays).

## **Appropriated Amounts**

The legislation would appropriate \$150.3 billion for 2025. Of that amount, almost all would be for the Department of Defense (DoD), with the remainder for nuclear weapons activities

of the Department of Energy (\$3.2 billion) and the Armed Forces Retirement Home (\$6 million). CBO expects that amounts appropriated by this legislation would be subject to sequestration under the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985. CBO estimates that a portion of any unobligated balances from those appropriations would be canceled in 2027, 2028, and 2029, which would reduce the budget authority provided by this legislation. After adjusting for the effects of sequestration, CBO estimates that, on net, specified budget authority would total about \$146.3 billion and outlays from that budget authority would total \$142.8 billion over the 2025-2034 period. The following sections would appropriate specific amounts for the following purposes:

- Section 20002 would appropriate \$33.8 billion for shipbuilding programs, increasing outlays by \$31.8 billion;
- Section 20003 would appropriate \$24.7 billion for air and missile defense activities, increasing outlays by \$23.5 billion;
- Section 20004 would provide \$20.7 billion for the acquisition of munitions and sustainment of the defense industrial base, increasing outlays by \$19.5 billion;
- Section 20005 would appropriate \$13.5 billion to expedite the delivery of low-cost weapons and capabilities, increasing outlays by \$13.0 billion;
- Section 20006 would appropriate \$0.4 billion to improve the audit readiness of DoD's financial statements and for cybersecurity programs, increasing outlays by \$0.4 billion;
- Section 20007 would provide \$7.3 billion for air superiority programs, increasing outlays by \$6.8 billion;
- Section 20008 would provide \$12.9 billion for improvements to nuclear forces (of which \$3.2 billion would be for the Department of Energy), increasing outlays by \$12.6 billion;
- Section 20009 would appropriate \$11.1 billion to improve the capabilities of the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, increasing outlays by \$10.5 billion;
- Section 20010 would appropriate \$11.5 billion to improve military readiness, increasing outlays by \$10.9 billion;
- Section 20011 would appropriate \$5.0 billion for border security activities, increasing outlays by \$4.9 billion;
- Section 20012 would appropriate \$2.0 billion for military intelligence programs, increasing outlays by \$1.9 billion;
- Section 20013 would appropriate \$10 million for oversight activities by the DoD Inspector General, increasing outlays by \$9 million; and



 Section 20001 would increase budget authority by \$8.5 billion. Of that amount, \$7.3 billion would be specifically appropriated for efforts to improve the quality of life for members of the armed forces, increasing outlays by \$6.9 billion.¹ The remaining budget authority and outlays in section 20001 would arise from changes to housing privatization authorities, described in the next section.

#### **Estimated Amounts**

Section 20001 would modify authorities related to the privatization of military housing that CBO estimates would increase direct spending by \$1.2 billion over the 2025-2034 period.

To finance housing privatization projects, DoD typically enters into long-term contracts with private-sector developers to renovate, construct, operate, and maintain military housing. Those developers leverage DoD contributions, along with expected future Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) payments for military personnel, to borrow additional capital to complete the projects.

CBO considers acquiring housing for military personnel in that manner to be a governmental activity, and that amounts expended by such public-private ventures should be recorded in the federal budget as outlays at the time they occur. When proposed legislation would affect transactions involving third-party financing of governmental activities, CBO's cost estimate for the legislation shows budget authority for the full cost of the project at the time the project is initiated. Outlays are shown over the construction period for each project. In cost estimates, CBO classifies those cash flows as direct spending.

Subsection 20001(b) would increase, through 2029, the limit on the amount of funding that DoD can contribute to privatization projects. Measured by the total capital costs of a project, the section would raise DoD's authorized contribution threshold from 33.3 percent to 60 percent. CBO expects that providing additional funding would facilitate DoD privatization projects that are not financially viable under current law.

CBO estimates that extra funding would allow DoD to initiate one additional privatized housing project by 2029. Based on the cost of previous projects, CBO estimates that the new project would cost \$500 million. To account for the uncertainty regarding the timing of that project, CBO evenly distributed the estimated budget authority over the 2026-2029 period. Thus, after accounting for the time needed to complete the construction of the project, CBO estimates that increasing the funding limit would increase direct spending by \$450 million over the 2025-2034 period.

Subsection 20001(c) would authorize DoD to pay higher rates of BAH through 2029 to unaccompanied service members living in military housing (such as barracks) provided under the Military Housing Privatization Initiative. CBO expects that the increased payments

^{1.} The amounts appropriated by section 20001 include \$6 million for the Armed Forces Retirement Home, which falls under budget function 700 (veterans benefits and services).



would facilitate DoD privatization projects that are not financially viable under the current amounts for that allowance.

CBO estimates that in each year from 2027 through 2029, DoD would initiate one project for unaccompanied housing as a result of the higher rates. Based on the cost of previous projects and adjusting for inflation, CBO estimates that, on average, projects would cost \$270 million each. Accounting for the time necessary to complete each project, CBO estimates that enacting the higher BAH would increase direct spending by \$780 million over the 2025-2034 period.

#### Uncertainty

Unobligated balances of appropriations provided by this legislation would be subject to sequestration procedures. The amount sequestered would depend on how quickly the agencies can obligate the provided amounts. If obligation rates differ from CBO's estimates, the amount of balances canceled through sequestration could be greater or less than estimated here.

In addition, the cost and number of the military housing privatization projects arising from the temporary authorities in section 20001 could differ from CBO's estimates.

## **Pay-As-You-Go Considerations**

The Statutory Pay-As-You-Go Act of 2010 establishes budget-reporting and enforcement procedures for legislation affecting direct spending or revenues. The net changes in outlays that are subject to those pay-as-you-go procedures are shown in Table 1.

## Increase in Long-Term Net Direct Spending and Deficits

CBO estimates that enacting the legislation would not increase net direct spending or on-budget deficits in any of the four consecutive 10-year periods beginning in 2035.

## Mandates

The legislation contains no intergovernmental or private-sector mandates as defined in the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act.



## **Estimate Prepared By**

Federal Costs:

Caroline Dorminey (for Procurement) William Ma (for Operation and Maintenance, Defense Outlays) Christopher Mann (for Military Construction, Family Housing) Aldo Prosperi (for National Defense Stockpile, Research and Development) David Rafferty (for Military Retirement) Dawn Sauter Regan (for Military and Civilian Personnel) Matt Schmit (for Military Health System)

Mandates: Brandon Lever

#### **Estimate Reviewed By**

David Newman Chief, Defense, International Affairs, and Veterans' Affairs Cost Estimates Unit

Kathleen FitzGerald Chief, Public and Private Mandates Unit

Christina Hawley Anthony Deputy Director of Budget Analysis

H. Samuel Papenfuss Deputy Director of Budget Analysis

Chad Chirico Director of Budget Analysis

#### **Estimate Approved By**

Phil h

Phillip L. Swagel Director, Congressional Budget Office

[Table 2 begins on the next page.]



## Return to reference

Та	h		2	
l d	N	e	Ζ.	

Estimated Changes in Direct Spending Under Reconciliation Recommendations Title II, House Committee on Armed Services, as Ordered Reported on April 29, 2025

				By Fisc	cal Year, M	illions of D	ollars					
	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	2025- 2029	2025- 2034
			In	creases or	Decreases	s (-) in Dired	t Spending	7				
Sec. 20002, Shipbuilding						()	•	-				
Budget Authority	33,751	0	-765	-321	-44	0	0	0	0	0	32,621	32,621
Estimated Outlays	155	3,716	6,961	6,169	5,439	3,684	2,260	1,670	1,107	672	22,440	31,833
Sec. 20003, Air and Missile I	Defense											
Budget Authority	24,746	0	-460	-202	-46	0	0	0	0	0	24,038	24,038
Estimated Outlays	212	5,259	8,383	4,191	3,140	1,397	602	215	90	19	21,185	23,508
Sec. 20004, Munitions and I	ndustrial Ba	ise										
Budget Authority	20,696	0	-401	-203	-43	0	0	0	0	0	20,049	20,049
Estimated Outlays	126	3,189	5,177	4,537	3,300	1,889	764	437	71	0	16,329	19,490
Sec. 20005, Low-Cost Weap	ons											
Budget Authority	13,524	0	-172	-56	-11	0	0	0	0	0	13,285	13,285
Estimated Outlays	242	5,721	5,381	1,269	264	140	10	3	2	0	12,877	13,032
Sec. 20006, Audits and Cybe	ersecurity											
Budget Authority	380	0	-2	-1	-1	0	0	0	0	0	376	376
Estimated Outlays	10	233	109	10	1	1	0	0	0	0	363	364
Sec. 20007, Air Superiority												
Budget Authority	7,271	0	-140	-75	-17	0	0	0	0	0	7,039	7,039
Estimated Outlays	46	1,149	1,845	1,715	1,175	508	237	98	65	0	5,930	6,838
Sec. 20008, Nuclear Forces												
Budget Authority	12,915	0	-154	-45	-11	0	0	0	0	0	12,705	12,705
Estimated Outlays	254	6,084	4,296	1,363	349	126	84	20	10	0	12,346	12,586
Sec. 20009, Indo-Pacific Cor	mmand											
Budget Authority	11,119	0	-181	-81	-20	0	0	0	0	0	10,837	10,837
Estimated Outlays	145	3,443	3,068	1,525	1,290	623	305	98	38	6	9,471	10,541
Sec. 20010, Military Readine	ess											
Budget Authority	11,546	0	-223	-85	-20	0	0	0	0	0	11,218	11,218
Estimated Outlays	111	2,710	3,257	2,218	1,388	598	317	180	59	15	9,684	10,853



#### Table 2.

#### Estimated Changes in Direct Spending Under Reconciliation Recommendations Title II, House Committee on Armed Services, as Ordered Reported on April 29, 2025

											1	Continued)
				By Fis	cal Year, M	illions of D	ollars					
-	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	2025- 2029	2025- 2034
			Ir	icreases oi	r Decreases	; (-) in Dire	ct Spendin	g				
Sec. 20011, Border Security												
Budget Authority	5,000	0	-21	-12	-4	0	0	0	0	0	4,963	4,963
Estimated Outlays	151	3,569	958	113	41	19	10	0	0	0	4,832	4,861
Sec. 20012, Intelligence Prog	Irams											
Budget Authority	2,000	0	-13	-8	-3	0	0	0	0	0	1,976	1,976
Estimated Outlays	42	1,006	573	178	81	32	14	4	2	0	1,880	1,932
Sec. 20013, Inspector Genera	al											
Budget Authority	10	0	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	9	9
Estimated Outlays	0	2	1	3	3	0	0	0	0	0	9	9
Sec. 20001, Quality of Lifeª												
Budget Authority	7,315	125	243	381	400	0	0	0	0	0	8,464	8,464
Estimated Outlays	463	4,218	2,010	257	308	350	275	164	70	30	7,256	8,145
Total Changes												
• ·	150,273	125	-2,290	-708	180	0	0	0	0	0	147,580	147,580
Estimated Outlays	1,957	40,299	42,019	23,548	16,779	9,367	4,878	2,889	1,514	742	124,602	143,992
Memorandums:												
Military Housing Privatization ^a												
Estimated Budget Authority	0	125	395	395	405	0	0	0	0	0	1,320	1,320
Estimated Outlays	0	0	30	130	240	310	260	160	70	30	400	1,230
Sequestration ^b												
Estimated Budget Authority	0	0	-2,685	-1,103	-225	0	0	0	0	0	-4,013	-4,013
Estimated Outlays	0	0	-2,685	-1,103	-225	0	0	0	0	0	-4,013	-4,013

Budget authority includes estimated and specified amounts.

a. In addition to the amounts specifically appropriated, section 20001 would modify military housing privatization authorities, which CBO estimates would increase direct spending by \$1.2 billion over the 2025-2034 period. Those amounts are included in the \$8.5 billion in budget authority and \$8.1 billion in outlays for section 20001. The amounts shown here are included in the estimate for section 20001.

b. In total, this legislation would specifically appropriate \$150.3 billion. Unobligated balances from those amounts would be subject to sequestration under the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985. CBO estimates that a portion of any unobligated balances from those appropriations would be canceled in 2027, 2028, and 2029, which could reduce the budget authority provided in this legislation. The estimated reductions in budget authority and outlays from the sequestration of unobligated balances are included in each section for which CBO estimates there would be unobligated balances and in the Total Changes above.

# CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW MADE BY THE COMMITTEE'S RECOMMENDATIONS, AS TRANSMITTED

Pursuant to clause 3(e) of rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives, a comparative print of changes in existing law made by the Committee Print has been requested but not received prior to transmission to the Committee on the Budget. ADAM SMITH 9th District, Washington 2264 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515 (202) 225–8901

COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES RANKING MEMBER

# Congress of the United States House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515-4709

6811 S. 204TH STREET, SUITE 360 KENT, WA 98032 (425) 793–5180 TOLL FREE 1–888–SMITH09 http://watamsmith.house.gov http://twitter.com/RepAdamSmith

https://www.facebook.com/RepAdamSmith

DISTRICT OFFICE

May 1, 2025

#### <u>Dissenting Views of Ranking Member Adam Smith on the HASC Committee Print -</u> <u>Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the</u> <u>Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, as amended</u>

There is clear bipartisan support among the members of this committee for defense investments that support modernization, readiness, innovation, and the quality of life of our service members and their families. The ideal process for considering these investments is the normal authorization and appropriations process. For over six decades, this committee has worked within this process and proven again and again its ability to tackle the hardest and most controversial issues of the day - and illustrated the value of working across the aisle to solve the national security problems that matter to the American people. Unfortunately, by rubber-stamping this proposed legislation and endorsing this folly, the committee has roundly rejected its normal tradition of forceful and bipartisan oversight.

There's no question that the Department of Defense has requirements and that we as a country face threats and challenges from around the world. We clearly need to meet those threats and challenges, and we need to do so in ways that promote efficiency and effectiveness and allow for greater innovation. Unfortunately, it is equally true that gifting the Pentagon an additional \$150 billion with few to no guardrails, on top of the nearly \$900 billion in defense authorizations and appropriations already passed, and without receiving the President's Budget for Fiscal Year 2026 or even the execution instructions for the Fiscal Year 2025 Continuing Resolution, defies basic common sense. Paying for it with a combination of debt borne by future generations and devastating cuts that can only come from critical programs like Medicaid, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, and student loan and grant programs at the Department of Education is unacceptable. Turning around and giving this giant blank check to a Pentagon reeling from the chaos inflicted by Secretary of Defense Hegseth, the irrational and destructive actions of Elon Musk and his so-called Department of Government Efficiency, and a President consumed only with loyalty, is beyond foolish.

This committee has yet to receive even the most basic transparency information from the Pentagon and the Trump Administration about important matters within its jurisdiction, including leaks of classified information and the chaos inflicted on the Department of Defense and its employees by DOGE's opaque and misguided efforts. Rather than use this opportunity to fulfill our responsibilities, most of our Republican colleagues didn't show up during consideration of

this legislation. None—except for the Chairman—spoke or engaged in the process in any meaningful way.

This legislation represents a failure of our responsibility as Members of the committee entrusted with the immense responsibility of careful and considered oversight of the Department of Defense. I remain committed to working across the aisle to pass a responsible budget and defense authorization that meet our national security requirements, but we can and must do this without exploding the deficit and debt while giving trillions in tax cuts to the wealthy and willfully turning a blind eye to Pentagon leaders more consumed with vanity and culture wars than with actual management and leadership.

Sincerely,

Adam Smith Ranking Member ARMED SERVICES COMMITTEE RANKING MEMBER, READINESS STRATEGIC FORCES

TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE WATER RESOURCES HIGHWAYS & TRANSIT COAST GUARD & MARITIME ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT



#### JOHN GARAMENDI UNITED STATES CONGRESS

# April 30th, 2025 <u>Dissenting Views of Congressman John Garamendi on the HASC Committee Print –</u> <u>Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the</u>

#### Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, as amended:

This reconciliation bill allocates an additional \$150 billion to the Department of Defense, supplementing the \$849.9 billion already authorized under the Fiscal Year 2025 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA). While I strongly support investing in our military and national security, that investment must not come at the expense of hardworking American families. While there are portions of this bill that I would support as submitted through the normal process, I cannot support providing reconciliation funds by taking food from school-aged children. Because of this, I am strongly opposed to the passage of the proposed reconciliation package.

Cutting essential programs like Medicare, SNAP, and Head Start—which millions rely on—to fund wasteful defense initiatives is reckless and short-sighted. These cuts will have devastating consequences for our most vulnerable communities, undermining the very foundations of economic security and opportunity that Americans depend on. We must pursue a balanced approach to national defense—one that strengthens our military while protecting critical social safety nets.

In addition to the fundamental flaws, this legislation funds a litany of wasteful programs, further exacerbating fiscal irresponsibility in defense spending. The Sentinel program has spiraled into an 81% cost overrun, reaching \$140.9 billion, with no clear strategic necessity. Meanwhile, Congress is allocating \$2 billion for the Nuclear-Armed Sea-Launched Cruise Missile (SLCM-N)—a system that is redundant to existing capabilities and, when combined with Sentinel, heightens the risk of nuclear escalation with our adversaries.

The excessive funding for the Golden Dome proposal is equally troubling, raising serious concerns about effectiveness, cost, and oversight. Despite the Department of Defense's failure to provide Congress with a plan or cost estimate, my Republican colleagues are pushing for a \$25 billion investment in a program with highly questionable technical feasibility. Deploying space-based interceptors under this initiative will fuel global instability, increasing tensions with rival nations and further militarizing the space domain. Rather than racing toward failure, we should be carefully evaluating the strategic value, and risk, of these programs.

CALIFORNIA, 8TH DISTRICT 2428 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, DC 20515 Phone: (202) 225-1880

DISTRICT OFFICES: 1261 TRAVIS BOULEVARD, SUITE 100 FAIRFIELD, CA 94533 PHONE: (707) 438-1822 420 VIRGINIA STREET, #1C VALLEJO, CA 94590 440 CIVIC CENTER PLAZA 2ND FLOOR RICHMOND, CA 94804 President Trump's use of military aircraft for immigration enforcement is deeply alarming, potentially unconstitutional, and a wasteful misuse of our military resources. Despite my formal requests for the Department of Defense to halt these unjustified operations, the responses I have received have been insufficient in addressing my concerns. These military deportation flights transport fewer migrants yet cost three times more than ICE's civilian aircraft. Allocating an additional \$5 billion to the Department of Defense for "repatriation" efforts, as this legislation does, is unnecessary and fiscally irresponsible.

Legislation involving such massive expenditures must go through Congress's normal authorization and appropriations process. This is especially critical when funding decisions threaten essential programs like healthcare and food assistance. The American people deserve rigorous debate to ensure Congress responsibly balances national security priorities with the needs of our citizens. Instead, not only was this bill rushed through without debate, but many of my Republican colleagues failed to show up.

We cannot continue to waste billions on ineffective programs and political legacy projects while ignoring the real needs of the American people.

John Garamendi Member of Congress

MAJORITY MEMBERS:

TIM WALBERG, MICHIGAN, Chairman JOE WILSON, SOUTH CAROLINA VIRGINIA FOXX, NORTH CAROLINA GLENN THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA GLENN THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA GLENN THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA GLENN THOMPSON, PENNSYLVANIA GLENN GROTHMAN, WISCONSIN ELISE M. STEFANIK, NEW YORK RICK W. ALLEN, GEORGIA JAMES COMER, KENTUCKY BURGESS OWENS, UTAH LISA C. MCCLAIN, MICHIGAN MARY E, MILLER, ILLINOIS JULIA LETLOW, LOUISIANA KEVIN KILEY, CALIFORNIA MICHAEL RULL, OHIO JAMES C. MOYLAN, GUAM MICHAEL BAUMGARTNER, WASHINGTON MARK HARNIS, NORTH CAROLINA MARK B. MESSMER, INDIANA RANDY FINE, FLORIDA



COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 2176 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515-6100 MINORITY MEMBERS:

ROBERT C. "BOBBY" SCOTT, VIRGINIA, Ranking Member

JOE COURTNEY, CONNECTICUT FREDERICA S. WILSON, FLORIDA SUZANNE BONAMICI, OREGON MARK TAKANO, CALIFORNIA ALMA S. ADAMS, NORTH CAROLINA MARK DESAULNIER, CALIFORNIA DONALD NORCROSS, NEW JERSEY LUCY MCBATH, GEORGIA JAHANA HAYES, CONNECTICUT ILHAN OMAR, MINNESOTA HALEY M. STEVENS, MICHIGAN GREG CASAR, TEXAS SUMMER L. LEE, PENNSYLVANIA JOHN W. MANNION, NEW YORK VACANCY

May 8, 2025

The Honorable Jodey C. Arrington Chairman Committee on the Budget U.S. House of Representatives 204 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Arrington:

Pursuant to section 2001 of the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, I hereby transmit these recommendations which have been approved by vote of the Committee on Education and Workforce and the appropriate accompanying material including supplemental, minority, additional, or dissenting views, to the House Committee on the Budget. This submission is in order to comply with reconciliation directives included in H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025, and is consistent with section 310 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974.

Sincerely,

Timbalberg

Tim Walberg Chairman Committee on Education and Workforce

## Committee Print, as Reported by the Committee on Education and Workforce

(Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H.Con.Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025)

#### TITLE III—COMMITTEE ON 1 EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE 2 Subtitle A—Student Eligibility 3 SEC. 30001. STUDENT ELIGIBILITY. 4 5 (a) IN GENERAL.—Section 484(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1091(a)(5)) is amended 6 to read as follows: 7 "(5) be— 8 9 "(A) a citizen or national of the United 10 States; "(B) an alien who is lawfully admitted for 11 permanent residence under the Immigration 12 and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1101 et seq.); 13 "(C) an alien who— 14 "(i) is a citizen or national of the Re-15 16 public of Cuba; "(ii) is the beneficiary of an approved 17 18 petition under section 203(a) of the Immi-

 $\mathbf{2}$ 

1	gration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C.
2	1153(a));
3	"(iii) meets all eligibility requirements
4	for an immigrant visa but for whom such
5	a visa is not immediately available;
6	"(iv) is not otherwise inadmissible
7	under section 212(a) of such Act (8 U.S.C.
8	8 U.S.C. 1182(a)); and
9	"(v) is physically present in the
10	United States pursuant to a grant of pa-
11	role in furtherance of the commitment of
12	the United States to the minimum level of
13	annual legal migration of Cuban nationals
14	to the United States specified in the U.S
15	Cuba Joint Communiqué on Migration,
16	done at New York September 9, 1994, and
17	reaffirmed in the Cuba-United States:
18	Joint Statement on Normalization of Mi-
19	gration, Building on the Agreement of
20	September 9, 1994, done at New York
21	May 2, 1995;
22	"(D) an alien described in section 401(a)
23	of the Additional Ukraine Supplemental Appro-
24	priations Act, 2022 (Public Law 117-128; 8
25	U.S.C. 1101 note);

g:\V/F\050525\F050525.005.xml May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

(98686113)

1 "(E) an alien described in section 2502(a)2 of the Afghanistan Supplemental Appropria-3 tions Act, 2022 (division C of Public Law 117-4 43; 8 U.S.C. 1101 note); or "(F) an individual who lawfully resides in 5 6 the United States in accordance with a Com-7 pact of Free Association referred to in section 402(b)(2)(G) of the Personal Responsibility and 8 Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 9 10 (8 U.S.C. 1612(b)(2)(G)); and". 11 (b) EFFECTIVE DATE AND APPLICATION.—The amendment made by subsection (a) shall take effect on 12 13 July 1, 2025, and shall apply with respect to award year 2025–2026 and each subsequent award year, as deter-14 15 mined under the Higher Education Act of 1965. SEC. 30002. AMOUNT OF NEED; COST OF ATTENDANCE; ME-16

17

#### DIAN COST OF COLLEGE.

18 (a) AMOUNT OF NEED.—Section 471 of the Higher
19 Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087kk) is amended
20 by amending paragraph (1) to read as follows:

21 "(1)(A) for award year 2025–2026, the cost of
22 attendance of such student; or

23 "(B) for award year 2026–2027, and each sub24 sequent award year, the median cost of college of the
25 program of study of such student, minus".

1	(b) COST OF ATTENDANCE OF A PROGRAM OF
2	Study.—
3	(1) DETERMINATION OF COST OF ATTENDANCE
4	OF A PROGRAM OF STUDY.—
5	(A) IN GENERAL.—Section 472(a) of the
6	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
7	1087ll(a)) is amended—
8	(i) in paragraph (1), by striking "car-
9	, rying the same academic workload" and in-
10	serting "enrolled in the same program of
11	study'';
12	(ii) in paragraph (2), by striking
13	"same course of study" and inserting
14	"same program of study"; and
15	(iii) in paragraph (14), by striking
16	"program" and inserting "program of
17	study".
18	(B) EFFECTIVE DATE.—The amendments
19	made by subparagraph (A) shall take effect on
20	July 1, 2026, and shall apply with respect to
21	award year 2026–2027 and each subsequent
22	award year, as determined under the Higher
23	Education Act of 1965.

 $\mathbf{5}$ 

(2) DISCLOSURE.—Section 472(c) of the High-1 er Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087ll(c)) is 2 3 amended-(A) by inserting "of each program of study 4 5 at the institution" after "cost of attendance"; 6 and 7 (B) by striking "of the institution" and inserting "of such programs of study at the insti-8 9 tution". (c) DETERMINATION OF MEDIAN COST OF COL-10LEGE.—Part F of title IV of the Higher Education Act 11 of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087kk) is amended by inserting after 12 section 472 (as so amended), the following: 13 "SEC. 472A. DETERMINATION OF MEDIAN COST OF COL-14 15 LEGE. "(a) IN GENERAL.—For the purpose of this title, the 16 term 'median cost of college', when used with respect to 17 a program of study, offered by one or more institutions 18 of higher education for an award year, means the median 19 of the cost of attendance of the program of study (as de-20 termined under section 472) across all institutions of high-21 er education offering such a program of study for the pre-22 ceding award year. 23 "(b) PROGRAM OF STUDY DEFINED.—In this section 24 and section 472, and part D: 25

1	"(1) IN GENERAL.—The term 'program of
2	study'—
3	"(A) means an eligible program at an in-
4	stitution of higher education that is classified
5	by a combination of—
6	"(i) one or more CIP codes; and
7	"(ii) one credential level, determined
8	by the credential awarded upon completion
9	of the program; and
10	"(B) does not include a program of study
11	abroad.
12	"(2) CIP CODE.—The term 'CIP code' means
13	the six-digit taxonomic identification code assigned
14	by an institution of higher education to a specific
15	program of study at the institution, determined by
16	the institution of higher education in accordance
17	with the Classification of Instructional Programs
18	published by the National Center for Education Sta-
19	tistics.
20	"(3) CREDENTIAL LEVEL.—
21	"(A) IN GENERAL.—The term 'credential
22	level' means the level of the degree or other cre-
23	dential awarded by an institution of higher edu-
24	cation to students who complete a program of
25	study of the institution. Each degree or other

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

7

credential awarded by an institution shall be categorized by the institution as either undergraduate credential level or graduate credential level.

"(B) UNDERGRADUATE CREDENTIAL.---When used with respect to a credential or credential level, the term 'undergraduate credential' includes credentials such as an undergraduate certificate, an associate degree, a bachelor's degree, and a post-baccalaureate certificate (including the coursework specified in paragraphs (3)(B) and (4)(B) of section 484(b)).

14 "(C) GRADUATE CREDENTIAL.—When
15 used with respect to a credential or credential
16 level, the term 'graduate credential' includes
17 credentials such as a master's degree, a doc18 toral degree, a professional degree, and a post19 graduate certificate.".

20 (d) EXEMPTION OF CERTAIN ASSETS.—

21 (1) IN GENERAL.—Section 480(f)(2) of the
22 Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
23 1087vv(f)(2)) is amended—

24 (A) by striking "net value of the" and in25 serting the following: "net value of—

1	"(A) the";
2	(B) by striking the period at the end and
3	inserting a semicolon; and
4	(C) by adding at the end the following:
5	"(B) a family farm on which the family re-
6	sides; or
7	"(C) a small business with not more than
8	100 full-time or full-time equivalent employees
9	(or any part of such a small business) that is
10	owned and controlled by the family.".
11	(2) EFFECTIVE DATE.—The amendments made
12	by paragraph (1) shall take effect on July 1, 2026,
13	and shall apply with respect to award year 2026–
14	2027 and each subsequent award year, as deter-
15	mined under the Higher Education Act of 1965.
16	Subtitle B—Loan Limits
17	SEC. 30011. LOAN LIMITS.
18	(a) TERMINATIONS OF AND RESTRICTIONS ON LOAN
19	AUTHORITY.—
20	(1) TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY TO MAKE
21	SUBSIDIZED LOANS TO UNDERGRADUATE STU-
22	DENTS.—Section 455(a)(3) of the Higher Education
23	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)(3)) is amended by
24	adding at the end the following:

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

1	"(C) TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY TO
2	MAKE SUBSIDIZED LOANS TO UNDERGRADUATE
3	STUDENTS.—Notwithstanding any provision of
4	this part or part B, except as provided in para-
5	graph (4), for any period of instruction begin-
6	ning on or after July 1, 2026—
7	"(i) an undergraduate student shall
8	not be eligible to receive a Federal Direct
9	Stafford loan under this part; and
10	"(ii) the maximum annual amount of
11	Federal Direct Unsubsidized Stafford
12	loans such a student may borrow in any
13	academic year (as defined in section
14	481(a)(2)) or its equivalent shall be the
15	maximum annual amount for such student
16	determined under paragraph (5)).".
17	(2) TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY TO MAKE
18	FEDERAL DIRECT PLUS LOANS TO ANY STUDENT
19	BORROWER.—Section 455(a)(3) of the Higher Edu-
20	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)(3)) is fur-
21	ther amended by adding at the end the following:
22	"(D) TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY TO
23	MAKE FEDERAL DIRECT PLUS LOANS TO ANY
24	STUDENT BORROWERNotwithstanding any
25	provision of this part or part B, except as pro-

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

(986861|3)

1	vided in paragraph (4), for any period of in-
2	struction beginning on or after July 1, 2026, a
3	graduate student or professional student shall
4	not be eligible to receive a Federal Direct
5	PLUS Loan under this part.".
6	(3) RESTRICTION ON AUTHORITY TO MAKE
7	FEDERAL DIRECT PLUS LOANS TO ANY PARENT BOR-
8	ROWER.—Section 455(a)(3) of the Higher Education
9	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)(3)) is further
10	amended by adding at the end the following:
11	"(E) RESTRICTION ON AUTHORITY TO
12	MAKE FEDERAL DIRECT PLUS LOANS TO ANY
13	PARENT BORROWER.—
13 14	PARENT BORROWER.— "(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding
14	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding
14 15	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except
14 15 16	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph
14 15 16 17	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph (4), for any period of instruction beginning
14 15 16 17 18	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph (4), for any period of instruction beginning on or after July 1, 2026, a parent, on be-
14 15 16 17 18 19	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph (4), for any period of instruction beginning on or after July 1, 2026, a parent, on be- half of a dependent student, shall not be
14 15 16 17 18 19 20	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph (4), for any period of instruction beginning on or after July 1, 2026, a parent, on be- half of a dependent student, shall not be eligible to receive a Federal Direct PLUS
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any provision of this part or part B, except as provided in clause (ii) and paragraph (4), for any period of instruction beginning on or after July 1, 2026, a parent, on be- half of a dependent student, shall not be eligible to receive a Federal Direct PLUS Loan under this part.

÷

1	dent, in any academic year (as defined in
2	section $481(a)(2)$ ) or its equivalent if—
3	"(I) such student borrows the
4	maximum annual amount of Federal
5	Direct Unsubsidized Stafford loans
6	such student may borrow in such aca-
7	demic year; and
8	"(II) such maximum annual
9	amount is less than the cost of at-
10	tendance of the program of study of
11	such student.".
12	(4) CONFORMING AMENDMENTS.—Section
13	455(a)(3) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20
14	U.S.C. $1087e(a)(3)$ ) is further amended—
15	(A) in the paragraph heading, by striking
16	"TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY TO MAKE IN-
17	TEREST SUBSIDIZED LOANS TO GRADUATE AND
18	PROFESSIONAL STUDENTS" and inserting
19	"TERMINATIONS OF AND RESTRICTIONS ON
20	LOAN AUTHORITY";
21	(B) in subparagraph (A)—
22	(i) in the heading, by striking "IN
23	GENERAL" and inserting "TERMINATION
24	OF AUTHORITY TO MAKE SUBSIDIZED

1	LOANS TO GRADUATE AND PROFESSIONAL
2	STUDENTS'';
3	(ii) in the matter preceding clause (i),
4	by striking "beginning on or after July 1,
5	2012";
6	(iii) in clause (i), by striking "a grad-
7	uate" and inserting "beginning on or after
8	July 1, 2012, a graduate"; and
9	(iv) in clause (ii), by striking "the
10	maximum annual amount of Federal" and
11	inserting "beginning on or after July 1,
12	2012, and ending June 30, 2026, the max-
13	imum annual amount of Federal''; and
14	(C) in subparagraph (B)—
15	(i) in the heading, by striking "Ex-
16	CEPTION" and inserting "EXCEPTION FOR
17	SUBSIDIZED LOANS TO INDIVIDUALS EN-
18	ROLLED IN CERTAIN COURSE WORK".
19	(ii) by striking "Subparagraph (A)"
20	and inserting "For any period of instruc-
21	tion beginning on or after July 1, 2012,
22	and ending June 30, 2026, subparagraph
23	(A)".
24	(b) INTERIM RULES FOR ENROLLED BORROWERS.—
25	Section 455(a) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20

6

7

8

9

10

16

17

18

19

U.S.C. 1087e(a)) is amended by adding at the end the
 following:

3 "(4) INTERIM EXCEPTION FOR CERTAIN STU-4 DENTS.—

"(A) APPLICATION OF PRIOR LIMITS.— Subparagraphs (C), (D), and (E) of paragraph (3), and paragraphs (5) and (6), shall not apply, during the expected time to credential described in subparagraph (B), with respect to an individual who, as of June 30, 2026—

11 "(i) is enrolled in a program of study
12 at an institution of higher education; and
13 "(ii) has received a loan (or on whose
14 behalf a loan was made) under this part
15 for such program of study.

"(B) EXPECTED TIME TO CREDENTIAL.— For purposes of this paragraph, the expected time to credential of an individual shall be equal to the lesser of—

20 "(i) three academic years; or
21 "(ii) the period determined by calculating the difference between—
23 "(I) the program length (as defined in section 420W) for the pro-

	**
1	gram of study in which the individual
2	is enrolled; and
3	"(II) the period of such program
4	of study that such individual has com-
5	pleted as of the date of the determina-
6	tion under this subparagraph.".
7	(c) LOAN LIMITS FOR UNSUBSIDIZED LOANS AND
8	Certain Federal Direct PLUS Loans.—
9	(1) ANNUAL AND AGGREGATE UNSUBSIDIZED
10	LOAN LIMITS.—Section 455(a) of the Higher Edu-
11	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)) is further
12	amended by adding at the end the following:
13	"(5) ANNUAL AND AGGREGATE UNSUBSIDIZED
14	LOAN LIMITS.—
15	"(A) UNDERGRADUATE STUDENTS.—
16	"(i) ANNUAL LOAN LIMITS.—Notwith-
17	standing any provision of this part or part
18	B, subject to subparagraph (C) and except
19	as provided in paragraph (4), beginning on
20	July 1, 2026, the maximum annual
21	amount of Federal Direct Unsubsidized
22	Stafford loans that an undergraduate stu-
23	dent may borrow in any academic year (as
24	defined in section $481(a)(2)$ ) or its equiva-
25	lent shall be the difference between—

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (98686113) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

	10
1	"(I) the amount of the median
2	cost of college of the program of study
3	in which the student is enrolled; and
4	"(II) the amount of the Federal
5	Pell Grant under section 401 awarded
6	to the student for such academic year.
7	"(ii) Aggregate limits.—Notwith-
8	standing any provision of this part or part
<b>9</b>	B, except as provided in paragraph (4), be-
10	ginning on July 1, 2026, the maximum ag-
11	gregate amount of Federal Direct Unsub-
12	sidized Stafford loans that a student may
13	borrow for programs of study that award
14	an undergraduate credential upon comple-
15	tion of such a program shall be \$50,000.
16	"(B) GRADUATE AND PROFESSIONAL STU-
17	DENTS.—
18	"(i) ANNUAL LIMITS.—Notwith-
19	standing any provision of this part or part
20	B, subject to subparagraph (C) and except
21	as provided in paragraph (4), beginning on
22	July 1, 2026, the maximum annual
23	amount of Federal Direct Unsubsidized
24	Stafford loans that a graduate student or
25	professional student may borrow in any

1	academic year (as defined in section
2	481(a)(2)) or its equivalent shall be the
3	amount of the median cost of college of the
4	program of study in which the student is
5	enrolled.
6	"(ii) Aggregate limitsNotwith-
7	standing any provision of this part or part
8	B, except as provided in paragraph (4), be-
9	ginning on July 1, 2026, the maximum ag-
10	gregate amount of Federal Direct Unsub-
11	sidized Stafford loans that, in addition to
12	the maximum aggregate amount described
13	in subparagraph (A)(ii)—
14	"(I) a graduate student—
15	"(aa) who is not (and has
16	not been) a professional student,
17	may borrow for programs of
18	study described in subparagraph
19	(D)(i) shall be \$100,000; or
20	"(bb) who is (or has been) a
21	professional student, may borrow
22	for programs of study described
23	in subparagraph (D)(i) shall be
24	an amount equal to
25	"(AA) \$150,000, minus

1	"(BB) the amount such
2	student borrowed for pro-
3	grams of study described in
4	subclauses (I) and (II) of
5	subparagraph (D)(ii); and
6	"(II) a professional student—
7	"(aa) who is not (and has
8	not been) a graduate student,
9	may borrow for programs of
10	study described in subclauses (I)
11	and (II) of subparagraph (D)(ii)
12	shall be \$150,000; or
13	"(bb) who is (or has been) a
14	graduate student, may borrow for
15	programs of study described in
16	subclauses (I) and (II) of sub-
17	paragraph (D)(ii) shall be an
18	amount equal to—
19	"(AA) \$150,000, minus
20	"(BB) the amount such
21	student borrowed for pro-
22	grams of study described in
23	subparagraph (D)(i).
24	"(C) LESS THAN FULL-TIME ENROLL-
25	MENT.—In any case where a student is enrolled

1 in an program of study of an institution of 2 higher education on less than a full-time basis 3 during any academic year, the amount of a loan 4 that student may borrow for an academic year 5 (as defined in section 481(a)(2)) or its equiva-6 lent shall be reduced in direct proportion to the 7 degree to which that student is not so enrolled 8 on a full-time basis, rounded to the nearest 9 whole percentage point, as provided in a sched-10 ule of reductions published by the Secretary 11 computed for purposes of this paragraph. 12 "(D) DEFINITION.—For purposes of this 13 subsection: 14 "(i) GRADUATE STUDENT.—The term 15 'graduate student' means a student en-16 rolled in a program of study that awards 17 a graduate credential (other than a profes-18 sional degree) upon completion of the pro-19 gram. 20 "(ii) PROFESSIONAL STUDENT.—The 21 term 'professional student' means a stu-22 dent enrolled in a program of study that— 23 "(I) awards a professional degree 24 upon completion of the program; or

1	"(II) provides the training de-
2	scribed in part 141 of title 14, Code
3	of Federal Regulations (or any suc-
4	cessor regulations).
5	"(iii) Undergraduate student
6	The term 'undergraduate student' means a
7	student enrolled in a program of study
8	that awards an undergraduate credential
9	upon completion of the program.".
10	(2) ANNUAL AND AGGREGATE FEDERAL DIRECT
11	PLUS LOANS LIMITS FOR PARENT BORROWERS
12	Section 455(a) of the Higher Education Act of 1965
13	(20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)) is further amended by adding
14	at the end the following:
15	"(6) ANNUAL AND AGGREGATE FEDERAL DI-
16	RECT PLUS LOANS LIMITS FOR PARENT BOR-
17	ROWERS.—
18	"(A) ANNUAL LIMITS.—Notwithstanding
1 <b>9</b>	any provision of this part or part B, subject to
20	paragraph $(3)(E)$ and except as provided in
21	paragraph (4), beginning on July 1, 2026, the
22	maximum annual amount of Federal Direct
23	PLUS loans that a parent may borrow, on be-
24	half of a dependent student, in any academic

(98686113)

year (as defined in section $481(a)(2)$ ) or its
equivalent shall be the amount equal to
"(i) the cost of attendance of the pro-
gram of study of such student; minus
"(ii) the maximum annual amount of
Federal Direct Unsubsidized Stafford
loans such student may borrow in such
` academic year.
"(B) AGGREGATE LIMITS.—Notwith-
standing any provision of this part or part B,
subject to paragraph (3)(E) and except as pro-
vided in paragraph (4), beginning on July 1,
2026, the maximum aggregate amount of Fed-
eral Direct PLUS loans that a parent may bor-
row shall be \$50,000, without regard to the
number of dependent students on behalf of
whom such parent borrows such a loan.".
(3) LIFETIME MAXIMUM AGGREGATE AMOUNT
FOR ALL STUDENTS.—Section 455(a) of the Higher
Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)) is fur-
ther amended by adding at the end the following:
"(7) LIFETIME MAXIMUM AGGREGATE AMOUNT
FOR ALL STUDENTSNotwithstanding any provi-
sion of this part or part B, except as provided in
paragraph (4), beginning on July 1, 2026, the max-

imum aggregate amount of loans made, insured, or
guaranteed under this title that a student may borrow, and that a parent may borrow on behalf of
such student, shall be \$200,000, without regard to
any amounts repaid, forgiven, canceled, or otherwise
discharged on any such loan.".

7 (4) INSTITUTIONALLY DETERMINED LIMITS.—
8 Section 455(a) of the Higher Education Act of 1965
9 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(a)) is further amended by adding
10 at the end the following:

"(8) INSTITUTIONALLY DETERMINED LIMITS.— 11 12 Notwithstanding the annual loan limits described in 13 subparagraphs (A)(i) and (B)(i) of paragraph (5) and subparagraph (A) of paragraph (6), beginning 14 on July 1, 2026, an institution of higher education 15 (at the discretion of a financial aid administrator at 16 the institution) may limit the total amount of loans 17 18 made under this part for a program of study for an academic year (as defined in section 481(a)(2)) that 19 a student may borrow, and that a parent may bor-20 21 row on behalf of such student, as long as any such 22 limit is applied consistently to all students enrolled in such program of study.". 23

# 1 Subtitle C—Loan Repayment

2 SEC. 30021. LOAN REPAYMENT.

3 (a) TRANSITION TO INCOME-BASED REPAYMENT
4 PLANS.—_____

5 (1) AUTHORITY TO TRANSITION TO INCOME6 BASED REPAYMENT PLANS.—

7 (A) AUTHORITY TO CARRY OUT TRANSI-8 TION.—Beginning on the date of enactment of 9 this title, the Secretary of Education shall take 10 such steps as may be necessary to apply the re-11 payment plan under section 493C of the Higher 12 Education Act of 1965 (as amended by this 13 title) to the loans of each borrower who, on the 14 day before such date of enactment, is in a re-15 payment status in accordance with, or an ad-16 ministrative forbearance associated with, an in-17 come-contingent repayment plan authorized 18 under section 455(e) of the Higher Education 19 Act of 1965 (as in effect on the day before the 20 date of enactment of this title).

(B) DEADLINE FOR TRANSITION.—The
Secretary shall complete the application of the
repayment plan under section 493C to the loans
described in paragraph (1) as soon as prac-

(98686113)

1	ticable, but not later than 9 months after the
2	date of enactment of this title.
3	(2) LIMITATION OF REGULATORY AUTHOR-
4	ITY.—The Secretary may not establish, promulgate,
- 5	issue, or modify any regulations or guidance with re-
6	spect to any income-based repayment plan under the
7	Higher Education Act of 1965, except that the Sec-
8	retary may—
9	(A) during the 270-day period after the
10	date of enactment of this title, issue an interim
11	final rule as necessary for the application of the
12	repayment plan under section 493C of such Act
13	of 1965 in accordance with paragraph $(1)$ ;
14	(B) during the 270-day period after the
15	date of enactment of this title, issue an interim
16	final rule as necessary to implement the amend-
17	ments to such section 493C made by subsection
18	(f) of this title; and
19	(C) during the 18-month period after the
20	date of enactment of this title, issue an interim
21	final rule as necessary to implement the in-
22	come-based Repayment Assistance Program
23	under section 455(q) of such Act of 1965 (as
24	added by this title).

g:\V/F\050525\F050525.005.xml (98686113) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

 $\mathcal{O}$ 

1

1	(3) WAIVER OF NEGOTIATED RULEMAKING
· 2	Any guidance or regulations issued or modified in
3	accordance with subparagraph (A) or (B) of para-
4	graph (2) shall not be subject to negotiated rule-
5	making requirements under section 492 of the High-
6	er Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098a).
7	(b) Repayment Plans.—Section 455(d) of the
8	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(d)) is
9	amended—
10	(1) in paragraph $(1)$ —
11	(A) in the matter preceding subparagraph
12	(A), by inserting "before July 1, 2026, who has
13	not received a loan made under this part on or
14	after July 1, 2026," after "made under this
15	part";
16	(B) by amending subparagraph (D) to
17	read as follows:
18	"(D) beginning on July 1, 2026, the in-
19	come-based Repayment Assistance Plan under
20	subsection (q), provided that—
21	"(i) the borrower is required to pay
22	each outstanding loan of the borrower
23	made under this part under such Repay-
24	ment Assistance Plan;

16

ï

1	"(ii) such Plan shall not be available
2	to borrowers with an excepted loan (as de-
3	fined in paragraph (7)); and
4	"(iii) the borrower may not change
5	the borrower's selection of the Repayment
6	Assistance Plan except in accordance with
7	paragraph (7)(C)."; and
8	(C) in subparagraph (E)—
9	(i) by striking "that enables borrowers
10	who have a partial financial hardship to
11	make a lower monthly payment"; and
12	(ii) by striking "a Federal Direct Con-
13	solidation Loan, if the proceeds of such
14	loan were used to discharge the liability on
15	such Federal Direct PLUS Loan or a loan
16	under section 428B made on behalf of a
17	dependent student" and inserting "an ex-
18	cepted Consolidation Loan (as defined in
19	section 493C(a)(2))";
20	(2) in paragraph $(5)$ , by amending subpara-
21	graph (B) to read as follows:
22	"(B) repay the loan pursuant to an in-
23	come-based repayment plan under subsection
24	(q) or section 493C, as applicable."; and
25	(3) by adding at the end the following:

1	"(6) TERMINATION AND LIMITATION OF REPAY-
2	MENT AUTHORITY
3	"(A) SUNSET OF REPAYMENT PLANS
4	AVAILABLE BEFORE JULY 1, 2026.—Paragraphs
5	(1) through $(4)$ of this subsection shall only
6	apply to loans made under this part before July
7	1, 2026.
8	"(B) PROHIBITIONS.—The Secretary may
9	not, for any loan made under this part on or
10	after July 1, 2026—
11	"(i) authorize a borrower of such a
12	loan to repay such loan pursuant to a re-
13	payment plan that is not described in
14	paragraph $(7)(A)$ ; or
15	"(ii) carry out or modify a repayment
16	plan that is not described in such para-
17	graph.
18	"(7) Repayment plans for loans made on
19	OR AFTER JULY 1, 2026.—
20	"(A) DESIGN AND SELECTION.—Beginning
21	on July 1, 2026, the Secretary shall offer a bor-
22	rower of a loan made under this part on or
23	after such date (including such a borrower who
24	also has a loan made under this part before
25	such date) two plans for repayment of the bor-

2

3

4

5

\

27

rower's loans under this part, including principal and interest on such loans. The borrower shall be entitled to accelerate, without penalty, repayment on such loans. The borrower may choose----

6	"(i) a standard repayment plan—
7	"(I) with a fixed monthly repay-
8	ment amount paid over a fixed period
9	of time equal to the applicable period
10	determined under subclause (II); and
11	((II)) with the applicable period
12	of time for repayment determined
13	based on the total outstanding prin-
14	cipal of all loans of the borrower made
15	under this part before, on, or after
16	July 1, 2026, at the time the bor-
17	rower is entering repayment under
18	such plan, as follows—
19	"(aa) for a borrower with
20	total outstanding principal of less
21	than \$25,000, a period of 10
22	years;

"(bb) for a borrower with total outstanding principal of not

23

1	less than \$25,000 and less than
2	\$50,000, a period of 15 years;
3	"(cc) • for a borrower with
4	total outstanding principal of not
5	less than \$50,000 and less than
6	\$100,000, a period of 20 years;
7	and
8	"(dd) for a borrower with
9	total outstanding principal of
10	\$100,000 or more, a period of 25
11	years; or
12	"(ii) the income-based Repayment As-
13	sistance Plan under subsection (q).
14	"(B) Selection by secretary.—If a
15	borrower of a loan made under this part on or
16	after July 1, 2026, does not select a repayment
17	plan described in subparagraph (A), the Sec-
18	retary shall provide the borrower with the
19	standard repayment plan described in subpara-
20	graph (A)(i).
21	"(C) SELECTION AVAILABLE FOR EACH
22	NEW LOAN; SELECTION APPLIES TO ALL OUT-
23	STANDING LOANS.—Each time a borrower re-
24	ceives a loan made under this part on or after
25	July 1, 2026, the borrower may select either

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

(98686113)

- e	
1	the standard repayment plan under subpara-
2	graph (A)(i) or the Repayment Assistance Plan
3	under subparagraph (A)(ii), provided that the
4	borrower is required to pay each outstanding
5	loan of the borrower made under this part
6	under such selected repayment plan.
7	"(D) PERMISSIBLE CHANGES OF REPAY-
8	MENT PLAN.—
9	"(i) CHANGING FROM STANDARD RE-
10	PAYMENT PLAN.—A borrower may change
11	the borrower's selection of the standard re-
12	payment plan under subparagraph (A)(i),
13	or the Secretary's selection of such plan
14	for the borrower under subparagraph (C),
15	as the case may be, to the Repayment As-
16	sistance Plan under subparagraph (A)(ii)
17	at any time.
18	"(ii) LIMITED CHANGE FROM REPAY-
19	MENT ASSISTANCE PLAN.—A borrower
20	may not change the borrower's selection of
21	the Repayment Assistance Plan under sub-
22	paragraph (A)(ii), except in accordance
23	with subparagraph (C).

2

3

"(E) SPECIAL RULE FOR EXCEPTED LOAN BORROWERS WITH LOANS MADE ON OR AFTER JULY 1, 2026.—

4 "(i) STANDARD REPAYMENT PLAN RE-5 QUIRED.—Notwithstanding subparagraphs 6 (A) through (D), beginning on July 1, 7 2026, the Secretary shall require a bor-8 rower who has an excepted loan and who 9 has received a loan made under this part 10 on or after such date to repay each out-11 standing loan of the borrower made under 12 this part, including principal and interest 13 on such loans, under the standard repay-14 ment plan under subparagraph (A)(i). The 15 borrower shall be entitled to accelerate, 16 without penalty, repayment on such loans. 17 "(ii) EXCEPTED LOAN DEFINED.— 18 For the purposes of this paragraph, the 19 term 'excepted loan' means a loan with an 20outstanding balance that is— 21 "(I) a Federal Direct PLUS 22 Loan that is made on behalf of a de-23 pendent student; or 24 "(II) a Federal Direct Consolida-25 tion Loan, if the proceeds of such loan

1	were used to the discharge the liability
2	0n—
3	"(aa) an excepted PLUS
4	loan, as defined in section
5	493C(a)(1); or
6	"(bb) an excepted consolida-
7	tion loan (as such term is defined
8	in section $493C(a)(2)(A)$ , not-
9	withstanding subparagraph (B)
10	of such section).
11	"(F) TREATMENT OF BORROWERS WITH-
12	OUT LOANS MADE ON OR AFTER JULY 1, 2026
13	A borrower who has an outstanding loan (in-
14	cluding an excepted loan) made under this part
15	before July 1, 2026, and who has not received
16	a loan made under this part on or after July
17	1, 2026, shall not be eligible to change the bor-
18	rower's selection of a repayment plan to the
19	standard repayment plan under subparagraph
20	(A)(i).".
21	(c) Elimination of Authority to Provide In-
22	COME CONTINGENT REPAYMENT PLANS
23	(1) REPEAL.—Subsection (e) of section $455$ the
24	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(e))
25	is repealed.

## G:\OFFICE\RAMSEYER\R19\ED_RECON_RPTD_02.XML

1	(2) FURTHER AMENDMENTS TO ELIMINATE IN-
2	COME CONTINGENT REPAYMENT
3	(A) Section 428 of the Higher Education
4	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1078) is amended
-5	(i) in subsection (b)(1)(D), by striking
6	"be subject to income contingent repay-
7	ment in accordance with subsection (m)"
8	and inserting "be subject to income-based
9	repayment in accordance with subsection
10	(m)"; and
11	(ii) in subsection (m)—
12	(I) in the subsection heading, by
13	striking "INCOME CONTINGENT AND";
14	(II) by amending paragraph (1)
15	to read as follows:
16	"(1) AUTHORITY OF SECRETARY TO RE-
17	QUIRE.—The Secretary may require borrowers who
18	have defaulted on loans made under this part that
19	are assigned to the Secretary under subsection
20	(c)(8) to repay those loans pursuant to an income-
21	based repayment plan under section 455(q) or sec-
22	tion 493C, as applicable."; and
23	(III) in the heading of paragraph
24	(2), by striking "INCOME CONTINGENT
25	OR''.

1	(B) Section 428C of the Higher Education
2	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1078-3) is amended-
3	(i) in subsection $(a)(3)(B)(i)(V)(aa)$ ,
4	by striking "for the purposes of obtaining
5	income contingent repayment or income-
6	based repayment" and inserting "for the
7	purposes of qualifying for an income-based
8	repayment plan under section 455(q) or
9	section 493C, as applicable";
10	(ii) in subsection $(b)(5)$ , by striking
11	"be repaid either pursuant to income con-
12	tingent repayment under part D of this
13	title, pursuant to income-based repayment
14	under section 493C, or pursuant to any
15	other repayment provision under this sec-
16	tion" and inserting "be repaid pursuant to
17	an income-based repayment plan under
18	section 493C or any other repayment pro-
19	vision under this section"; and
20	(iii) in subsection (c)—
21	(I) in paragraph (2)(A), by strik-
22	ing "or by the terms of repayment
23	pursuant to income contingent repay-
24	ment offered by the Secretary under
25	subsection $(b)(5)$ " and inserting "or

by the terms of repayment pursuant
to an income-based repayment plan
under section 493C"; and
(II) in paragraph (3)(B), by
striking "except as required by the
terms of repayment pursuant to in-
come contingent repayment offered by
the Secretary under subsection
(b)(5)" and inserting "except as re-
quired by the terms of repayment pur-
suant to an income-based repayment
plan under section 493C".
(C) Section 485(d)(1) of the Higher Edu-
cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1092(d)(1)) is
amended by striking "income-contingent and".
(D) Section 494(a)(2) of the Higher Edu-
cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098h(a)(2)) is
amended
(i) in the paragraph heading, by strik-
ing "INCOME-CONTINGENT AND INCOME-
BASED" and inserting "INCOME-BASED";
(ii) in subparagraph (A)—
(I) in the matter preceding clause
(i), by striking "income-contingent
or"; and

	00
1	(II) in clause (ii)(I), by inserting
2	"(as in effect on the day before the
3	date of repeal of subsection (e) of sec-
4	tion 455)" after "section 455(e)(8)".
5	(d) Repayment Assistance Plan.—Section 455 of
6	the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e) is
7	amended by adding at the end the following new sub-
8	section:
9	"(q) Repayment Assistance Plan.—
10	"(1) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any other
11	provision of this Act, beginning on July 1, 2026, the
12	Secretary shall carry out an income-based repayment
13	plan (to be known as the 'Repayment Assistance
14	Plan'), that shall have the following terms and con-
15	ditions:
16	"(A) The total monthly repayment amount
17	owed by a borrower for all of the loans of the
18	borrower that are repaid pursuant to the Re-
19	payment Assistance Plan shall be equal to the
20	applicable monthly payment of a borrower cal-
21	culated under paragraph (3)(B), except that the
22	borrower may not be precluded from repaying
23	an amount that exceeds such amount for any
24	month.

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (98686113) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

1		"(B) The Secretary shall apply the bor-
2		rower's applicable monthly payment under this
3		paragraph first toward interest due on each
4		such loan, next toward any fees due on each
5		loan, and then toward the principal of each
6		loan.
7		"(C) Any principal due and not paid under
8		subparagraph (B) or paragraph (2)(B) shall be
9		deferred.
10		"(D) A borrower who is not in a period of
11		deferment or forbearance shall make an appli-
12		cable monthly payment for each month until the
13		earlier of
14		"(i) the date on which the outstanding
15		balance of principal and interest due on all
16		of the loans of the borrower that are re-
17		paid pursuant to the Repayment Assist-
18		ance Plan is \$0; or
19		"(ii) the date on which the borrower
20		has made 360 qualifying monthly pay-
21	-	ments.
22		"(E) The Secretary shall repay or cancel
23		any outstanding balance of principal and inter-
24		est due on a loan made under this part to a
25		borrower—

1

.

1	"(i) who, for any period of time, par-
2	ticipated in the Repayment Assistance
3	Plan under this subsection;
4	"(ii) whose most recent payment for
5	such loan prior to the loan cancellation
6	under this subparagraph was made under
7	such Repayment Assistance Plan; and
8	"(iii) who has made 360 qualifying
9	monthly payments on such loan.
10	"(F) For the purposes of this subsection,
11	the term 'qualifying monthly payment' means
12	any of the following:
13	"(i) An on-time applicable monthly
14	payment under this subsection.
15	"(ii) An on-time monthly payment
16	under the standard repayment plan under
17	subsection $(d)(7)(A)(i)$ of not less than the
18	monthly payment required under such
19	plan.
20	"(iii) A monthly payment under any
21	repayment plan of not less than the
22	" monthly payment that would be required
23	under a standard repayment plan under
24	section $455(d)(1)(A)$ with a repayment pe-
25	riod of 10 years.

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

1 "(iv) A monthly payment under sec-2 tion 493C of not less than the monthly 3 payment required under such section, in-4 cluding a monthly payment equal to the 5 minimum payment amount permitted 6 under such section. 7 "(v) A monthly payment made before the date of enactment of this subsection under an income-contingent repayment plan carried out under section 455(d)(1)(D) (or under an alternative re-

8 9 10 11 12 payment plan in lieu of repayment under 13 such an income-contingent repayment plan, 14 if placed in such an alternative repayment 15 plan by the Secretary) of not less than the 16 monthly payment required under such a 17 plan, including a monthly payment equal to the minimum payment amount per-18 19 mitted under such a plan. 20

"(vi) A month when the borrower did not make a payment because the borrower was in deferment due to an economic hardship described in section 435(o).

"(vii) A month that ended before the date of enactment of this subsection when

21

22

23

24

1	the borrower did not make a payment be-
2	cause the borrower was in a period
3	deferment or forbearance described in sec-
4	tion $685.209(k)(4)(iv)$ of title 34, Code of
5	Federal Regulations (as in effect on the
6	date of enactment of this subsection).
7	"(G) With respect to carrying out section
8	494(a)(2) for the Repayment Assistance Plan,
9	an individual may elect to opt out of the disclo-
10	sures required under section 494(a)(2)(A)(ii) in
11	accordance with the procedures established
10	under section $493C(c)(2)(B)$ .
12	under section $1000(0)(2)(D)$ .
12	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED
13	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED
13 14	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.—
13 14 15	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to
13 14 15 16	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for
13 14 15 16 17	<ul> <li>"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED</li> <li>BORROWERS.—</li> <li>"(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for each month for which such a borrower makes</li> </ul>
13 14 15 16 17 18	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for each month for which such a borrower makes an on-time applicable monthly payment re-
13 14 15 16 17 18 19	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for each month for which such a borrower makes an on-time applicable monthly payment re- quired under paragraph (1)(A) and such
<ol> <li>13</li> <li>14</li> <li>15</li> <li>16</li> <li>17</li> <li>18</li> <li>19</li> <li>20</li> </ol>	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for each month for which such a borrower makes an on-time applicable monthly payment re- quired under paragraph (1)(A) and such monthly payment is insufficient to pay the total
<ol> <li>13</li> <li>14</li> <li>15</li> <li>16</li> <li>17</li> <li>18</li> <li>19</li> <li>20</li> <li>21</li> </ol>	"(2) BALANCE ASSISTANCE FOR DISTRESSED BORROWERS.— "(A) INTEREST SUBSIDY.—With respect to a borrower of a loan made under this part, for each month for which such a borrower makes an on-time applicable monthly payment re- quired under paragraph (1)(A) and such monthly payment is insufficient to pay the total amount of interest that accrues for the month

2

40

paid for the month shall not be charged to the borrower.

3 "(B) MATCHING PRINCIPAL PAYMENT.---4 With respect to a borrower of a loan made 5 under this part and not in a period of 6 deferment or forbearance, for each month for 7 which a borrower makes an on-time applicable 8 monthly payment required under paragraph 9 (1)(A) and such monthly payment reduces the 10 total outstanding principal balance of all loans 11 of the borrower repaid pursuant to the Repay-12 ment Assistance Plan under this subsection by 13 less than \$50, the Secretary shall reduce such total outstanding principal balance of the bor-14 15 rower by an amount that is equal to— 16 "(i) the amount that is the lesser of— 17 "(I) \$50; or 18 "(II) the total amount paid by 19 the borrower for such month pursuant 20 to paragraph (1)(A), minus 21 "(ii) the total amount paid by the bor-22 rower for such month pursuant to para-23 graph (1)(A) that is applied to such total 24 outstanding principal balance.

"(3) DEFINITIONS.—In this paragraph:

25

 $\overline{\mathbf{v}}$ 

 $\mathcal{H}$ 

1	"(A) ADJUSTED GROSS INCOME.—The
2	term 'adjusted gross income', when used with
3	respect to a borrower, means the adjusted gross
4	income (as such term is defined in section $62$
5	of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986) of the
6	borrower (and the borrower's spouse, as appli-
7	cable) for the most recent taxable year, except
8	that, in the case of a married borrower who
9	files a separate Federal income tax return, the
10	term does not include the adjusted gross income
11	of the borrower's spouse.
12	"(B) Applicable monthly payment.—
13	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Except as pro-
14	vided in clause (ii) or (iii), the term 'appli-
15	cable monthly payment' means, when used
16	with respect to a borrower, the amount
17	equal to—
18	"(I) the applicable base payment
19	of the borrower, divided by 12; minus
20	"(II) \$50 for each dependent
21	child of the borrower.
22	"(ii) MINIMUM AMOUNT.—In the case
23	of a borrower with an applicable monthly
24	payment amount calculated under clause
25	(i) that is less than \$10, the applicable

2

42

monthly payment of the borrower shall be \$10.

3 "(iii) FINAL PAYMENT.-In the case 4 of a borrower whose total outstanding bal-5 ance of principal and interest on all of the 6 loans of the borrower that are repaid pur-7 suant to the Repayment Assistance Plan is 8 less than the applicable monthly payment 9 calculated pursuant to clause (i) or (ii), as 10 applicable, then the applicable monthly 11 payment of the borrower shall be the total 12 outstanding balance of principal and inter-13 est on all such loans. 14 "(iv) BASE PAYMENT.—The amount 15 of the applicable base payment for a bor-16 rower with an adjusted gross income of-17 "(I) not more than \$10,000, is 18 \$120;19 "(II) more than 10,000 and not more than \$20,000, is 1 percent of 20 21 such adjusted gross income; 22 "(III) more than \$20,000 and

of such adjusted gross income;

not more than \$30,000, is 2 percent

23

1	"(IV) more than \$30,000 and
2	not more than \$40,000, is 3 percent
3	of such adjusted gross income;
4	"(V) more than \$40,000 and not
5	more than \$50,000, is 4 percent of
6	such adjusted gross income;
7	"(VI) more than \$50,000 and
8	not more than \$60,000, is 5 percent
9	of such adjusted gross income;
10	(VII) more than \$60,000 and
11	not more than \$70,000, is 6 percent
12	of such adjusted gross income;
13	"(VIII) more than \$70,000 and
14	not more than \$80,000, is 7 percent
15	of such adjusted gross income;
16	"(IX) more than \$80,000 and
17	not more than \$90,000, is 8 percent
18	of such adjusted gross income;
19	"(X) more than \$90,000 and not
20	more than \$100,000, is 9 percent of
21	such adjusted gross income; and
22	"(XI) more than \$100,000, is 10
23	percent of such adjusted gross in-
24	come.

1	"(v) Dependent child of the bor-
2	ROWER.—For the purposes of this para-
3	graph, the term 'dependent child of the
4	borrower' means an individual who
5	"(I) is under 17 years of age;
6	and
7	"(II) is the borrower's dependent
8	child or another person who lives with
9	and receives more than one-half of
10	their support from the borrower.".
11	(e) FEDERAL CONSOLIDATION LOANS.—Section
12	455(g) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
13	1087e(g)) is amended by adding at the end the following
14	new paragraph:
15	"(3) CONSOLIDATION LOANS MADE ON OR
16	AFTER JULY 1, 2026.—Notwithstanding subsections
17	(b)(5), $(c)(2)$ , and $(c)(3)(A)$ and $(B)$ of section
18	428C, a Federal Direct Consolidation Loan offered
19	to a borrower under this part on or after July 1,
20	2026, may only be repaid pursuant to a repayment
21	plan described in subsection (d)(7)(A)(i) or (ii) of
22	this section, as applicable, and the repayment sched-
23	ule of such a Consolidation Loan shall be determined
24	in accordance with such repayment plan.".
25	(f) Income-based Repayment —

25 (f) INCOME-BASED REPAYMENT.—

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861I3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.) ų,

1	(1) Amendments.—
2	(A) EXCEPTED CONSOLIDATION LOAN DE-
3	FINED.—Section 493C(a)(2) of the Higher
4	Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098e(a)(2))
5	is amended to read as follows:
6	"(2) Excepted consolidation loan.—
7	"(A) IN GENERAL.—The term 'excepted
8	consolidation loan' means—
9	"(i) a consolidation loan under section
10	428C, or a Federal Direct Consolidation
11	Loan, if the proceeds of such loan were
12	used to the discharge the liability on an ex-
13	cepted PLUS loan; or
- 14	"(ii) a consolidation loan under sec-
15	tion 428C, or a Federal Direct Consolida-
16	tion Loan, if the proceeds of such loan
17	were used to discharge the liability on a
18	consolidation loan under section 428C or a
19	Federal Direct Consolidation Loan de-
20	scribed in clause (i).
21	"(B) EXCLUSION.—The term 'excepted
22	consolidation loan' does not include a Federal
23	Direct Consolidation Loan described in sub-
24	paragraph (A) that (on the day before the date
25	of enactment of this subparagraph) was being

1	repaid pursuant to the Income-Contingent Re-
2	payment (ICR) plan in accordance with section
3	685.209(a) of title 34, Code of Federal Regula-
4	tions (as in effect on June 30, 2023).".
5	(B) TERMS OF INCOME-BASED REPAY-
6	MENT.—Section 493C(b) of the Higher Edu-
7	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098e(b)) is
8	amended—
9	(i) by amending paragraph (1) to read
10	as follows:
11	"(1) a borrower of any loan made, insured, or
12	guaranteed under part B or D (other than an ex-
13	cepted PLUS loan or excepted consolidation loan),
14	may elect to have the borrower's aggregate monthly
15	payment for all such loans not exceed the result de-
16	scribed in subsection (a)(3)(B) divided by 12;";
17	(ii) in paragraph (3)—
18	(I) in subparagraph (B)—
19	(aa) in clause (i)—
20	(AA) by striking sub-
21	clause (II); and
22	(BB) by striking "the
23	borrower" and all the fol-
24	lows through "ends" and in-

serting "the borrower ends"; 1 2 and 3 (bb) in clause (ii)— 4 (AA) by striking sub-5 clause (II); (BB) by striking "the 6 7 borrower" and all the follows through "ends" and in-8 9 serting "the borrower ends"; 10 and (CC) by striking "or" 11 12 at the end; 13 (iii) by repealing paragraph (6); 14 (iv) in paragraph (7)(B)— 15 (I) in the matter preceding clause (i), by striking "for a period of time 16 prescribed by the Secretary, not to ex-17 ceed 25 years" and inserting the fol-18 lowing: "for 25 years (in the case of 19 20 a borrower who is repaying at least 21 one loan for a program of study for which a graduate credential (as de-22 23 fined in section 472A)) is awarded, or, for 20 years (in the case of a bor-24

1	rower who is not repaying at least one
2	such loan)";
3	(II) in clause (i), by inserting
4	"(as such paragraph was in effect on
5	the day before the date of the repeal
6	of paragraph (6))" after "paragraph
7	(6)"; and
8	(III) in clause (iv), by inserting
9	"(as such section was in effect on the
10	day before the date of the repeal of
11	paragraph (6))" after "section
12	455(d)(1)(D)"; and
13	(v) in paragraph (8), by striking
14	"standard repayment plan" and inserting
15	"standard repayment plan under section
16	428(b)(9)(A)(i) or $455(d)(1)(A)$ , or the
17	Repayment Assistance Program under sec-
18	tion 455(q)".
19	(C) ELIGIBILITY DETERMINATIONS.—Sec-
20	tion $493C(c)(2)$ of the Higher Education Act of
21	1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098e(c)(2)) is further amend-
22	ed—
23	(i) in subparagraph (A), by inserting
24	"(as in effect on the day before the date of

1	repeal of subsection (e) of section 455)"
2	after "section 455(e)(1)"; and
3	(ii) in subparagraph (B), by inserting
4	"(as in effect on the day before the date of
5	repeal of subsection (e) of section 455)"
6	after "section 455(e)(8)".
7	(D) TERMINATION OF SPECIAL TERMS FOR
8	NEW BORROWERS ON AND AFTER JULY 1,
9	2014.—Section 493C of the Higher Education
10	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1098e(e)) is further
11	, amended by striking subsection (e).
12	(2) Effective date and application.—The
13	amendments made by this subsection shall take ef-
14	fect on the date of enactment of this title, and shall
15	apply with respect to any borrower who is in repay-
16	ment before, on, or after the date of enactment of
17	this title.
18	SEC. 30022. DEFERMENT; FORBEARANCE.
19	(a) HEADING AMENDMENT.—Section 455(f) of the
20	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(f)) is
21	amended by striking the subsection heading and inserting
22	the following: "DEFERMENT; FORBEARANCE".
23	(b) SUNSET OF ECONOMIC HARDSHIP AND UNEM-
24	PLOYMENT DEFERMENTS.—Section 455(f) of the Higher

25 Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.1087e(f)) is amended—

	00
1	(1) in paragraph (2)—
2	(A) in subparagraph (B), by striking "not
3	in" and inserting "subject to paragraph (7), not
4	in''; and
5	(B) in subparagraph (D), by striking "not
6	in" and inserting "subject to paragraph (7), not
7	in''; and
8	(2) by adding at the end the following:
9	"(7) SUNSET OF UNEMPLOYMENT AND ECO-
10	NOMIC HARDSHIP DEFERMENTS.—A borrower who
11	receives a loan made under this part on or after
12	July 1, 2025, shall not be eligible to defer such loan
13	under subparagraph (B) or (D) of paragraph (2).".
14	(c) Forbearance on Loans Made Under This
15	PART ON OR AFTER JULY 1, 2025.—Section 455(f) of the
16	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(f)) is
17	amended by adding at the end the following:
18	"(8) FORBEARANCE ON LOANS MADE UNDER
19	THIS PART ON OR AFTER JULY 1, 2025.—A borrower
20	who receives a loan made under this part on or after
21	July 1, 2025—
22	"(A) may only be eligible for a forbearance
23	on such loan pursuant to section $428(c)(3)(B)$
24	that does not exceed 9 months during any 24-
25	month period; and

1	"(B) in the case of a borrower who is serv-
2	ing in a medical or dental internship or resi-
3	dency program (as such program is described in
4	section $428(c)(3)(A)(i)(I))$ , may be eligible for a
5	forbearance on such loan pursuant to
6	428(c)(3)(A)(i)(I), during which—
7	"(i) for the first 4 12-month intervals,
8	interest shall not accrue; and
9	"(ii) for any subsequent 12-month in-
10	terval, interest shall accrue.".
11	SEC. 30023. LOAN REHABILITATION.
12	(a) Updating Loan Rehabilitation Limits.—
13	(1) FFEL AND DIRECT LOANS.—Section
13 14	(1) FFEL AND DIRECT LOANS.—Section 428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965
14	428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965
14 15	428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking
14 15 16	428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1078–6(a)(5)) is amended by striking "one time" and inserting "two times".
14 15 16 17	<ul> <li>428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965</li> <li>(20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking</li> <li>"one time" and inserting "two times".</li> <li>(2) PERKINS LOANS.—Section 464(h)(1)(D) of</li> </ul>
14 15 16 17 18	<ul> <li>428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965</li> <li>(20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking</li> <li>"one time" and inserting "two times".</li> <li>(2) PERKINS LOANS.—Section 464(h)(1)(D) of</li> <li>the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.</li> </ul>
14 15 16 17 18 19	<ul> <li>428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965</li> <li>(20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking</li> <li>"one time" and inserting "two times".</li> <li>(2) PERKINS LOANS.—Section 464(h)(1)(D) of</li> <li>the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.</li> <li>1087dd(h)(1)(D)) is amended by striking "once"</li> </ul>
14 15 16 17 18 19 20	<ul> <li>428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965</li> <li>(20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking</li> <li>"one time" and inserting "two times".</li> <li>(2) PERKINS LOANS.—Section 464(h)(1)(D) of</li> <li>the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.</li> <li>1087dd(h)(1)(D)) is amended by striking "once" and inserting "twice".</li> </ul>
<ol> <li>14</li> <li>15</li> <li>16</li> <li>17</li> <li>18</li> <li>19</li> <li>20</li> <li>21</li> </ol>	<ul> <li>428F(a)(5) of the Higher Education Act of 1965</li> <li>(20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(5)) is amended by striking</li> <li>"one time" and inserting "two times".</li> <li>(2) PERKINS LOANS.—Section 464(h)(1)(D) of</li> <li>the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.</li> <li>1087dd(h)(1)(D)) is amended by striking "once"</li> <li>and inserting "twice".</li> <li>(3) EFFECTIVE DATE.—The amendments made</li> </ul>

,

1 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 2 1070 et seq.).

3 (b) MINIMUM MONTHLY PAYMENT AMOUNT.—Sec-4 tion 428F(a)(1)(B) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 5 (20 U.S.C. 1078-6(a)(1)(B)) is amended by adding at the end the following: "With respect a loan made under part 6 D on or after July 1, 2025, a monthly payment amount 7 8 described in subparagraph (A) may not be less than \$10.".

## 9 SEC. 30024. PUBLIC SERVICE LOAN FORGIVENESS.

10 (a)REPAYMENT ASSISTANCE PLAN.—Section 11 455(m)(1)(A) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087e(m)(1)(A)) is amended— 12

13 (1) in clause (iii), by striking "; or" and insert-14 ing a semicolon;

15 (2) in clause (iv), by striking "; and" and inserting "(as in effect on the day before the date of 16 17 the repeal of subsection (e) of this section); or"; and 18 (3) by adding at the end the following new 19 clause:

20 "(v) on-time payments under the Re-21 payment Assistance Plan under section 22 455(q); and".

23 (b) PUBLIC SERVICE JOB.—Section 455(m)(3)(B) of 24 the Higher Education Act of1965(20)U.S.C. 25 1087e(m)(3)(B) is amended—

3	1	(1) by redesignating clauses (i) and (ii) as sub-	
	2	clauses (I) and (II), respectively, and adjusting the	
	3	margins accordingly;	
	4	(2) by striking "The term" and inserting the	
	5	following:	
	6	"(i) IN GENERAL.—The term"; and	
	¹ 27	(3) by adding at the end the following:	
¢.	8	"(ii) EXCLUSION.—The term 'public	
	9	service job' does not include time served in	
	10	a medical or dental internship or residency	
	11	program (as such program is described in	
	12	section $428(c)(3)(A)(i)(I))$ by an individual	
	13	who, as of June 30, 2025, has not bor-	
	14	rowed a Federal Direct PLUS Loan or a	
	15	Federal Direct Unsubsidized Stafford	
	16	Loan for a program of study that awards	
	17	a graduate credential upon completion of	
	18	such program.".	
	19	SEC. 30025. STUDENT LOAN SERVICING.	
	20	Paragraph (1) of section 458(a) of the Higher Edu-	
	21	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1087h(a)(1)) is amended	
	22	to read as follows:	
	23	"(1) Additional mandatory funds for FIS-	
	24	CAL YEARS 2025 AND 2026.—For each of the fiscal	
	25	years 2025 and 2026 there shall be available to the	

54

Secretary (in addition to any other amounts appro-

2 priated under any appropriations Act for administra-3 tive costs under this part and part B and out of any 4 money in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated) 5 funds to be obligated for administrative costs under 6 this part and part B, including the costs of the di-7 rect student loan programs under this part, not to 8 exceed \$500,000,000 in each such fiscal year.". Subtitle D—Pell Grants 9 10SEC. 30031. ELIGIBILITY. 11 (a) FOREIGN INCOME AND FEDERAL PELL GRANT 12 ELIGIBILITY.— 13 (1) ADJUSTED GROSS INCOME DEFINED.-Sec-14 tion 401(a)(2)(A) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070a(a)(2)(A)) is amended to 15 16 read as follows: 17 "(A) the term 'adjusted gross income' 18 means-19 "(i) in the case of a dependent stu-20 dent, for the second tax year preceding the 21 academic year-22 "(I) the adjusted gross income 23 (as defined in section 62 of the Inter-24 nal Revenue Code of 1986) of the stu-25 dent's parents; plus

1	"(II) the foreign income (as de-
2	scribed in section $480(b)(5)$ ) of the
3	student's parents; and
4	"(ii) in the case of an independent
5	student, for the second tax year preceding
6	the academic year—
7	"(I) the adjusted gross income
8	(as defined in section 62 of the Inter-
9	nal Revenue Code of 1986) of the stu-
10	dent (and the student's spouse, if ap-
11	plicable); plus
12	"(II) the foreign income (as de-
13	scribed in section $480(b)(5)$ ) of the
14	student (and the student's spouse, if
15	applicable);".
16	(2) SUNSET.—Section $401(b)(1)(D)$ of the
17	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
18	1070a(b)(1)(D)) is amended by striking "A student"
19	and inserting "For each academic year beginning be-
20	fore July 1, 2025, a student".
21	(3) CONFORMING AMENDMENT.—Section
22	479A(b)(1)(B) of the Higher Education Act of 1965
23	(20 U.S.C. 1087tt(b)(1)(B)) is amended—
24	(A) by striking clause (v); and

(B) by redesignating clauses (vi) and (vii)
as clauses (v) and (vi), respectively.
(b) DEFINITION OF FULL TIME ENROLLMENT FOR
Federal Pell Grant Eligibility.—Section 401(a)(2)
of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
1070a(a)(2)) is further amended—
(1) in subparagraph (E), by striking "and"
after the semicolon;
(2) in subparagraph (F), by striking the period
and inserting "; and"; and
(3) by adding at the end the following new sub-
paragraph:
"(G) notwithstanding section
481(a)(2)(A)(iii), the terms 'full time' and 'full-
time' (except with respect to subsection $(d)(4)$
when used as part of the term 'normal full-time
workload') mean, with respect to a student en-
rolled in an undergraduate course of study, the
student is expected to complete at least 30 se-
mester or trimester hours or 45 quarter credit
hours (or the clock hour equivalent) in each
academic year a student is enrolled in the
course of study.".
(c) Federal Pell Grant Ineligibility Due to
A HIGH STUDENT AID INDEX.—Section 401(b)(1) of the

Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070a-1(b)(1))
 is amended by adding at the end the following:

3 "(F) INELIGIBILITY OF STUDENTS WITH A 4 HIGH STUDENT AID INDEX.—Notwithstanding 5 subparagraphs (A) through (E), a student shall 6 not be eligible for a Federal Pell Grant under 7 this subsection for an academic year in which the student has a student aid index that equals 8 9 or exceeds twice the amount of the total max-10 imum Federal Pell Grant for such academic 11 year.".

(d) NO FEDERAL PELL GRANT ELIGIBILITY FOR
STUDENTS ENROLLED LESS THAN HALF TIME.—Section
401 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C.
1070a) is further amended—

16 (1) in subsection (b)—

17 (A) by striking "(2) LESS" and inserting
18 "(2)(A) LESS"; and

(B) by inserting after subparagraph (A)
(as so designated by subparagraph (A) of this
subsection) the following new subparagraph:
"(B) LESS THAN HALF-TIME ENROLLMENT.—
Notwithstanding subparagraph (A), a student who
first receives a Federal Pell Grant on or after July
1, 2025, shall not be eligible for an award under this

1	subsection for any academic year beginning after
2	such date in which the student is enrolled in an eli-
3	gible program of an institution of higher education
4	on less than a half-time basis. The Secretary shall
5	update the schedule of reductions described in sub-
6	paragraph (A) in accordance with this subpara-
7	graph, including for students receiving the minimum
8	Federal Pell Grant.";
9	(2) in subsection $(c)(6)(A)$ , by inserting ", and
10	the eligibility requirement of enrollment on at least
11	a half-time basis under subsection $(b)(2)$ ," after
12	"(b)(1)"; and
13	(3) in subsection $(d)(5)(A)$ , by inserting "(and
14	at least half time, in the case of a student who first
15	receives a Federal Pell Grant under subsection (b)
16	on or after July 1, 2025)" after "full time".
17	(e) EFFECTIVE DATE AND APPLICATION.—The
18	amendments made by this section shall take effect on July
19	1, 2025, and shall apply with respect to award year 2025-
20	2026 and each subsequent award year.
21	SEC. 30032. WORKFORCE PELL GRANTS.
22	(a) IN GENERAL.—Section 401 of the Higher Edu-
23	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070a) is amended by add-
24	ing at the end the following:
25	"(k) Workforce Pell Grant Program.—

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

1	"(1) IN GENERAL.—For the award year begin-
2	ning on July 1, 2026, and each subsequent award
3	year, the Secretary shall award grants (to be known
4	as 'Workforce Pell Grants') to eligible students
5	under paragraph (2) in accordance with this sub-
6	section.
7	"(2) ELIGIBLE STUDENTS.—To be eligible to
8	receive a Workforce Pell Grant under this subsection
9	for any period of enrollment, a student shall meet
10	the eligibility requirements for a Federal Pell Grant
11	under this section, except that the student—
12	"(A) shall be enrolled, or accepted for en-
13	rollment, in an eligible program under section
14	481(b)(3) (hereinafter referred to as an 'eligible
15	workforce program'); and
16	"(B) may not—
17	"(i) be enrolled, or accepted for enroll-
18	ment, in a program of study that leads to
19	a graduate credential; or
20	"(ii) have attained such a credential.
21	"(3) TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF AWARDS
22	The Secretary shall award Workforce Pell Grants
23	under this subsection in the same manner and with
24	the same terms and conditions as the Secretary

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

4

5

6

awards Federal Pell Grants under this section, ex cept that—

"(A) each use of the term 'eligible program' (except in subsections (b)(9)(A) and (d)(2)) shall be substituted by 'eligible workforce program under section 481(b)(3)'; and

7 "(B) a student who is eligible for a grant 8 equal to less than the amount of the minimum 9 Federal Pell Grant because the eligible work-10 force program in which the student is enrolled 11 or accepted for enrollment is less than an aca-12 demic year (in hours of instruction or weeks of 13 duration) may still be eligible for a Workforce 14 Pell Grant in an amount that is prorated based 15 on the length of the program.

"(4) PREVENTION OF DOUBLE BENEFITS.—No
eligible student described in paragraph (2) may concurrently receive a grant under both this subsection
and—

- 20 "(A) subsection (b); or
- 21 "(B) subsection (c).

"(5) DURATION LIMIT.—Any period of study
covered by a Workforce Pell Grant awarded under
this subsection shall be included in determining a
student's duration limit under subsection (d)(5).".

1 (b) PROGRAM ELIGIBILITY FOR WORKFORCE PELL 2 GRANTS.—Section 481(b) of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1088(b)) is amended— 3

4 (1) by redesignating paragraphs (3) and (4) as paragraphs (4) and (5), respectively; and 5

6 (2) by inserting after paragraph (2) the fol-7 lowing:

"(3)(A) A program is an eligible program for pur-8 poses of the Workforce Pell Grant program under section 9 10 401(k) only if—

"(i) it is a program of at least 150 clock hours 11 12 of instruction, but less than 600 clock hours of instruction, or an equivalent number of credit hours, 13 offered by an eligible institution during a minimum 14 15 of 8 weeks, but less than 15 weeks;

"(ii) it is not offered as a correspondence 16 course, as defined in 600.2 of title 34, Code of Fed-17 18 eral Regulations (as in effect on September 20, 19 2020);

"(iii) the Governor of a State, after consulta-20 tion with the State board, determines that the pro-21 22 gram---

"(I) provides an education aligned with the 23 requirements of high-skill, high-wage (as identi-24 25 fied by the State pursuant to section 122 of the

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

(98686113)

1	Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Edu-
2	cation Act (20 U.S.C. 2342)), or in-demand in-
3	dustry sectors or occupations;
4	"(II) meets the hiring requirements of po-
5	tential employers in the sectors or occupations
6	described in subclause (I);
7	"(III) either—
8	"(aa) leads to a recognized postsec-
9	ondary credential that is stackable and
10	portable across more than one employer; or
11	"(bb) with respect to students en-
12	rolled in the program—
13	"(AA) prepares such students for
14	employment in an occupation for
15	which there is only one recognized
16	postsecondary credential; and
17	"(BB) provides such students
18	with such a credential upon comple-
19	tion of such program; and
20	"(IV) prepares students to pursue 1 or
21	more certificate or degree programs at 1 or
22	more institutions of higher education (which
23	may include the eligible institution providing
24	the program), including by ensuring—

1	"(aa) that a student, upon completion
2	of the program and enrollment in such a
3	related certificate or degree program, will
4	receive academic credit for the Workforce
5	Pell program that will be accepted toward
6	meeting such certificate or degree program
7	requirements; and
8	"(bb) the acceptability of such credit
9	toward meeting such certificate or degree
10	program requirements; and
11	"(iv) after the Governor of such State makes
12	the determination that the program meets the re-
13	quirements under clause (iii), the Secretary deter-
14	mines that—
15	"(I) the program has been offered by the
16	eligible institution for not less than 1 year prior
17	to the date on which the Secretary makes a de-
18	termination under this clause;
19	"(II) for each award year, the program has
20	a verified completion rate of at least 70 percent,
21	within 150 percent of the normal time for com-
22	pletion;
23	"(III) for each award year, the program
24	has a verified job placement rate of at least $70_3$

.

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

13

14

1 percent, measured 180 days after completion; 2 and

"(IV) for each award year, the median value-added earnings (as defined in section 420W) of students who completed such program for the most recent year for which data is available exceeds the median total price (as defined in section 454(d)(3)(D)) charged to students in such award year.

"(B) In this paragraph:

"(i) The term 'eligible institution' means 12 an institution of higher education (as defined in section 102), or any other entity that has entered into a program participation agreement with the Secretary under section 487(a) (without regard to whether that entity is accredited by a national recognized accrediting agency or association), which has not been subject, during any of the preceding 3 years, to-

20 "(I) any suspension, emergency ac-21 tion, or termination under this title;

> "(II) in the case of an institution of higher education, any adverse action by the institution's accrediting agency or associa-

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (98686113) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

22

23



1	tion that revokes or denies accreditation
2	for the institution; or
3	"(III) any final action by the State in
4	which the institution or other entity holds
5	its legal domicile, authorization, or accredi-
6	tation that revokes the institution's or enti-
7	ty's license or other authority to operate in
8	such State.
9	"(ii) The term 'Governor' means the chief
10	executive of a State.
11	"(iii) The terms 'industry or sector part-
12	nership', 'in-demand industry sector or occupa-
13	tion', 'recognized postsecondary credential', and
14	'State board' have the meanings given such
15	terms in section 3 of the Workforce Innovation
16	and Opportunity Act.".
17	(c) STUDENT ELIGIBILITY.—Section 484(a)(1) of the
18	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1091(a)(1)) is
19	amended by inserting "or, for purposes of section 401(k),
20	at an entity (other than an institution of higher education)
21	that meets the requirements of section $481(b)(3)(B)(i)$ "
22	after "section 487".
23	(d) EFFECTIVE DATE; APPLICABILITY.—The amend-
24	ments made by this section shall take effect on July 1,

	00
1	2026, and shall apply with respect to award year 2026-
2	2027 and each succeeding award year.
3	SEC. 30033. PELL SHORTFALL.
4	Section 401(b)(7)(A) of the Higher Education Act of
5	1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070a(b)(7)(A)) is amended—
6	(1) in clause (iii)—
7	(A) by striking "\$2,170,000,000" and in-
8	serting ''\$5,351,000,000''; and
9	(B) by striking "and" at the end;
10	(2) in clause (iv)—
11	(A) by striking "\$1,236,000,000" and in-
12	serting ''\$6,058,000,000''; and
13	(B) by striking " and each succeeding fis-
14	cal year." and inserting a semicolon; and
15	(3) by adding at the end the following:
16	"(v) \$3,743,000,000 for fiscal year
17	2028; and
18	"(vi) \$1,236,000,000 for each suc-
19	ceeding fiscal year.".
20	Subtitle E—Accountability
21	SEC. 30041. AGREEMENTS WITH INSTITUTIONS.
22	Section 454 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20
23	U.S.C. 1087d) is amended—
24	(1) in subsection (a)—

ũ,

	(A) in paragraph (5), by striking "and"
	after the semicolon;
	(B) by redesignating paragraph (6) as
	paragraph (7); and
	(C) by inserting after paragraph (5) the
	following new paragraph:
	"(6) provide annual reimbursements to the Sec-
	retary in accordance with the requirements under
9	subsection (d); and"; and
	(2) by adding at the end the following new sub-
	section:
	"(d) Reimbursement Requirements.—
	· "(1) ANNUAL REIMBURSEMENTS REQUIRED.—
	Beginning in award year 2028–2029, each institu-
	tion of higher education participating in the direct
	student loan program under this part shall, for
	qualifying student loans, remit to the Secretary, at
	such time as the Secretary may specify, an annual
	reimbursement for each student cohort of the insti-
	tution, based on the non-repayment balance of such
	cohort and calculated in accordance with paragraph
	(3).
	"(2) Student cohorts.—
	"(A) COHORTS ESTABLISHED.—For each
	institution of higher education participating in

÷.

2

3

4

8

9

11

68

the direct student loan program under this part, the Secretary shall establish student cohorts, beginning with award year 2027-2028, as follows:

5 "(i) COMPLETING STUDENT CO-6 HORT.—For each program of study at 7 such institution, a student cohort comprised of all students who received Federal financial assistance under this title and 10 who completed such program during such award year.

12 "(ii) **UNDERGRADUATE** NON-COM-13 PLETING STUDENT COHORT.—For such in-14 stitution, a student cohort comprised of all 15 students who received Federal financial as-16 sistance under this title, who were enrolled 17 in the institution during the previous award year in a program of study leading 18 19 to an undergraduate credential, and who at 20the time the cohort is established— 21 "(I) have not completed such 22 program of study; and

> "(II) are not enrolled at the institution in any program of study

23

17.	09
1	leading to an undergraduate creden-
2	tial.
3	"(iii) Graduate non-completing
4	STUDENT COHORT.—For each program of
5	study leading to a graduate credential at
6	such institution, a student cohort com-
7	prised of all students who received Federal
8	financial assistance under this title, who
9	were enrolled in such program during the
10	previous award year, and who at the time
11	the cohort is established—
12	"(I) have not completed such
13	program of study; and
14	"(II) are not enrolled in such
15	program.
16	"(B) QUALIFYING STUDENT LOAN.—For
17	the purposes of this subsection, the term 'quali-
18	fying student loan' means a loan made under
19	this part on or after July 1, 2027, that-
20	"(i) was made to a student included
21	in a student cohort of an institution or to
22	a parent on behalf of such a student;
23	"(ii) except in the case of a loan de-
24	scribed in clause (i) or (ii) of subparagraph
25	(C), is not included in any other student

g:\\/\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861l3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

.

×.

1	cohort of any institution of higher edu-
2	cation;
3	"(iii) is not in—
4	"(I) a medical or dental intern-
5	ship or residency forbearance de-
6	scribed in section 428(c)(3)(A)(i)(I),
7	section $428B(a)(2)$ , section $428H(a)$ ,
8	or section 685.205(a)(3) of title 34,
9	Code of Federal Regulations;
10	"(II) a graduate fellowship
11	deferment described in section
12	455(f)(2)(A)(ii);
13	"(III) rehabilitation training pro-
14	gram deferment described under sec-
15	tion $455(f)(2)(A)(ii);$
16	"(IV) an in-school deferment de-
17	scribed under section 455(f)(2)(A)(i);
18	"(V) a cancer deferment de-
19	scribed under section $455(f)(3)$ ;
20	"(VI) a military service
21	deferment described under section
22	455(f)(2)(C);  or
23	"(VII) a post-active duty student
24	deferment described under section
25	493D; and

## G:\OFFICE\RAMSEYER\R19\ED_RECON_RPTD_02.XML

71

1	"(iv) is not in default.
2	"(C) Special circumstances.—
3	"(i) Multiple credentials.—In
4	the case of a student who completes two or
5	more programs of study during the same
6	award year, each qualifying student loan of
7	the student shall be included in the student
8	cohort for each of such program of study
9	for such award year.
10	"(ii) TREATMENT OF CERTAIN CON-
11	SOLIDATION LOANS.—A Federal Direct
12	Consolidation loan made under this title
13	shall not be considered a qualifying stu-
14	dent loan for a student cohort for an
15	award year if all of the loans included in
16	such consolidation loan are attributable to
17	another student cohort.
18	"(iii) CONSOLIDATION AFTER INCLU-
19	SION IN A STUDENT COHORTIf a quali-
20	fying student loan is consolidated into a
21	consolidation loan under this title after
22	such qualifying student loan has been in-
23	cluded in a student cohort, the percentage
24	of the consolidation loan that was attrib-
25	utable to such student cohort at the time

g:\V/F\050525\F050525.005.xml (98686113) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

1		of consolidation shall remain attributable
2	ø	to the student cohort for the life of the
3		consolidation loan.
4		"(3) CALCULATION OF REIMBURSEMENT.—
5		"(A) REIMBURSEMENT PAYMENT FOR-
6		MULA.—For each student cohort of an institu-
7		tion of higher education established under this
8		subsection, the annual reimbursement for such
9		cohort shall be equal to—
10		"(i) the reimbursement percentage for
11		the cohort, determined in accordance with
12		subparagraph (B); multiplied by
13		"(ii) the non-repayment balance for
14		the cohort for the award year, determined
15		in accordance with subparagraph (C).
16		"(B) REIMBURSEMENT PERCENTAGE
17		The reimbursement percentage of a student co-
18		hort of an institution shall be determined by the
19		Secretary when the cohort is established, shall
20		remain constant for the life of the student co-
21	ā.	hort, and shall be determined as follows:
22	Γ.	"(i) COMPLETING STUDENT CO-
23		HORTS.—The reimbursement percentage of
24		a completing student cohort shall be equal
25		to the percentage determined by—

1	"(I) subtracting from one the
2	quotient of—
3	"(aa) the median value-
4	added earnings of students who
5	completed such program of study
6	in the most recent award year for
7 ⁻	which such earnings data is
8	available; divided by
9	"(bb) the median total price
10	charged to students included in
·11	such cohort; and
12	"(II) multiplying the difference
13	determined under subclause (I) by
14	100.
15	"(ii) Special circumstances for
16	COMPLETING STUDENT COHORTS
17	"(I) HIGH-RISK COHORTS.—Not-
18	withstanding clause (i), if the median
19	value-added earnings of a completing
20.	student cohort under clause (i)(I)(aa)
21	is negative, the reimbursement per-
22	centage of the student cohort shall be
23	100 percent.
24	"(II) LOW-RISK COHORTS.—Not-
25	withstanding clause (i), if the median

1	value-added earnings of a completing
2	student cohort under clause (i)(I)(aa)
3	exceeds the median total price of such
4	cohort under clause (i)(I)(bb), the re-
5	imbursement percentage of the stu-
<b>6</b> ,	dent cohort shall be 0 percent.
7	"(iii) NON-COMPLETING STUDENT CO-
8	HORTS.—The reimbursement percentage of
9	a non-completing student cohort shall be
10	determined based on the most recent data
11	available in the award year in which the
12	cohort is established, and—
13	"(I) for an undergraduate non-
14	completing student cohort, shall be
15	equal to the percentage of under-
16	graduate students who received Fed-
17	eral financial assistance under this
18	title at such institution who-
19	"(aa) did not complete an
20	undergraduate program of study
21	at the institution within 150 per-
22	cent of the program length of
23	such program; or
24	"(bb) only in the case of a
25	two-year institution, did not,

within 6 years after first enroll-1 2 ing at the two-year institution, 3 complete a program of study at a four-year institution for which a 4 5 bachelor's degree (or substansimilar credential) tially is 6 7 awarded; and "(II) for a graduate non-com-8 9 pleting student cohort, shall be equal 10 to the percentage of students who received Federal financial assistance 11 under this title at the institution for 12 the applicable graduate program of 13 study and who did not complete such 14 15 program of study within 150 percent of the program length. 16 "(C) NON-REPAYMENT LOAN BALANCE.-17 18

"(i) IN GENERAL.—For each award year, the Secretary shall determine the non-repayment loan balance for such award year for each student cohort of an institution of higher education by calculating the sum of—

"(I) for loans in such cohort, the difference between the total amount of

g:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

19

20

21

22

23

24

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

76

payments due from all borrowers on such loans during such year and the total amount of payments made by all such borrowers on such loans during such year; plus

"(II) the total amount of interest waived, paid, or otherwise not charged by the Secretary during such year under the income-based repayment plan described in section 455(q); plus

"(III) the total amount of principal and interest forgiven, cancelled, waived, discharged, repaid, or otherwise reduced by the Secretary under any act during such year that is not included in subclause (II) and was not discharged or forgiven under section 437(a), 428J, or section 455(m).

"(ii) SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES.—For the purpose of calculating the non-repayment loan balance of student cohorts under this paragraph, the Secretary shall—

"(I) for each qualifying student loan in a student cohort that is included in another student cohort be-

1		cause the student who borrowed such
2	-	loan completed two or more programs
3		of study during the same award year,
4	a.	the sum of the amounts described in
5		subclauses (I) through (III) of clause
6	<u>*</u>	(i) for such qualifying student loan
7		shall be divided equally among each of
8		the student cohorts in which such loan
9		is included; and
10		"(II) for each consolidation loan
11		in a student cohort—
12		"(aa) determine the percent-
13		age of the outstanding principal
14	it:	balance of the consolidation loan
15		attributable to such student co-
16		hort—
17		"(AA) at the time of
18	. '	that loan was included in
19		such cohort, in the case of a
20		loan consolidated before in-
21		clusion in such cohort; or
22		"(BB) at the time of
23		consolidation, in the case of
24	9	a loan consolidated after in-
25	2	clusion in such cohort; and
	7	

1	"(bb) include in the calcula-
2	tions under clause (i) for such
3	student cohort only the percent-
4	age of the sum of the amounts
5	described in subclauses (I)
6	through (III) of clause (i) for the
7	consolidation loan for such year
8	that is equal to the percentage of
9	the consolidation loan determined
10	under item (aa).
11	"(D) TOTAL PRICE.—With respect to a
12	student who received Federal financial assist-
13	ance under this title and who completes a pro-
14	gram of study, the term 'total price' means the
15	total amount, before Federal financial assist-
16	ance under this title was applied, a student was
17	required to pay to complete the program of
18	study. A student's total price shall be calculated
19	by the Secretary as the difference between—
20	"(i) the total amount of tuition and
21	fees that were charged to such student be-
22	fore the application of any Federal finan-
23	cial assistance provided under this title;
24	minus

1	"(ii) the total amount of grants and
2	scholarships described in section 480(i)
3	awarded to such student from non-Federal
4	sources for such program of study.
5	"(4) NOTIFICATION AND REMITTANCE.—Begin-
6	ning with the first award year for which reimburse-
7	ments are required under this subsection, and for
8	each succeeding award year, the Secretary shall—
9	"(A) notify each institution of higher edu-
10	cation of the amounts and due dates of each
11	annual reimbursement calculated under para-
12	graph (3) for each student cohort of the institu-
13	tion within 30 days of calculating such
14	amounts; and
15	"(B) require the institution to remit such
16	payments within 90 days of such notification.
17	"(5) PENALTY FOR LATE PAYMENTS.—
18	"(A) THREE-MONTH DELINQUENCY.—If
19	an institution fails to remit to the Secretary a
20	reimbursement for a student cohort as required
21	under this subsection within 90 days of receiv-
22	ing notification from the Secretary in accord-
23	ance with paragraph (4), the institution shall
24	pay to the Secretary, in addition to such reim-
25	bursement. interest on such reimbursement

(98686113)

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

80

payment, at a rate that is the average rate applicable to the loans in such student cohort.

"(B) TWELVE-MONTH DELINQUENCY.—If an institution fails to remit to the Secretary a reimbursement for a student cohort as required under this subsection, plus interest owed in under subparagraph (A), within 12 months of receiving notification from the Secretary in accordance with paragraph (4), the institution shall be ineligible to make direct loans to any student enrolled in the program of study for which the institution has failed to make the reimbursement payments until such payment is made.

"(C) EIGHTEEN-MONTH DELINQUENCY.----15 16 If an institution fails to remit to the Secretary 17 a reimbursement for a student cohort as re-18 quired under this subsection, plus interest owed 19 under subparagraph (A), within 18 months of 20 receiving notification from the Secretary in ac-21 cordance with paragraph (4), the institution 22 shall be ineligible to make direct loans or award 23 Federal Pell Grants under section 401 to any 24 student enrolled in the institution until such 25 payment is made.

(98686113)

81

"(D) TWO-YEAR DELINQUENCY.-If an in-1 2 stitution fails to remit to the Secretary a reim-3 bursement for a student cohort as required under this subsection, plus interest owed under 4 5 subparagraph (A), within 2 years of receiving notification from the Secretary in accordance 6 7 with paragraph (4), the institution shall be in-8 eligible to participate in any program under this title for a period of not less than 10 years.

10 "(6) Relief for voluntary cessation of 11 FEDERAL DIRECT LOANS FOR A PROGRAM OF 12 STUDY.—The Secretary shall, upon the request of an 13 institution that voluntarily ceases to make Federal 14 Direct loans to students enrolled in a specific pro-15 gram of study, reduce the amount of the annual reimbursement owed by the institution for each stu-16 17 dent cohort associated with such program by 50 per-18 cent if the institution assures the Secretary that the 19 institution will not make Federal Direct loans to any student enrolled in such program of study (or any 20substantially similar program of study, as deter-21 mined by the Secretary) for a period of not less than 22 23 10 award years, beginning with the first award year 24 that begins after the date on which the Secretary re-25 duces such reimbursement.

a:\V\F\050525\F050525.005.xml (986861|3) May 5, 2025 (9:35 a.m.)

"(7) RESERVATION OF FUNDS FOR PROMISE 1 2 GRANTS.-Notwithstanding any other provision of 3 law, the Secretary shall reserve the funds remitted to the Secretary as reimbursements in accordance 4 5 with this subsection, and such funds shall be made 6 available to the Secretary only for the purpose of 7 awarding PROMISE grants in accordance with sub-8 part 11 of part A of this title.".

## 9 SEC. 30042. CAMPUS-BASED AID PROGRAMS.

10 (a) PROMISE GRANTS.—Part A of title IV of the
11 Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070c et seq.)
12 is amended by adding at the end the following:

13 "Subpart 11—Promoting Real Opportunities to

14 Maximize Investments and Savings in Education

## 15 "SEC. 420S. PROMISE GRANTS.

16 "For award year 2028–2029 and each succeeding award year, from reserved funds remitted to the Secretary 17 18 in accordance with section 454(d) and additional funds 19 made available under section 420V, as necessary, the Sec-20retary shall award PROMISE grants to eligible institu-21 tions to carry out the activities described in section 22 420U(c). PROMISE grants awarded under this subpart 23 shall be awarded on a noncompetitive basis to each eligible 24 institution that submits a satisfactory application under

section 420T for a 6-year period in an amount that is de termined in accordance with section 420U.

## 3 "SEC. 420T. ELIGIBLE INSTITUTIONS; APPLICATION.

4 "(a) ELIGIBLE INSTITUTION.—To be eligible for a
5 PROMISE grant under this subpart, an institution
6 shall—

"(1) be an institution of higher education under
section 102, except that an institution described in
section 102(a)(1)(C) shall not be an eligible institution under this subpart; and

11 "(2) meet the maximum total price guarantee
12 requirements under subsection (c).

"(b) APPLICATION.—An eligible institution seeking a
PROMISE grant under this subpart (including a renewal
of such a grant) shall submit to the Secretary an application, at such time as the Secretary may require, containing
the information required under this subsection. Such application shall—

- 19 "(1) demonstrate that the institution—
- 20 "(A) meets the maximum total price guar21 antee requirements under subsection (c); and
  22 "(B) will continue to meet the maximum
  23 total price guarantee requirements for each
  24 award year during the grant period with respect

1	to students first enrolling at the institution for
2	each such award year;
3	"(2) describe how grant funds awarded under
4	this subpart will be used by the institution to carry
5	out activities related to
6	"(A) increasing postsecondary afford-
7	ability, including—
8	"(i) the expansion and continuation of
9	the maximum total price guarantee re-
10	quirements under subsection (c); and
11	"(ii) any other activities to be carried
12	out by the institution to increase postsec-
13	ondary affordability and minimize the max-
14	imum total price for completion paid by
15	students receiving need-based student aid;
16	"(B) increasing postsecondary access,
17	which may include—
18	"(i) the activities described in section
19	485E of this Act; and
20	. "(ii) any other activities to be carried
21	out by the institution to increase postsec-
22	ondary access and expand opportunities for
23	low- and middle-income students; and
24	"(C) increasing postsecondary student suc-
25	cess, which may include—

1	"(i) activities to improve completion
2	rates and reduce time to credential;
3	"(ii) activities to align programs of
4	study with the needs of employers, includ-
5	ing with respect to in-demand industry sec-
6	tors or occupations (as defined in section 3
7	of the Workforce Innovation and Oppor-
8	tunity Act (29 U.S.C. 3102)); and
9	"(iii) any other activities to be carried
10	out by the institution to increase value-
11	added earnings and postsecondary student
12	success;
13	"(3) describe—
14	"(A) how the institution will evaluate the
15	effectiveness of the institution's use of grant
16	funds awarded under this subpart; and
17	"(B) how the institution will collect and
18	disseminate information on promising practices
· 19	developed with the use of such grant funds; and
20	"(4) in the case of an institution that has pre-
21	viously received a grant under this subpart, contain
22	the evaluation required under paragraph (3) for
23	each previous grant.

"(c) MAXIMUM TOTAL PRICE GUARANTEE REQUIRE MENTS.—As a condition of eligibility for a PROMISE
 grant under this subpart, an institution shall—

4 "(1) for each award year beginning after the 5 date of enactment of this subpart, not later than 1 6 year before the start of each such award year (ex-7 cept that, for the first award year beginning after 8 such date of enactment, the institution shall meet 9 these requirements as soon as practicable after such 10 date of enactment), determine the maximum total 11 price for completion, in accordance with subsection 12 (e), for each program of study at the institution ap-13 plicable to students in each income category and student aid index category (as determined by the Sec-14 15 retary) and publish such information on the institu-16 tion's website and in the institution's catalog, mar-17 keting materials, or other official publications;

18 "(2) for the award year for which the institu-19 tion is applying for a PROMISE grant, and at least 20 1 award year preceding such award year, provide to 21 each student who first enrolls, or plans to enroll, in 22 the institution during the award year and who re-23 ceives Federal financial aid under this title a max-24 imum total price guarantee, in accordance with this section, for the minimum guarantee period applica ble to the student; and

3 "(3) provide to the Secretary an assurance that 4 the institution will continue to meet each of the 5 maximum total price guarantee requirements under 6 this subsection for students who first enroll, or plan 7 to enroll, in the institution during each award year 8 included in the grant period.

9 "(d) DURATION OF MINIMUM GUARANTEE PE-10 riod.—

"(1) IN GENERAL.—The minimum period dur-11 12 ing which a student shall be provided a guarantee 13 under subsection (c) with respect to the maximum total price for completion of a program of study at 14 15 an institution shall be the average, for the 3 most recent award years for which data are available, of 16 the median time to credential of students who com-17 18 pleted any undergraduate program of study at the 19 institution during each such award year, except that 20 such minimum guarantee period shall not be less 21 than the program length of the program of study in 22 which the student is enrolled.

23 "(2) LIMITATION.—An institution shall not be
24 required to provide a maximum total price guarantee
25 under subsection (c) to a student after the conclu-

sion of the 6-year period beginning on the first day
 on which the student enrolled at such institution.

3 "(e) DETERMINATION OF MAXIMUM TOTAL PRICE
4 FOR COMPLETION.—

5 "(1) IN GENERAL.—For the purposes of sub-6 section (c), an institution shall determine, prior to 7 the first award year in which a student enrolls at 8 the institution, the maximum total price that may be 9 charged to the student for completion of a program 10 of study at the institution for the minimum guar-11 antee period applicable to a student, before applica-12 tion of any Federal Pell Grants or other Federal fi-13 nancial aid under this title. Such a maximum total price for completion shall be determined for students 14 15 in each income category and student aid index cat-16 egory (as determined by the Secretary). In deter-17 mining the maximum total price for completion to be 18 charged to each such category of students, the insti-19 tution may consider the ability of a category of stu-20 dents to pay tuition and fees, but may not include 21 in such consideration any Federal Pell Grants or 22 other Federal financial aid awards that may be 23 available to such category of students under this 24 title.

1	"(2) Multiple maximum total price guar-
2	ANTEES.—In the event that a student receives more
3	than 1 maximum total price guarantee because the
4	student is included in more than 1 category of stu-
5	dents for which the institution determines a max-
6	imum total price guarantee amount for the purposes
7	of subsection (c), the maximum total price guarantee
8	applicable to such student for the purposes of this
9	section shall be equal to the lowest such guarantee
10	amount.
11	"SEC. 420U. GRANT AMOUNTS; FLEXIBLE USE OF FUNDS.
12	"(a) Grant Amount Formula.—
13	"(1) FORMULA.—Subject to subsection (b) and
14	section 420V(b), the amount of a PROMISE grant
15	for an eligible institution for each year of the grant
16	period shall be calculated by the Secretary annually
17	and shall be equal to the amount determined by
18	multiplying—
19	"(A) the lesser of—
20	"(i) the difference determined by sub-
21	tracting one from the quotient of—
22	"(I) the average, for the 3 most
23	recent award years for which data are
24	available, of the median value-added
25	earnings for each such award year of

1	students who completed any program
2	of study of the institution; divided by
3	"(II) the average, for the 3 most
4	recent award years for which data are
5	available, of the maximum total price
6	for completion determined under sec-
7	tion 420T(e) applicable for each such
8	award year to students enrolled in the
9	institution in any program of study
10	who received financial aid under this
11	title; or
12	"(ii) the number two;
13	"(B) the average, for the 3 most recent
14	award years for which data are available, of the
15	total dollar amount of Federal Pell Grants
16	awarded to students enrolled in the institution
17	in each such award year; and
18	"(C) the average, for the 3 most recent
19	award years for which data are available, of the
20	percentage of low-income students who received
21	Federal financial assistance under this title who
22	were enrolled in the institution in each such
23	award year who—
(14)	

1	"(i) completed a program of study at
2	the institution within 100 percent of the
3	program length of such program; or
4	"(ii) only in the case of a two-year in-
5	, stitution or a less than two-year institu-
6	tion—
7	"(I) transfer to a four-year insti-
8	tution; and
9	"(II) within 4 years after first
10	enrolling at the two-year or less than
11	two-year institution, complete a pro-
12	gram of study at the four-year institu-
13	tion for which a bachelor's degree (or
14	substantially similar credential) is
15	awarded.
16	"(2) DEFINITION OF LOW-INCOMEIn this
17	section, the term 'low-income', when used with re-
18	spect to a student, means that the student's family
19	income does not exceed the maximum income in the
20	lowest income category (as determined by the Sec-
21	retary).
22	"(b) MAXIMUM GRANT AMOUNT.—Notwithstanding
23	subsection (a), the maximum amount an eligible institu-
24	tion may receive annually for a grant under this subpart
25	shall be the amount equal to—

1 "(1) the average, for the 3 most recent award 2 years, of the number of students enrolled in the in-3 stitution in an award year who receive Federal fi-4 nancial aid under this title; multiplied by 5 "(2) \$5,000. "(c) FLEXIBLE USE OF FUNDS.-A PROMISE 6 7 grant awarded under this subpart shall be used by an eli-8 gible institution to—

9 "(1) carry out activities included in the institu10 tion's application for such grant related to postsec11 ondary affordability, access, and student success;

12 "(2) evaluate the effectiveness of the activities
13 carried out with such grant in accordance with sec14 tion 420T(b)(3)(A); and

15 "(3) collect and disseminate promising practices
16 related to the activities carried out with such grant,
17 in accordance with section 420T(b)(3)(B);

18 "SEC. 420V. AVAILABILITY OF FUNDS.

19 "(a) Used of Reserved Funds.—

20 "(1) PRIMARY FUNDS.—To carry out this sub21 part, there shall be available to the Secretary any
22 funds remitted to the Secretary as reimbursements
23 in accordance with section 454(d) for any award
24 year.

SECONDARY FUNDS.—Beginning award 1 (2)year 2028–2029, if the amounts made available to 2 3 the Secretary under paragraph (1) to carry out this subpart in any award year are insufficient to fully 4 fund the PROMISE grants awarded under this sub-5 6 part in such award year, there shall be available to 7 the Secretary, in addition to such amounts, any funds returned to the Secretary under section 484B 8 9 in the previous award year.

10 "(b) REDUCTION OF GRANT AMOUNT IN CASE OF IN11 SUFFICIENT FUNDS.—

"(1) IN GENERAL.—If the amounts made avail-12 13 able to the Secretary under subsection (a) to carry 14 out this subpart for an award year are not sufficient to provide grants to each eligible institution in the 15 amount determined under section 420U for such 16 17 award year, the Secretary shall reduce each such grant amount by the applicable percentage described 18 19 in paragraph (2).

20 "(2) APPLICABLE PERCENTAGE.—The applica21 ble percentage described in this paragraph is the
22 percentage determined by dividing—

23 "(A) the amounts made available under
24 subsection (a) for the award year described in
25 paragraph (1); by

1	"(B) the total amount that would be nec-
2	essary to provide grants to all eligible institu-
3	tions in the amounts determined under section
4	420U for such award year.
5	<b>"SEC. 420W. DEFINITIONS.</b>
6	"In this title:
7	"(1) VALUE-ADDED EARNINGS.—
8	"(A) IN GENERAL.—With respect to a stu-
9	dent who received Federal financial aid under
10	this title and who completed a program of study
11	offered by an institution of higher education,
12	the term 'value-added earnings' means-
13	"(i) the annual earnings of such stu-
14	dent measured during the applicable earn-
15	ings measurement period for such program
16	(as determined under subparagraph (C));
17	minus
18	"(ii) in the case of a student who
19	completed a program of study that
20	awards—
21	"(I) an undergraduate credential,
22	150 percent of the poverty line appli-
23	cable to a single individual as deter-
24	mined under section $673(2)$ of the

	1	Community Services Block Grant Act
	2	(42 U.S.C. 9902(2)) for such year; or
,	3	"(II) a graduate credential, 300
	. 4	percent of the poverty line applicable
	5	to a single individual as determined
	6	under section 673(2) of the Commu-
	7	nity Services Block Grant Act (42
	8	U.S.C. 9902(2)) for such year.
	9	"(B) Geographic adjustment.—
	10	"(i) IN GENERAL.—Except as pro-
	11	vided in clause (ii), the Secretary shall use
	12	the geographic location of the institution at
	13	which a student completed a program of
	14	study to adjust the value-added earnings of
	15	the student calculated under subparagraph
	16	(A) by dividing—
	17	"(I) the difference between
	18	clauses (i) and (ii) of such subpara-
	19	graph; by
	20	((II) the most recent regional
	21	price parity index of the Bureau of
	22	Economics Analysis for the State or,
	23	as applicable, metropolitan area in
	24	which such institution is located.

1	"(ii) EXCEPTION.—The value-added
2	earnings of a student calculated under sub-
3	paragraph (A) shall not be adjusted based
4	on geographic location in accordance with
5	clause (i) if such student attended prin-
6	cipally through distance education.
7	"(C) EARNINGS MEASUREMENT PERIOD
8	"(i) IN GENERAL.—For the purpose
9	of calculating the value-added earnings of
10	a student, except as provided in clause (ii),
11	the annual earnings of a student shall be
12	measured
13	"(I) in the case of a program of
14	study that awards an undergraduate
15	certificate, post baccalaureate certifi-
16	cate, or graduate certificate, 1 year
17	after the student completes such pro-
18	gram;
19	"(II) in the case of a program of
20	study that awards an associate's de-
21	gree or master's degree, 2 years after
22	the student completes such program;
23	and
24	"(III) in the case of a program of
25	study that awards a bachelor's degree,

	PC
1	doctoral degree, or professional de-
2	gree, 4 years after the student com-
- 3	pletes such program.
4	"(ii) EXCEPTION.—The Secretary
5	may, as the Secretary determines appro-
6	priate based on the characteristics of a
7	program of study, extend an earnings
8	measurement period described in clause (i)
9	for a program of study that—
10	"(I) requires completion of an
11	additional educational program after
12	completion of the program of study in
13	order to obtain a licensure associated
14	with the credential awarded for such
15	program of study; and
16	"(II) when combined with the
17	program length of such additional
18	educational program for licensure, has
19	a total program length that exceeds
20	the relevant earnings measurement
21	period prescribed for such program of
22	study under clause (i),
23	except that in no case shall the annual
24	earnings of a student be measured more

1	than 1 year after the student completes
2	such additional educational program.
3	"(2) PROGRAM LENGTH.—The term 'program
4	length' means the minimum amount of time in
5	weeks, months, or years that is specified in the cata-
6	log, marketing materials, or other official publica-
7	tions of an institution of higher education for a full-
8	time student to complete the requirements for a spe-
9	cific program of study.".
10	(b) INSTITUTIONAL REFUNDS.—Section 484B of the
11	Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1091b) is
12	amended by adding at the end the following:
13	"(f) RESERVATION OF FUNDS FOR PROMISE
14	GRANTS.—Notwithstanding any other provision of law,
15	the Secretary shall reserve the funds returned to the Sec-
16	retary under this section for 1 year after the return of
17	such funds for the purpose of awarding PROMISE grants
18	in accordance with subpart 4 of part A of this title.".
19	Subtitle F—Regulatory Relief
20	SEC. 30051. REGULATORY RELIEF.
21	(a) 90/10 Rule.—Section 487 of the Higher Edu-
22	cation Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1094) is amended—
23	(1) in subsection (a), by repealing paragraph
24	(24);

(2) by striking subsection (d); and

1	(3) by redesignating subsections (e) through (j)
2	as subsections (d) through (i), respectively.
3	(b) GAINFUL EMPLOYMENT.—The Higher Education
4	Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1001 et seq.) is amended—
5	(1) in section $101(b)(1)$ , by striking "gainful
6	employment in";
7	(2) in section 102—
8	(A) in subsection $(b)(1)(A)(i)$ , by striking
9	"gainful employment in"; and
10	(B) in subsection $(c)(1)(A)$ , by striking
11	"gainful employment in"; and
12	(3) in section $481(b)(1)(A)(i)$ , by striking
13	"gainful employment in".
14	(c) OTHER REPEALS.—The following regulations (in-
15	cluding any supplement or revision to such regulations)
16	are repealed and shall have no legal effect:
17	(1) CLOSED SCHOOL DISCHARGES.—Sections
18	674.33(g), 682.402(d), and 685.214 of title 34,
19	Code of Federal Regulations (relating to closed
20	school discharges), as added or amended by the final
21	regulations published by the Department of Edu-
22	cation in the Federal Register on November 1, 2022
23	(87 Fed. Reg. 65904 et seq.).
24	(2) BORROWER DEFENSE TO REPAYMENT
25	Subpart D of part 685 of title 34, Code of Federal

Regulations (relating to borrower defense to repay ment), as added or amended by the final regulations
 published by the Department of Education in the
 Federal Register on November 1, 2022 (87 Fed.
 Reg. 65904 et seq.).

6 (d) EFFECT OF REPEAL.—Any regulations repealed
7 by subsection (c) that were in effect on June 30, 2023,
8 are restored and revived as if the repeal of such regula9 tions under such subsection had not taken effect.

10 (e) PROHIBITION.—The Secretary of Education may 11 not implement any rule, regulation, policy, or executive ac-12 tion specified in this section (or a substantially similar 13 rule, regulation, policy, or executive action) unless author-14 ity for such implementation is explicitly provided in an Act 15 of Congress.

# Subtitle G—Limitation on Authority

18SEC. 30061. LIMITATION ON AUTHORITY OF THE SEC-19RETARY TO PROPOSE OR ISSUE REGULA-20TIONS AND EXECUTIVE ACTIONS.

21 Part G of title IV of the Higher Education Act of
22 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1088 et seq.) is amended by inserting
23 after section 492 the following:

# 1 "SEC. 492A. LIMITATION ON AUTHORITY OF THE SEC-2RETARY TO PROPOSE OR ISSUE REGULA-3TIONS AND EXECUTIVE ACTIONS.

4 "(a) DRAFT REGULATIONS.—Beginning on the date 5 of enactment of this section, a draft regulation imple-6 menting this title (as described in section 492(b)(1)) that 7 is determined by the Secretary to be economically signifi-8 cant shall be subject to the following requirements (re-9 gardless of whether negotiated rulemaking occurs):

10 "(1) The Secretary shall determine whether the
11 draft regulation, if implemented, would result in an
12 increase in a subsidy cost.

"(2) If the Secretary determines under paragraph (1) that the draft regulation would result in
an increase in a subsidy cost, then the Secretary
may not take any further action with respect to such
regulation.

18 "(b) PROPOSED OR FINAL REGULATIONS AND EXEC-19 UTIVE ACTIONS.—Beginning on the date of enactment of 20 this section, the Secretary may not issue a proposed rule, 21 final regulation, or executive action implementing this title 22 if the Secretary determines that the rule, regulation, or 23 executive action—

(2) would result in an increase in a subsidy

24 "(1) is economically significant; and

25

26 cost.

"(c) Relationship to Other Requirements.-1 2 The analyses required under subsections (a) and (b) shall 3 be in addition to any other cost analysis required under law for a regulation implementing this title, including any 4 5 cost analysis that may be required pursuant to Executive Order 12866 (58 Fed. Reg. 51735; relating to regulatory 6 7 planning and review), Executive Order 13563 (76 Fed. 8 Reg. 3821; relating to improving regulation and regulatory review), or any related or successor orders. 9

10 "(d) DEFINITION.—In this section, the term 'eco-11 nomically significant', when used with respect to a draft, 12 proposed, or final regulation or executive action, means 13 that the regulation or executive action is likely, as deter-14 mined by the Secretary—

15 "(1) to have an annual effect on the economy
16 of \$100,000,000 or more; or

17 "(2) to adversely affect in a material way the
18 economy, a sector of the economy, productivity, com19 petition, jobs, the environment, public health or safe20 ty, or State, local, or tribal governments or commu21 nities.".

#### PURPOSE

The purpose of the Committee Print is to lower the cost of postsecondary education for taxpayers, students, and families.

#### COMMITTEE ACTION

#### 119TH CONGRESS

First Session –Legislative Action

On April 29, 2025, the Committee considered the Committee Print and voted to transmit the Committee Print, as amended, to the Committee on the Budget by a vote of 21 ayes and 14 nays.

The Committee considered and adopted the following amendments to the Committee Print:

• Rep. Tim Walberg (R-MI-05) offered an Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute (ANS) that made a technical edit to the Committee Print. The amendment was adopted by voice vote.

The Committee also considered the following amendments:

- Rep. Alma S. Adams (D-NC-12) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of risk-sharing until the Secretary can certify that Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs) are not disproportionately harmed. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Alma S. Adams (D-NC-12) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of the Committee Print until the Secretary of Education can certify that the Committee Print will not increase net costs for low-income students. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Alma S. Adams (D-NC-12) offered an amendment to strike the provision that caps the total amount a borrower can receive to the median cost of college. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Lucy McBath (D-GA-06) offered an amendment to strike the repeal of the Biden-Harris closed school discharge petition. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Lucy McBath (D-GA-06) offered an amendment to permit medical residents or interns to allow their time in residency to count towards the 10 years of Public Service Loan Forgiveness if they are serving in a rural area. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Jahana Hayes (D-CT-05) offered an amendment to say nothing in the Committee Print will result in a reduction in participation in SNAP. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Jahana Hayes (D-CT-05) offered an amendment to strike the prevention of double benefits for teacher loan forgiveness. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.

- Rep. Suzanne Bonamici (D-OR-01) offered an amendment to say nothing in the Committee Print will result in a reduction of participation in WIC. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Suzanne Bonamici (D-OR-01) offered an amendment to strike the prohibition on the Secretary from implementing costly regulations. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Suzanne Bonamici (D-OR-01) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of the Committee Print until the Department of Education's Inspector General certifies that borrowers won't have increased student loan payments. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Joe Courtney (D-CT-02) offered an amendment to expand the benefits provided under Public Service Loan Forgiveness. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. John Mannion (D-NY-22) offered an amendment to require a U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) report on the impact of the DOGE changes at the Department of Education. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. John Mannion (D-NY-22) offered an amendment to say that nothing in the Committee Print impacts access to Medicaid for students enrolled in colleges. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Mark Takano (D-CA-39) offered an amendment to strike the repeal of the Biden-Harris borrower defense regulation. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Lucy McBath (D-GA-06) offered an amendment to prevent Workforce Pell from taking effect until the Secretary can demonstrate that the other Pell changes won't cause a decrease in the average Pell Grant award. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Ranking Member Robert C. "Bobby" Scott (D-VA-03) offered an amendment to strike all the Pell Grant changes to the Committee Print. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Ilhan Omar (D-MN-05) offered an amendment to strike several Pell Grant eligibility changes. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Ilhan Omar (D-MN-05) offered an amendment to restore the duplicative and unnecessary hardship and unemployment deferments. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Ilhan Omar (D-MN-05) offered an amendment to prohibit the use of wage garnishment provisions under the *Higher Education Act* to collect on defaulted student loans. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Ilhan Omar (D-MN-05) offered an amendment to require that nothing in the Committee Print should impact eligibility for Medicaid. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Ilhan Omar (D-MN-05) offered an amendment to require the Secretary of Education to forgive the outstanding balance of interest and principle due on certain loans made, insured, or guaranteed under the *Higher Education Act*. The amendment was withdrawn.
- Rep. Mark DeSaulnier (D-CA-10) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of the Committee Print until the Secretary of Education certifies that the Department is in

compliance with all existing court orders and will comply with future court orders. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.

- Ranking Member Robert C. "Bobby" Scott (D-VA-03) offered an amendment to codify the Biden-Harris administration's SAVE Repayment plan. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Mark Takano (D-CA-39) offered an amendment to strike the repeal of the 90/10 rule. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Mark Takano (D-CA-39) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of the Committee Print until the Secretary of Education certifies that nothing in the Committee Print will increase fraud and abuse against veteran students. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to add that nothing in the Committee Print should prevent students from access to reproductive health care, including abortions. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to prohibit the Department of Education from sharing health information with the Department of Government Efficiency. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to strike all the loan limit changes in the Committee Print. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to turn Pell Grants into a full mandatory program that is permanently funded. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to prohibit colleges and universities from providing preferential treatment for admissions to alumni or donors of the university. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Summer L. Lee (D-PA-12) offered an amendment to exempt institutions where more than 20 percent of the enrolled students are eligible for Pell Grants rom risk sharing. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Greg Casar (D-TX-35) offered an amendment to prevent the Department of Education from sharing any federal student aid or institutional data with an outside person. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Rep. Greg Casar (D-TX-35) offered an amendment to prohibit implementation of the Committee Print until Elon Musk is terminated. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.
- Ranking Member Robert C. "Bobby" Scott (D-VA-03) offered an amendment to prevent the Committee Print from taking effect until it can be demonstrated that the Committee Print will not harm Medicaid or eligibility for child nutrition programs. The amendment was defeated by a recorded vote of 14 ayes and 21 nays.

#### COMMITTEE VIEWS

#### INTRODUCTION

Between federal, state, and local government support, taxpayers are spending over a quarter of a trillion dollars annually on postsecondary education. The Department of Education (ED or Department) alone disburses roughly \$100 billion in federal student aid annually, essentially making it the largest consumer bank in the United States. Investments of this magnitude should result in positive returns for students and taxpayers, yet that's not the case. For example, half of the \$300 billion in Pell Grants ED will disburse over the next decade will be to students who never graduate.¹ Over half of recent college graduates work in jobs that only require a high school diploma.² Unsurprisingly, students, families, and taxpayers are questioning whether postsecondary education is worth the cost.³

#### **Rising Costs**

In the two decades prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, published tuition and fees increased an astounding 164 percent, nearly three times faster than the rate of inflation. Such increases far outpace the costs of medical services, child care, housing, and nearly every other good or service in the economy.⁴ Since there has been no commensurate increases in household income, paying for college has become an increasingly difficult endeavor, with the share of Americans' expenditures put towards postsecondary education nearly doubling between 1989 and 2019.⁵ Even after accounting for grants and scholarships, the typical low-income family is still expected to pay roughly a third of its household income for the annual cost of an in-state public education.⁶

Rising costs are not to the result of inadequate government support, as taxpayer funding for postsecondary education is higher today than at any point in the nation's history. In fact, if tuition revenue per student had simply risen at the rate of inflation over the last two decades, expansions in financial aid would have reduced the average in-state public college student's tuition bill to zero.⁷ Rather, the overwhelming evidence suggests that colleges have exploited the availability of generous government support to charge outrageous prices for low-value degrees and fund wasteful spending on campus. For example, a 2017 study by the New York Federal Reserve found that colleges raise tuition by 60 cents for each \$1 increase in federal loan subsidies.⁸ Other studies have found that the PLUS loan program, which provides effectively unlimited federal loans to parents of undergraduate and graduate students, has inflationary impacts on tuition as well; according to a 2023 study, the PLUS loans to graduate students increase costs dollar for dollar.⁹ Simply put, colleges "capture" financial aid in the form of higher prices, and those higher prices result in more taxpayer spending on financial aid to try to fill the gap, only for that financial aid to be captured, and so on and so forth.

#### **Declining Returns**

¹ <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/a-look-at-pell-grant-recipients-graduation-rates/</u>

² https://www.insidehighered.com/news/students/academics/2024/02/22/more-half-recent-four-year-college-gradsunderemployed

³ <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/americans-are-losing-faith-in-college-education-wsj-norc-poll-finds-3a836ce1</u>

⁴ <u>https://www.aei.org/carpe-diem/chart-of-the-day-or-century-2/</u>

⁵ <u>https://freopp.org/whitepapers/why-college-is-too-expensive-and-how-competition-can-fix-it/</u>

⁶ <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cua</u>

⁷ <u>https://freopp.org/whitepapers/why-college-is-too-expensive-and-how-competition-can-fix-it/</u>

⁸ https://www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/research/staff_reports/sr733.pdf

⁹ https://lesleyjturner.com/GradPLUS_Feb2023.pdf

Rising costs would not be a problem if the benefits of postsecondary education rose at the same rate. However, both graduation rates and the college wage premium have been stagnant for two decades.¹⁰ As a result of rising costs and stagnant outcomes, the return on investment for postsecondary education has inevitably declined. Research shows that a quarter of bachelor's degree programs and 40 percent of master's degree programs leave students worse off than if they had not enrolled in college in the first place.¹¹ Moreover, far too many students do not graduate at all; according to data from the Department, 40 percent of students never complete their degree.¹²

Importantly, students aren't the only party that suffers when enrolling in postsecondary education that doesn't pay off; taxpayers suffer as well. Students face higher unemployment rates, rely on government safety net programs, and ultimately fail to repay their loans - all of which impacts taxpayers. Despite "oversight" of postsecondary education from states, accreditors, and ED, hundreds of thousands of students will borrow for programs that leave them worse off than if they had never enrolled in school in the first place. Currently, federal student loans have essentially zero underwriting when it comes to the cost and quality of the education students are pursuing, and colleges, which receive all these dollars up-front, have no incentive to change it. In turn, taxpayers are expected to recoup just 80 cents for every dollar lent to students and parents, resulting in over a quarter-trillion dollars in losses over the next decade alone.¹³

#### **A Broken System**

The repeated patching of this broken system has built up a horrific Frankenstein that is increasingly problematic, politically contentious, and difficult to fix. In the absence of congressional action, the Biden-Harris administration attempted to spend \$1 trillion in taxpayer money on student loan bailouts while doing nothing to address the underlying issues of student debt and college costs.¹⁴ As a result, students are expected to borrow more and default at greater rates than those taking out loans during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁵ Just one third of borrowers are actually making payments on their loans as required, with the tens of millions of others being either delinquent, in default, or in limbo as a result of this Democrat-created crisis.16

#### STUDENT SUCCESS AND TAXPAYER SAVINGS

Through budget reconciliation, Republicans have an opportunity to provide real, lasting solutions to the issues plaguing postsecondary education while saving taxpayers hundreds of billions of dollars in the process through policies focused on streamlining loan repayment, simplifying student loan options, and strengthening accountability to ensure that students and taxpayers get a return on their investment in postsecondary education.

¹⁰ https://www.texaspolicy.com/andrew-gillens-statement-before-the-u-s-house-committee-on-education-and-theworkforce/

¹¹ https://freopp.org/whitepapers/does-college-pay-off-a-comprehensive-return-on-investment-analysis/

¹² https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_326.10.asp

¹³ https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-06/51310-2024-06-studentloan.pdf

¹⁴ https://www.crfb.org/blogs/total-cost-student-debt-cancellation

¹⁵ https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-06/51310-2024-06-studentloan.pdf

https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget/25/justifications/t-sloverview.pdf ¹⁶ https://prestoncooper93.substack.com/p/the-return-to-student-loan-repayment

#### **Streamlining Student Loan Repayment**

Under current law, there are over 50 ways for borrowers to meet their repayment obligations. This tangled web of repayment options makes it difficult for schools and loan servicers to communicate options to borrowers, including those who stand to benefit the most from certain borrower safety net options like income-driven repayment (IDR) plans but often never enroll in such plans because they are unable to navigate them effectively.¹⁷ Moreover, struggling borrowers also are deterred from making payments under IDR in many cases because their payments too often fail to cover their interest, let alone reduce their balance by a meaningful amount, leaving taxpayers to foot the bill when the borrower ultimately defaults. To reduce complexity and protect borrowers and taxpayers from unaffordable debt, House Republicans are proposing to pare back the maze of options and curb excess loan forgiveness windfalls provided to those who don't need them.

#### Repayment Plans

There are currently several different repayment plan options; however, the most utilized plans fall into two categories: 1) fixed repayment plans; and 2) IDR plans, which allow borrowers to make payments based on their income rather than their debt and provide forgiveness typically after 20 to 25 years even for payments of \$0. In 2023, the Biden administration created a new IDR plan – dubbed the SAVE plan – that dramatically lowered monthly payments for all borrowers and decreased time to forgiveness for all borrowers to as little as 10 years. Simply put, the SAVE repayment plan effectively turned the student loan program into a backdoor mechanism for providing "free" college. Importantly, several states filed lawsuits seeking to block its implementation. Federal courts have signaled that they not only see the "SAVE" plan as illegal but also that other existing plans created by ED using the same statutory authority are illegal as well, threatening to throw the entire student loan repayment system into chaos and leaving the current administration with few options.

In order to prevent this Democrat-created crisis from occurring today or recurring in the future, the House reconciliation proposal streamlines repayment options for current and new borrowers. Borrowers enrolled in the IDR plans that are subject to the injunction currently in place by the courts will be moved into the existing income-based repayment plan that is authorized in the *Higher Education Act* and will also have available to them all fixed repayment options authorized in law as well as the new repayment assistance plan described below. These reforms will ensure that current borrowers maintain access to safety net programs in light of the pending court decision and will prevent any further disruptions for borrowers going forward. For new borrowers, the proposal pairs down repayment options to just two: a fixed "mortgage" style plan and a "repayment assistance plan" that provides targeted relief to borrowers in need by preventing ballooning balances, reducing payments for those with children, and eliminating marriage penalties that exist under current plans. Taken together, the repayment reforms will vastly simplify student loan repayment to benefit both borrowers and taxpayers.

#### **Simplifying Student Loan Options**

Overwhelming evidence suggests that colleges have exploited the availability of generous taxpayer-backed loans to raise prices rather than improve access and affordability. Recognizing this, House Republicans are proposing reforms to streamline loan options to increase simplicity

¹⁷ https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2020/05/borrowers-discuss-the-challenges-of-studentloan-repayment

and affordability for students and families, as well as curtail the extent to which schools force students to borrow excessive amounts of debt that they will never be able to repay. These reforms include sunsetting Grad PLUS Loans—which allow graduate students to effectively borrow unlimited sums—as well as subsidized loans provided to undergraduates. In doing so, the proposal also replaces the outdated and arbitrary annual loan limits currently in place under the Stafford program with flexible annual loan limits that vary by students' program of study, while also adding reasonable aggregate limits. The House proposal also reins in the predatory Parent PLUS program which, like Grad PLUS, has no borrowing limits, by requiring that students maximize their borrowing first before PLUS loans are made available to their parents, as well as by placing a reasonable \$50,000 aggregate cap on borrowing per parent.

#### Accountability for Students and Taxpayers

While the reforms to loan limits and student loan repayment will go a long way towards curtailing excessive government spending, those reforms alone will not address the fact that hundreds of billions of taxpayer dollars flow to low-value institutions and programs each year, leaving both students and taxpayers worse for investing in them. Under the current system, thousands of students enroll in programs that leave them financially worse off than if they had never gone to college in the first place. The existence of schools and programs like this, which give students a negative return on their investment, is the consequence of a lack of accountability for college costs and student outcomes.¹⁸ The House proposal will ensure accountability for students, institutions, and ED when it comes to the hundreds of billions of taxpayer dollars all three parties benefit from.

#### Skin in the Game

The centerpiece of the House Republican proposal to lower the cost of postsecondary education for students, families, and taxpayers is the bipartisan notion that all institutions should have a stake in their students' success. To address the absence in underwriting and accountability for taxpayer dollars, House Republicans are proposing to hold colleges accountable for the outcomes of their graduates, including through charging them a fee for the taxpayer losses on the loans they disburse to students, as well as rewarding schools for enrolling and graduating low-income students in high-value programs with flexible block grant funding. Importantly, this proposed new system will be phased in over the next decade, with the first risk-sharing payments occurring no earlier than three years after enactment. Further, with a sector neutral accountability system in place, the proposal peels back outdated and flawed metrics like the 90/10 rule that artificially increase tuition and punish institutions for enrolling low-income students in high-quality programs, as well as other rules that are selectively applied based on the tax status of the college. Taken together, the Committee Print's institutional accountability provisions will change the incentives for institutions, lower college costs, and yield financial returns for students, schools, and taxpayers alike.

#### Other Reforms

The House proposal also improves accountability for taxpayer dollars with respect to students and the Department. To the former, recognizing that half of Pell Grant recipients fail to graduate, the proposal changes the definition of full-time student with respect to the Pell Grant, requiring that students take the appropriate number of courses to allow them to graduate on-time in order to receive their full award. The proposal also aligns Pell Grant eligibility with the federal student loan

¹⁸ <u>https://freopp.org/whitepapers/does-college-pay-off-a-comprehensive-return-on-investment-analysis/</u>

program, requiring that students must be enrolled at least half time (though calculated over the entire year rather than semester) in order to receive their Pell Grant. Importantly, the proposal uses the savings recovered from these Pell eligibility changes to help shore up Pell Grant funding over the next decade, which has an expected shortfall of \$87 billion by the end of fiscal year 2034. These reforms, along with the supplemental funding, close nearly 80 percent of the shortfall through 2034, and fully funds the Pell Grant program into Fiscal Year 2027. Lastly, the Committee Print aligns postsecondary education and the workforce by opening up Pell Grant eligibility to high-quality, short-term credential programs, including non-traditional providers that operate outside of the accreditation system but demonstrate strong outcomes.

With respect to the Department, the proposal repeals regulations providing backdoor loan forgiveness put forth under President Biden and ensures that no future Secretary has the opportunity to transfer trillions of dollars of debt from those who borrowed to hardworking taxpayers who did not.

#### COMMITTEE PRINT SUMMARY

There is bipartisan agreement that student loan debt is too high, completion rates are too low, and far too many students are left worse off after paying for postsecondary education than if they had never enrolled in the first place. For too long, policymakers have relied on patchwork "solutions" that exacerbate these problems without addressing their root cause: the inflated cost of obtaining a college degree. Fortunately, Committee Republicans are stepping up to fix the underlying problem permanently through the Committee Print, which provides a comprehensive solution that will lower college costs for students and families in the following ways:

- Strengthening accountability for students and taxpayers. It is time to ensure accountability for the hundreds of billions of taxpayer funds that flow to postsecondary education. Colleges should have a stake in their students' success and be responsible for reimbursing taxpayers for a portion of their losses if students don't see financial value from enrolling in an institution and can't repay.
  - Students, families, and the federal government pay tens, sometimes hundreds, of thousands of dollars in tuition while many degrees offer students no additional value but leave graduates with debt. Too many are left worse off than if they never enrolled in the first place.
  - The Committee Print requires colleges to have skin in the game by paying a portion of their students' unpaid loans based on how much of a return on investment the degree provided. Institutions that continue to saddle their students with debt eventually face increasing penalties and risk loss of access to federal student aid.
  - The Committee Print reins in executive overreach by preventing any future attempts at loan "forgiveness" and repeals a range of burdensome and costly Biden-era regulations.
  - Additionally, Pell Grant reforms ensure Pell funds go towards families and students in need while promoting completion. Students must be enrolled at least half-time to receive Pell. The Committee Print also closes loopholes that allowed

wealthy families with foreign income or large amounts of assets to still receive Pell Grants. The Committee Print reinvests budgetary savings back into Pell to keep the program sustainable.

- Streamlining student loan options. The reforms included in the Committee Print protect taxpayers and increase simplicity and affordability so students don't borrow excessive debt they can never repay. It is time to reform the loan program so that students, institutions, and taxpayers can all benefit.
  - For undergraduate students, the Committee Print has a maximum cap of \$50,000.
     For graduate students, it sunsets the harmful GradPLUS loans that allowed for uncapped lending for programs that had little to no return on investment. For the loans remaining for graduate students, the Committee Print now implements maximum aggregate student loan caps of \$100,000 for graduate students and \$150,000 for professional students.
  - The Committee Print sets annual limits of both undergraduate and graduate loans to the median cost of the program of study across the nation. This will put downward pressure on program costs. Thus, the lifetime aggregate limit for every student is \$200,000.
  - The Committee Print also puts a total cap of \$50,000 on the predatory Parent PLUS loans and requires students to borrow the maximum amount they can before their parent takes out a loan on their behalf.
  - **Simplifying the student loan repayment.** The student loan repayment process has become bloated and too complex. The Committee Print simplifies the loan repayment system to help troubled borrowers repay loans without saddling taxpayers with the burden of paying back the loans of wealthy borrowers.
    - The Committee Print repeals President Biden's improperly named "SAVE" repayment plan that would have cost taxpayers \$220 billion because it enabled little to no actual repayment of loans.
    - The Committee Print then streamlines the litany of other repayment plans into two plans: a fixed repayment plan (like a house mortgage) and an incomedriven repayment (IDR) plan to help lower-income borrowers in need.
    - The Committee Print's new IDR plan scales payments up with income, includes a minimum monthly payment, and prevents balances from always ballooning. This ensures that all borrowers, even those struggling, can make payments.
    - Current borrowers in limbo will be given clarity and placed into one of the existing statutory income-based repayment plans. They then have the option to switch into the new plan if they choose.

#### SECTION BY SECTION

Providing for reconciliation pursuant to H.Con.Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2025

#### Subtitle A – Student Eligibility

#### Sec. 30001 Eligibility

• **Student Eligibility.** Streamlines the categories of non-citizens that would be eligible to receive a grant, loan, or work assistance under the *Higher Education Act* (HEA) to include lawful permanent residents (LPR), certain nationals of Cuba, certain nationals of Ukraine or Afghanistan, and individuals that are part of a Compact of Free Association.

#### Sec. 30002 Amount of Need; Cost of Attendance; Median Cost of College

- Amount of Need; Cost of Attendance; Median Cost of College. Caps the total amount of federal student aid a student can receive annually at the "median cost of college," defined as the median cost of attendance for students enrolled in the same program of study nationally and calculated by the Secretary using data from the previous award year.
- **Exemption of Certain Assets.** Restores exemptions of certain assets under the Free Application for Federal Student Aid.

#### Subtitle B – Loan Limits

#### Sec. 30011 Loan Limits

- Termination of Authority to Make Certain Loans. Terminates authority to make Grad PLUS loans and subsidized loans for undergraduate students on or after July 1, 2026; includes a three-year exception for students who were enrolled in a program of study as of June 30, 2026, and had received such loans for such program.
- Unsubsidized Loans: Amends the maximum annual loan limit for unsubsidized loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2026, to the median cost of students' program of study; amends aggregate limits for such loans disbursed to students for an undergraduate program (\$50,000), graduate program (\$100,000), and professional program (\$150,000).
- **Parent PLUS Loans:** Requires undergraduate students to exhaust their unsubsidized loans before parents can utilize Parent PLUS to cover their remaining cost of attendance; establishes an aggregate limit for Parent PLUS loans of \$50,000 for parents on behalf of their dependent child; includes a three-year exception for students who were enrolled in a program of study as of June 30, 2026, and had received such loans for such program.
- Additional Reforms. Allows financial aid administrators to reduce annual borrowing limits below the statutory maximum as long as such limits are applied equally to all

students; requires federal student loans to be pro-rated for students who are enrolled less than full-time.

#### Subtitle C – Loan Repayment

#### Sec. 30021 Loan Repayment

- Income-Contingent Repayment; Transition Authority; Limitation of Regulatory Authority. Terminates all repayment plans authorized under income-contingent repayment (ICR); requires the Secretary to transfer borrowers enrolled in an ICR plan or an administrative forbearance associated with such plans into the statutorily authorized income-based repayment (IBR) plan; prohibits the Secretary from issuing or modifying regulations with respect to IBR and the Repayment Assistance Plan with the exception of interim final rules with respect to transitioning borrowers to IBR, modifying IBR terms consistent with the Amendments made under this section, and implementing the Repayment Assistance Plan established under this section; waives negotiated rulemaking with respect to transitioning borrowers to IBR and modifying the terms of such plan.
- **Repayment Plans for Loans Before July 1, 2026.** Maintains all current repayment options for borrowers with existing loans disbursed prior to July 1, 2026, with the exception of ICR; amends the terms of IBR to require borrowers to pay 15 percent of discretionary income, eliminates the standard repayment cap and partial financial hardship requirement, and requires borrowers to pay a maximum of 240 or 300 qualifying payments for undergraduate and graduate borrowers, respectively; allows borrowers with excepted PLUS loans who were enrolled in ICR to access IBR.
- **Repayment Plans for Loans After July 1, 2026.** Repeals all plans authorized under ICR for current and new borrowers. Terminates existing repayment plans for loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2026, and establishes the following new standard repayment plan and Repayment Assistance Plan for borrowers with such loans:
  - *Standard Repayment Plan*. Establishes a standard repayment plan with fixed monthly payments and repayment terms that range from 10 to 25 years based on the amount borrowed.
  - *Repayment Assistance Plan.* Establishes a new Repayment Assistance Plan with payments calculated based on borrowers' total adjusted gross income (AGI), ranging from 1 to 10 percent depending on a borrower's income; includes a minimum monthly payment of \$10; offers balance assistance to borrowers making their required on-time payments by waiving unpaid interest and providing a matching payment-to-principal of up to \$50; allows borrowers currently in repayment to enroll in such plan; includes a maximum repayment term equal to 360 qualifying payments, which may include previous payments made under ICR, IBR, and other qualifying existing plans.

#### Sec. 30022 Deferment; Forbearance

• Economic Hardship and Unemployment Deferments. Terminates economic hardship and unemployment deferments for loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2025.

- **Discretionary Forbearances.** Amends the terms of discretionary forbearances for loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2025, to prohibit use of such forbearances for more than nine months during a 24-month period.
- Medical and Dental Residency Deferment. Amends the terms of medical and dental residency deferments for loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2025, to allow for zero interest accrual for up to four years.

#### Sec. 30023 Loan Rehabilitation

• Loan Rehabilitation. Allows borrowers with existing and new defaulted loans to rehabilitate their loans twice instead of once allowing these borrowers a smoother transition out of default and into repayment; requires payments for rehabilitation to be no less than \$10 for loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2025.

#### Sec. 30024 Public Service Loan Forgiveness

- **Repayment Assistance Plan.** Allows payments made under the Repayment Assistance Plan to count as a qualifying payment for purposes of Public Service Loan Forgiveness (PSLF).
- **Qualifying Jobs.** Clarifies that payments made by new borrowers on or after July 1, 2025, who are serving in a medical or dental residency do not count as a qualifying payment for purposes of PSLF.

#### Sec. 30025 Student Loan Servicing

• Additional Mandatory Funds. Provides \$500 million in each of the fiscal years 2025 and 2026 to the Secretary for costs associated with returning borrowers back into repayment on their loans and to help with the costs of building the new repayment plan.

#### Subtitle D – Pell Grants

#### Sec. 30031 Eligibility

- Foreign Income. Requires foreign income exempt from taxation or foreign income for which an individual receives a foreign tax credit to be included in the AGI calculation for purposes of calculating Pell Grant eligibility.
- Ineligibility Due to High Student Aid Index. Students with a student aid index that equals or exceeds twice the amount of the maximum Pell Grant amount are rendered ineligible for Pell, regardless of their AGI.
- **Definition of Full Time Enrollment.** Defines full time for purposes of the Pell Grant as expected to complete at least 30 semester or trimester hours, or 45 quarter credit hours (or the clock hour equivalent) in each academic year.
- Ineligibility for Less Than Half Time Enrollment. Requires students to be enrolled on at least a half-time basis (expected to complete at least 15 semester or trimester hours) in each academic year to be eligible to receive a Pell Grant.

#### Sec. 30032 Workforce Pell Grants

• Workforce Pell Grant Program. Expands eligibility for Pell Grants on or after July 1, 2026, to students enrolled in short-term, high-quality, workforce aligned programs that meet the requirements of this section; includes guardrails for student outcomes including value-added earnings, completion rates, and job placement rates; allows students enrolled in programs operating outside of the accreditation system to be eligible for such grants.

#### Sec. 30033 Pell Shortfall

• Additional Funds. Provides \$10.5 billion for fiscal years 2026, 2027, and 2028 to reduce the funding shortfall for the Pell Grant program.

#### Subtitle E – Accountability

#### Sec. 30041 Agreements with Institutions

- Agreements with Institutions. Creates skin-in-the-game accountability for colleges and universities by amending the terms of the Direct Loan program participation agreement to require institutions to reimburse the Secretary for a percentage of the non-repayment balance associated with loans disbursed on or after July 1, 2027; calculates the reimbursement percentage based on the total price the institution charges students for a program of study and the value-added earnings of students after they graduate or, in the case of students who do not graduate, the completion rate of the institution or program.
  - *Penalties for Late or Missed Payments:* Establishes escalating penalties for late payments, starting with requiring institutions to pay interest on late payments and scaling up to loss of Title IV eligibility.
  - *Relief for Voluntary Program Closure:* Waives 50 percent of payments due for a given program if an IHE voluntarily agrees to cease disbursement of federal student loans for the program (or a substantially similar program) for 10 years.
  - *Reservation of Funds*. Requires the Secretary to reserve all reimbursements received from institutions for the purpose of awarding PROMISE Grants.

#### Sec. 30042 Campus-Based Aid Programs

- **PROMISE Grants.** Establishes a "PROMISE" program to provide performance-based grants to institutions.
  - *Funding Formula*. Provides funds to institutions based on a formula that rewards colleges for strong earnings outcomes, low tuition, and enrolling and graduating low-income students; sets the maximum amount an institution can receive annually at \$5,000 per federal student aid recipient.
  - Use of Funds. Provides flexibility to use funds to meet the maximum price guarantee required under the program, as well as other initiatives to improve

college affordability, college access, and student successes in ways that best suit the needs of the institution and its students; requires institutions to report and evaluate how funds are used and disseminate best practices based on those evaluations.

Maximum Price Guarantee. Requires that, as a condition of receiving PROMISE grants, institutions must provide prospective students a guaranteed maximum total price for a given program of study based on income and financial need categories established by the Secretary; requires such guarantee to be for a minimum period of enrollment (up to six years or the institution's median time to completion, whichever is less).

#### Subtitle F – Regulatory Relief

#### Sec. 30051 Regulatory Relief

- **90/10 Rule.** Permanently repeals the 90/10 rule which targeted one sector of higher education in favor of creating a sector-neutral accountability plan.
- **Gainful Employment.** Permanently repeals the Gainful Employment rule which unfairly targeted one sector of higher education.
- **Other Repeals.** Repeals the Biden-Harris administration's regulations pertaining to borrower defense to repayment and closed school discharges.

#### Subtitle G – Limitation on Authority

#### Sec. 30061 Limitation on Authority of the Secretary

- Limits on Authority. Requires the Secretary to confirm that any new regulations or executive actions issued related to the student loan program will not increase costs to the federal government. Prohibits any regulations from being issued that cannot meet that threshold.
- •

#### EXPLANATION OF AMENDMENT

The amendment, the amendment in the nature of a substitute, is explained in the body of this report.

#### APPLICATION OF LAW TO THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

Section 102(b)(3) of Public Law 104-1 requires a description of the application of this Committee Print to the legislative branch. The Committee Print provides for reconciliation pursuant to H. Con. Res. 14, the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for the Fiscal Year 2025. The Committee Print does not apply to the Legislative Branch.

#### $UNFUNDED\,MANDATE\,STATEMENT$

Pursuant to Section 423 of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, Pub. L. No. 93-344 (as amended by Section 101(a)(2) of the Unfunded Mandates Reform

Act of 1995, Pub. L. No. 104–4), the Committee traditionally adopts as its own the cost estimate prepared by the Director of the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) pursuant to section 402 of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974. However, a cost estimate was not made available to the Committee in time for the filing of this report.

#### EARMARK STATEMENT

The Committee Print does not contain any congressional earmarks, limited tax benefits, or limited tariff benefits as defined in clause 9 of House Rule XXI.

#### ROLL CALL VOTES

Clause 3(b) of rule XIII of the Rules of the House of Representatives requires the Committee Report to include for each record vote on a motion to report the measure or matter and on any amendments offered to the measure or matter the total number of votes for and against and the names of the Members voting for and against.

#### Roll Call: 1

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Adams / ADAMS_AMD_24

Name & State	Ауе	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		Х		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X	-	
Mr. WILSON (SC)		Х		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	X		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	Х		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		Х		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		X		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	X		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		Х					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х		······································			
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		Х					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36/ Quorum: 35/ Report: 14y-21n

#### Roll Call:2

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Adams / ADAMS_AMD_11

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		Х		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)	1	Х		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	X		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	Х		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		X		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	Х		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	Х		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		Х		Mr. CASAR (TX)	Х		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	X		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)	<b></b>	Х				-	
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		Х					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х		· ·			
	<u> </u>						
	<u> </u>			<u> </u>			

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

#### Roll Call:3

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Adams / ADAMS_AMD_28

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)	1	Х		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		Х		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	X		f
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		<u> </u>
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		<u> </u>
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		Х		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		
Mr. COMER (KY)		X		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		X		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		X		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		X	71001	Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)	Ì	X		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		X		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		X		Ms. LEE (PA)	X		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		X	******	Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		X	·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		X					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		X					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)	**** <b></b>	X					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		X					<u></u>
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					
·····							

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

#### Roll Call:4

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. McBath/ MCBATH_AMD_02

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		X		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	Х		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		X		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	Х		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		X		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)	1	X		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		X		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		X		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		X		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	Х		
Mr. COMER (KY)		X		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		X		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		X		Ms. HAYES (CT)	Х		l
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	Х		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		X	1	Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	X		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		X		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		Х					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х			****		
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		X					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					
			<u> </u>				

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 / Report: 14y-21n

Not Voting: 1

#### Roll Call:5

# Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. McBath/ MCBATH_AMD_26

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		Х		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	Х		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		Х		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	X		ļ
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	Х		<u> </u>
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)	1	Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		<u> </u>
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		X		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X	ļ	
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		X		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		ļ
Mr. COMER (KY)	1	X		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)		L	X
Mr. OWENS (UT)	1	X		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	Х		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		X		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		X		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X	L	
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		X		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)	-	X		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)	-	X		Ms. LEE (PA)	<u> </u>		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		X		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		X					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		X					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)	1	X					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		X					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		X					_
Mr. FINE (FL)		X					
					· .	_	
n internet the second							
- Alexandro - A							
	1	1.					

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21 Not Voting: 1 Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

Roll Call:6

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Hayes/ HAYES_AMDAL_002

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)	-	X		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)	1	X		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	Х		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	Х		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)	1	Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	Х		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	Х		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		Х		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	Х		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	Х		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	Х		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		Х		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	Х		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х		· ·			
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		Х					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		Х					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					
				·			

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

#### Roll Call:7

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Hayes/ HAYES_AMD_27

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		X		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	Х		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		X		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	Х		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	Х		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		X		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	Х		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)	1	Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		
Mr. COMER (KY)		X		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	Х		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		Х		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)	· · ·	Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	X	-	
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		Х					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х					
Mr, MESSMER (IN)		Х					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х		<u> </u>			
•••••				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
44447mmmmm							
(W) SP							

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

Roll Call:8

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Bonamici/ BONAMICI_AMDAL_001

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		X		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		X		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	Х		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		X		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PÅ)		X		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	Х		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)	[	X		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		Х		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	Х		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		X		Ms. OMAR (MN)	Х		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		Х		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		X		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		X		Ms. LEE (PA)	Х		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		X					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		Х					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		X					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		X					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		X					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					
	[						

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

Roll Call:9

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Bonamici/ BONAMICI_AMD_06

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		X		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		X		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	X		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		X		Ms. WILSON (FL)	X		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)		X		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	X		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		X		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	X		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х		Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		X		Ms. HAYES (CT)	X		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		X		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)		X		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		Х		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)		Х		Ms. LEE (PA)	Х		-
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)		Х		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		Х					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)		X					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		Х		· ·			
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		Х					
Mr. MESSMER (IN)		X					
Mr. FINE (FL)		Х					
·							

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n

#### Roll Call: 10

Bill: Committee Print Amendment Number: N/A

Disposition: Failed by a Full Committee Roll Call Vote (14y-21n)

Sponsor/Amendment: Rep. Bonamici/ BONAMICI_AMD_29

Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting	Name & State	Aye	No	Not Voting
Mr. WALBERG (MI) (Chairman)		Х		Mr. SCOTT (VA) (Ranking)	X		
Mr. WILSON (SC)		Х		Mr. COURTNEY (CT))	Х		
Mrs. FOXX (NC)		Х		Ms. WILSON (FL)	Х		
Mr. THOMPSON (PA)	<u> </u>	Х		Ms. BONAMICI (OR)	Х		
Mr. GROTHMAN (WI)		Х		Mr. TAKANO (CA))	X		
Ms. STEFANIK (NY)		Х		Ms. ADAMS (NC)	X		
Mr. ALLEN (GA)		Х		Mr. DESAULNIER (CA)	Х		
Mr. COMER (KY)		Х	İ	Mr. NORCROSS (NJ)			Х
Mr. OWENS (UT)		Х		Ms. MCBATH (GA)	X		
Ms. MCCLAIN (MI)		Х		Ms. HAYES (CT)	Х		
Mrs. MILLER (IL)		Х		Ms. OMAR (MN)	X		
Ms. LETLOW (LA)	1	X		Ms. STEVENS (MI)	X		
Mr. KILEY (CA)		Х		Mr. CASAR (TX)	X		
Mr. RULLI (OH)	1	X		Ms. LEE (PA)	X		
Mr. MOYLAN (GU)	1	X		Mr. MANNION (NY)	X		
Mr. ONDER (MO)		X					
Mr. MACKENZIE (PA)	1	X					
Mr. BAUMGARTNER (WA)		X					
Mr. HARRIS (NC)		X	-				
Mr. MESSMER (IN)	1	X					
Mr. FINE (FL)		X		· ·			
	-						
••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••							

TOTALS: Ayes: 14

Nos: 21

Not Voting: 1

Total: 36 / Quorum: 35 Report: 14y-21n